Environmental Risk Factors for Lung Cancer Mortality

in the Cancer Prevention Study-II

Michelle Catherine Turner

Thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies In partial fulfillment of the requirements For the PhD degree in Population Health

Population Health

Faculty of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies

University of Ottawa

© Michelle Catherine Turner, Ottawa, Canada, 2012



Library and Archives Canada

Published Heritage Branch

395 Wellington Street Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada Bibliothèque et Archives Canada

Direction du Patrimoine de l'édition

395, rue Wellington Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

Your file Votre référence ISBN: 978-0-494-98305-8

Our file Notre référence ISBN: 978-0-494-98305-8

NOTICE:

The author has granted a nonexclusive license allowing Library and Archives Canada to reproduce, publish, archive, preserve, conserve, communicate to the public by telecommunication or on the Internet, loan, distrbute and sell theses worldwide, for commercial or noncommercial purposes, in microform, paper, electronic and/or any other formats.

The author retains copyright ownership and moral rights in this thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's permission.

In compliance with the Canadian Privacy Act some supporting forms may have been removed from this thesis.

While these forms may be included in the document page count, their removal does not represent any loss of content from the thesis.

Canada

AVIS:

L'auteur a accordé une licence non exclusive permettant à la Bibliothèque et Archives Canada de reproduire, publier, archiver, sauvegarder, conserver, transmettre au public par télécommunication ou par l'Internet, prêter, distribuer et vendre des thèses partout dans le monde, à des fins commerciales ou autres, sur support microforme, papier, électronique et/ou autres formats.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur et des droits moraux qui protege cette thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

Conformément à la loi canadienne sur la protection de la vie privée, quelques formulaires secondaires ont été enlevés de cette thèse.

Bien que ces formulaires aient inclus dans la pagination, il n'y aura aucun contenu manquant.

for D.A.T.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank my thesis co-directors Dr. Daniel Krewski, University of Ottawa and Dr. Yue Chen, University of Ottawa, and thesis committee members Dr. C. Arden Pope III, Brigham Young University, and Dr. Michael Thun, American Cancer Society, for their invaluable assistance and collaboration throughout this entire thesis project. I would also like to thank Dr. Susan Gapstur, American Cancer Society, for her many helpful comments and insights in the analysis and interpretation of results. I would also like to acknowledge the valuable contributions of Dr. Jeanne Calle (deceased), American Cancer Society, for her guidance and support in the initial phases of this research project, Janet Hildebrand, American Cancer Society, for carefully reviewing all of the SAS code and output files for each manuscript conducted as part of this work, Daniela Dudas, American Cancer Society, for helpful discussions regarding Cancer Prevention Study-II recruitment and follow-up, and Jayson Crump, American Cancer Society for technical assistance in accessing study data. Finally, I would also like to acknowledge Dr. Richard Burnett, Health Canada, for many helpful discussions throughout the course of this research.

I was supported by a Canada Graduate Scholarship from the Canadian Institutes of Health Research.

ABSTRACT

This thesis examined associations between ecological indicators of residential radon and fine particulate matter air pollution (PM_{2.5}) and lung cancer mortality using data from the American Cancer Society Cancer Prevention Study-II (CPS-II) prospective cohort. Nearly 1.2 million CPS-II participants were recruited in 1982. Mean county-level residential radon concentrations were linked to study participants according to ZIP code information at enrollment (mean (SD) = 53.5 (38.0) Bq/m^3). Cox proportional hazards regression models were used to obtain adjusted hazard ratios (HRs) and 95% confidence intervals (CI) for lung cancer mortality associated with radon. After necessary exclusions, a total of 811,961 participants in 2,754 counties were retained for analysis. A significant positive linear trend was observed between categories of radon concentrations and lung cancer mortality (p = 0.02). A 15% (95% CI 1 - 31%) increase in the risk of lung cancer mortality was observed per each 100 Bq/m³ radon. Radon was also positively associated with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease mortality (HR per each 100 Bq/m³ = 1.13, 95% CI 1.05 - 1.21). No clear associations were observed between radon and non-respiratory mortality. In lifelong never smokers (n = 188,699), each 10 μ g/m³ increase in mean metropolitan statistical area PM_{2.5} concentrations was associated with a 15-27% increase in the risk of lung cancer death which strengthened among individuals with a history of asthma or any prevalent chronic lung disease at enrollment (p for interaction < 0.05). There was no association between $PM_{2.5}$ and mortality from non-malignant respiratory disease. In conclusion, this thesis observed significant positive associations between ecological indicators of residential radon and PM2.5 concentrations and lung cancer mortality. These findings further support efforts to reduce radon concentrations in homes to the lowest possible level and strengthens the evidence that ambient concentrations of $PM_{2.5}$ measured in recent decades are associated with small but measurable increases in lung cancer mortality.

Further research is needed to better understand possible complex inter-relationships between environmental risk factors, chronic lung disease, and lung cancer.

Table of Contents

1.	INTRODUCTION	1
	Objectives	
	Significance	4
	Relevance to Population Health	4
	Outline	6
2.	OVERVIEW	8
	Descriptive Epidemiology	8
	Genetics and Biology	10
	Environment and Occupation	
	Radon	
	Ambient Air Pollution	
	Other Environment and Occupation	
	Social and Behavioural	
3.	ARTICLE 1	39
4.	ARTICLE 2	58
5.	ARTICLE 3	59
6.	ARTICLE 4	80
7.	DISCUSSION	
	Summary of Findings	
	Strengths and Limitations	
	Ecological Indicators of Residential Radon and PM _{2.5}	
	Analytic Approach	
	Regional Differences	
	Interactions	
	Radon in Canada	100
	Radon Mitigation	101
	Air Pollution in Canada	103
	Air Pollution Interventions	104
	Conclusions and Future Research	105
STA	ATEMENT OF CONTRIBUTIONS OF COLLABORATORS AND/OR CO-AUTHORS	107
REFERENCE LIST		

TABLES	131
FIGURES	144

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Risk factors for lung cancer.	132
Table 2. Previous case-control and cohort studies examining the association between air pollution and	
lung cancer	133
Table 3. Comparison of main features of thesis manuscripts.	141
Table 4. Selected participant characteristics at enrollment (1982) by region, CPS-II cohort	142
Table 5. Three measures of additive interaction [*] (95% CIs) between mean $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations,	
residential radon, passive smoking, and industrial exposures for lung cancer mortality, follow-up	
1982-2008 [†] , never-smokers, CPS-II cohort, US	143

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. An integrated framework for risk management and population health	. 145
Figure 2. Observed (solid line) and hypothesized (dotted line) associations between radon/PM _{2.5} ,	
chronic lung disease, and lung cancer.	. 146
Figure 3. HRs for cigarette smoking (current smokers at enrollment) with increasing follow-up time	
for lung cancer mortality (solid line) and non-malignant respiratory disease mortality (dotted line) in	
men, CPS-II cohort	. 147
Figure 4. HRs for cigarette smoking (current smokers at enrollment) with increasing follow-up time	
for lung cancer mortality (solid line) and non-malignant respiratory disease mortality (dotted line) in	
women, CPS-II cohort.	. 148
Figure 5. Distribution (%) of residential radon concentrations by region, CPS-II cohort	. 149

ABBREVIATIONS

Adventist Health Study on Smog (AHSMOG) air quality health index (AQHI) attributable proportion (AP) benzo(a)pyrene (BaP) black smoke (BS) benzo[a]pyrene diol epoxide (BPDE) body mass index (BMI) Canada-Wide Standard (CWS) Cancer Prevention Study-II (CPS-II) carbon monoxide (CO) chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) Committee on Health Risks of Exposure to Radon (BIER VI) Committee to Assess Health Risks from Exposure to Low Levels of Ionizing Radiation (BIER VII) confidence interval (CI) cytochrome p450 (CYP1A1) Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) European Prospective Investigation on Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC) excess absolute risk (EAR) excess relative risk (ERR) excision repair cross-complementing rodent repair deficiency (ERCC2) genes forced expiratory volume in 1 second (FEV1) glutathione S-transferase (GST) hazard ratio (HR)

human papillomavirus (HPV)

incidence rate ratio (IRR)

insulin-like growth factor (IGF)

International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC)

interquartile range (IQR)

land-use regression (LUR)

linear energy transfer (LET)

metropolitan statistical area (MSA)

microsomal epoxide hydrolase 1 (EPHX1)

myeloperoxidase (MPO)

NAD(P)H quinone reductase 1 (NQO1)

National Research Council (NRC)

Netherlands Cohort Study on Diet and Cancer (NLCS)

nitrogen dioxide (NO₂)

nitrogen oxide (NO_x)

odds ratio (OR)

ozone (O₃)

PAARC (Pollution Atmosphérique et Affections Respiratoires Chroniques)

particulate matter of ≤ 2.5 microns in diameter (PM_{2.5})

particulate matter of ≤ 10 microns in diameter (PM₁₀)

particulate matter of ≤ 15 microns in diameter (PM₁₅)

relative excess risk due to interaction (RERI)

relative risk (RR)

sulfate (SO₄)

sulfur dioxide (SO₂)

synergy index (S)

total suspended particulate (TSP)

tumour suppressor p53 (TP53)

tyrosine kinase inhibitor (TKI)

VITamins And Lifestyle (VITAL) study

working level months (WLM)

World Health Organization (WHO)

x-ray repair cross-complementing protein group 3 (XRCC3)

xeroderma pigmentosum group D (XPD)

1. INTRODUCTION

Lung cancer is currently the leading cause of cancer death in Canada. In 2010, it was estimated that a total of 24,200 new cases and 20,600 deaths occurred¹. Lung cancer is a highly fatal disease, with a five year survival rate (2002-2004) of just $15\%^2$. Recently, the incidence rate of lung cancer for males has declined by approximately 2.1% per annum. However, the incidence rate for females has only recently begun to level off; likely reflecting differential changes in tobacco consumption by gender over the second half of the twentieth century¹. Males continue to experience a greater lung cancer burden with an age-standardized incidence rate (mortality rate) of 66 cases (57 deaths) per 100,000 population compared to 48 cases (39 deaths) per 100,000 in females¹. Although the majority of lung cancer cases can be attributed to active cigarette smoking, a variety of genetic and biological, social and behavioral, and environmental factors may also play a role including residential radon and fine particulate matter air pollution (PM_{2.5})³⁻⁵. There are also lung cancer cases in never smokers^{6:7}. The purpose of this thesis is to examine the association between ecological indicators of residential radon and fine particulate matter air pollution and lung cancer mortality in the American Cancer Society (ACS) Cancer Prevention Study-II (CPS-II).

Radon gas is formed during the radioactive decay of uranium-238, which is naturally present in rocks and soils in the environment. In 1988, the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) determined that radon was a cause of human lung cancer, based on studies of underground miners historically exposed to high levels of the gas⁸. It was also observed that α -particles emitted from radon decay products can damage DNA in human lung tissue⁸. Radon gas enters homes through cracks and other openings in the foundation and accumulates largely in the basement and lower living areas⁹. Although there have been over 20 individual case-control studies examining the association between residential radon and lung cancer, results were limited by small sample sizes and disparate findings. Recent efforts to combine data from case-control studies have provided for the first time strong evidence for a link¹⁰⁻¹³. In North America, each 100 Bq/m³ increase in radon was associated with an 11% (95% confidence interval (CI) 0 - 28%) increase in lung cancer risk^{12;13}. Results strengthened in a subset of the data with limited residential mobility and complete radon exposure histories (excess relative risk (ERR) = 21%, 95% CI 3 - 52%). Similar results were observed in Europe^{10;11}. The evidence available to date suggests that radon may be responsible for 10 - 15% of the lung cancer burden, making radon the second leading cause of lung cancer after cigarette smoking⁴.

Although there have been a number of residential radon case-control studies, capturing retrospective data on individual smoking habits and other lung cancer risk factors, there has been only one prospective study. Ruano-Ravina et al.¹⁴ recently followed-up 241 control subjects from a previous case-control study of residential radon and lung cancer in Spain. An elevated, although imprecise, lung cancer risk was observed in subjects with radon concentrations above the guideline value of the US Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) (4 pCi/L = 148 Bq/m³) (relative risk (RR) = 6.6, 95% CI 1.2 - 38) relative to those below the guideline value.

Radon may affect other malignant or non-malignant diseases besides lung cancer, however the epidemiological evidence is sparse^{4;15}. Although the lung and respiratory tract experience the highest doses of ionizing radiation from the inhalation of radon and its decay products, the kidney, bone, bone marrow, and breast are also exposed, however to a substantially lesser degree, through the entrance of radon decay products into the blood stream^{4;16}. There are also exposures to the stomach (ingestion) and skin (external radiation).

There is also compelling evidence from time-series and prospective studies that acute and chronic exposure to PM2.5 is associated with increased cardiopulmonary mortality¹⁷. However, the role of PM_{2.5} in the etiology of lung cancer is less clear, particularly at concentrations that prevail in developed countries (~ 5 to 35 μ g/m³) and in never smokers¹⁸. In China, high levels of indoor air

pollution due to coal and biomass burning contribute to the high lung cancer rates observed even among non-smoking women¹⁹. There are also high background concentrations (> 100 μ g/m³) of outdoor air pollution in some industrial regions of the country¹⁸.

Given the strong relationship between cigarette smoking and lung cancer risk, evidence of an association between $PM_{2.5}$ and lung cancer is more convincing when observed among never smokers, as compared to current or former smokers, due to possible residual confounding by cigarette smoking. A previous analysis of the CPS-II, based on 16-years of follow-up data of approximately 500,000 included participants controlling for measured parameters of active smoking, found an 8% (95% CI 1-16) increase in lung cancer mortality for each 10 µg/m³ increase in PM_{2.5} concentrations⁵. The risk was somewhat higher, although statistically insignificant when restricted to the subgroup of never smokers. An extended analysis of the Harvard Six Cities Study (n=8,096) found a positive association between PM_{2.5} and lung cancer mortality (hazard ratio (HR) = 1.27, 95% CI 0.96-1.69 per each 10 µg/m³) controlling for active smoking²⁰. Naess et al.²¹ observed significant positive associations between PM_{2.5} and lung cancer mortality among Oslo women in a recent register-based study; however, no data on smoking history was available in this study.

Despite the possibility for residual confounding by cigarette smoking, the World Health Organization (WHO) has estimated that long-term $PM_{2.5}$ exposure is responsible for approximately 5% of all cancers of the trachea, bronchus, and lung²². To address the potential for residual confounding by cigarette smoking, further research examining associations between $PM_{2.5}$ and lung cancer in never smokers is needed^{23;24}.

Objectives

The overall objective of this thesis is to use the CPS-II cohort to examine the association between ecological indicators of residential radon and $PM_{2.5}$ and lung cancer mortality in a large-scale prospective study. Specific objectives include:

- to examine the association between ecological indicators of residential radon and lung cancer mortality;
- to examine the association between ecological indicators of residential radon and non-lung cancer mortality; and
- to examine the association between ecological indicators of PM_{2.5} and lung cancer mortality in never smokers.

Significance

The CPS-II is a large-scale prospective study with detailed individual-level risk factor data collected at enrollment, including cigarette smoking, passive smoking, and occupational risk factors for lung cancer. It provides a unique opportunity to further strengthen the body of evidence for an association between residential radon and lung cancer in a major cohort study and provides an excellent resource to evaluate whether residential exposure to radon is associated with fatal endpoints other than lung cancer in the general population. It also provides the opportunity to further examine the association between $PM_{2.5}$ and lung cancer mortality in lifelong never smokers in an extended 26-year follow-up time period (1982-2008).

Relevance to Population Health

Population health is typically defined as "a conceptual framework for thinking about why some populations are healthier than others, as well as the policy development, research agenda, and resource allocation that flow from this" (p. 4)²⁵. Population health focuses on the full range of

factors that act to influence health status, as well as their interactions, with a particular emphasis on inequities in health status, cross-sectoral and multiple disciplinary approaches, and evidence-based decision-making²⁵⁻³⁸. Other authors have also emphasized notions of time (such as historical time, the lifecourse, inertia in health outcomes, and intergenerational effects)³⁹⁻⁴³, multi-level influences on health status^{40;42;44}, embodiment^{28;40;42;45}, ecological^{42;46;47}, and non-linear thinking^{37;48}. More recent conceptualizations of health have also referred to dynamic, positive concepts, viewing health as a "resource" or "force"^{28;34;37;49}.

Evans and Stoddart⁵⁰ noted the broad array of factors that influence population health status including the social environment, the physical environment, genetic endowment, and individual behavior and biology. They also highlighted the key distinction between health, disease, and well-being, with the later, the "*ultimate objective*" of health policy. The recent WHO Commission on the Social Determinants of Health^{27,51} highlighted how the socioeconomic political context, social structural and intermediary factors act to generate inequities in health. Starfield³² discusses how policies aimed at improving physical and social environments would result in greater health equity, since they do not rely on individual-level behavior change which may be influenced by level of personal resources including material wealth, education, and social connectedness. Rose³¹ points out that interventions that seek to shift population distributions of adverse exposures would result in significant health gains.

We recently proposed an integrated framework for risk management and population health (Figure 1)³⁰. In brief, the integrated framework depicts three broad categories of health determinants (biology and genetics, environmental and occupational, and social and behavioural) and their interactions. Health risk science examines health determinants using the best available qualitative and quantitative techniques. Health risk policy analysis then considers the most appropriate intervention strategies including regulatory, economic, advisory, community-based, and technological approaches. The

overall aim of the framework was to provide a more comprehensive approach to characterizing population health risks and to identify the most relevant opportunities for intervention in order to most effectively enhance population health status.

Outline

This thesis seeks to examine associations between ecological indicators of residential radon and PM_{2.5}, two major environmental risk factors, and both lung cancer and non-lung cancer mortality in the CPS-II in order to further understand the adverse health impacts of radon and air pollution and to inform further research and decision-making in Canada and elsewhere. The thesis is comprised of seven chapters. Following the introductory chapter, chapter two provides a brief overview of the epidemiology of lung cancer including genetic and biology, environmental and occupational, and social and behavioural risk factors with a particular focus on previous studies of radon and air pollution. The subsequent four chapters are comprised of the four major manuscripts emanating from this work:

- 1. Turner MC, Krewski D, Chen Y, Pope CA III, Gapstur S, Thun MJ. Radon and lung cancer in the American Cancer Society cohort. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2011;20:438-48.
- Turner MC, Krewski D, Chen Y, Pope CA III, Gapstur SM, Thun MJ. Radon and COPD mortality in the American Cancer Society cohort [published online ahead of print October 17, 2011]. Eur Resp J 2011;erj00582-2011; doi:10.1183/09031936.0005811.
- 3. Turner MC, Krewski D, Chen Y, Pope CA III, Gapstur SM, Thun MJ. Radon and nonrespiratory mortality in the American Cancer Society cohort. Unpublished manuscript, 2011.
- Turner MC, Krewski D, Pope CA III, Chen Y, Gapstur SM, Thun MJ. Long-term ambient fine particulate matter air pollution and lung cancer in a large cohort of never smokers. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2011;184:1374-81.

Some of the results examining associations between radon and non-lung cancer mortality were also published in an abstract⁵². The final chapter (chapter seven) summarizes the main findings of the thesis, provides a brief overview of residential radon and air pollution in Canada, and provides suggestions for future work.

2. OVERVIEW

Descriptive Epidemiology

Lung cancer is currently the most common form of cancer worldwide⁵³. Globally, it was estimated that there were a total of 1.61 million new lung cancer cases and 1.38 million deaths in 2008, representing some 12.7% of all new cancer cases and 18.2% of all cancer deaths^{53;54}. Although incidence rates for lung cancer increase with increasing age, particularly after the age 50 years, there is also early onset lung cancer, with distinct clinical and epidemiological characteristics^{55;56}. Due to the poor prognosis of the disease, primary prevention intervention strategies, as opposed to secondary or tertiary strategies, remain the most promising in terms of reducing disease burden and enhancing population health⁵⁷.

Lung cancer incidence rates largely parallel trends in tobacco consumption with an approximate 20 year lag⁵⁸. Although, with the exception of certain occupational groups, lung cancer was a rare disease at the beginning of the twentieth century, due to increases in cigarette smoking there has been an epidemic increase in the disease since that time, peaking recently in many developed countries⁵⁸. There is also widespread geographic variation in lung cancer rates with the highest age-standardized incidence rates observed in North America, Eastern Asia, Micronesia, and parts of Eastern and Southern Europe^{53;54}. Conversely the lowest rates are observed in Africa, South America, and the Middle East^{53;54}. However lung cancer rates in many developing countries are increasing and currently it is estimated that 55% of all lung cancer cases occur in the developing world^{53;54}.

There have also been differential trends in lung cancer subtypes over time. Although, rates of squamous cell and small cell carcinomas, arising from the central airway compartment, have been declining in males in North America and Europe, rates of adenocarcinoma, arising from the

peripheral airway compartment, have increased likely due to changes in cigarette composition (filtered/low-tar) and inhalation patterns over time^{6;59}. Adenocarcinoma is also the most common form of lung cancer in never smokers⁶. Conversely, rates for all three major subtypes of lung cancer have been increasing in females⁵⁹.

There are also disparities in lung cancer according to population group and socioeconomic status. Social gradients in health, exposure, and vulnerability are well recognized²⁷. There are socioeconomic patterns in cigarette smoking that are dynamic and vary by geographic region⁶⁰. In the US, the highest lung cancer rates are observed in African American men, however rates in both white and African American women are higher compared to rates in women of Asian American and Pacific Islander, American Indian and Alaska Native, and Hispanic/Latino descent⁶¹. African American men and women also experience poorer lung cancer survival compared to white men and women⁶¹. In Canada, lung cancer was inversely associated with income adequacy and educational attainment even after adjusting for cigarette smoking and other lung cancer risk factors⁶².

Although the majority of lung cancer cases can be attributed to active cigarette smoking, there is also lung cancer in never smokers, representing some 25% of all lung cancer cases⁶³. A pooled analysis of data from 13 prospective studies, including over 600,000 never smoking participants, reported higher lung cancer mortality rates in males compared to females as well as in African Americans and Asians who lived in Asia compared to those of European descent⁷. There are also differential mutation patterns and frequencies of the tumour suppressor p53 (TP53), KRAS, and epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) genes as well as response to EGFR tyrosine kinase inhibitor (TKI) therapy in never smoking compared to smoking lung cancer cases suggesting that lung cancers in never smokers may represent a distinct disease⁶.

Lung cancer patients may also be marginalized. Lung cancer patients, whether smoking or nonsmoking, reported experiencing blame and stigma, with negative personal, financial, and treatment consequences^{64;65}. Lung cancers also received the highest degree of blame compared to cancers at four other sites (breast, bowel, cervical, leukemia)⁶⁶. There is also significant morbidity, anxiety, and depression in the disease compared with other cancer groups which may be related in a complex way with both the lung cancer symptom experience, personal social support networks, and other personal and societal factors⁶⁷⁻⁶⁹. An overview of genetic and biological, environment and occupational, and social and behavioral risk factors for lung cancer is presented below. A summary of lung cancer risk factors is provided in Table 1.

Genetics and Biology

A variety of genetic and biological factors including specific genetic polymorphisms, chronic lung disease, allergy, mutagen sensitivity, and infections may play a role in lung cancer. Although there is some evidence for the familial aggregation of lung cancer, the influence of other shared behavioral (smoking) and environmental risk factors could not be ruled out^{70,71}. A meta-analysis combining data from 41 studies reported positive associations between a family history of lung cancer and lung cancer risk overall (summary odds ratio (OR) = 1.72, 95% CI 1.56-1.88) and among non-smokers (summary OR = 1.40, 95% CI 1.17-1.68)⁷¹. Specific genetic factors in lung cancer, including polymorphisms of glutathione S-transferase M1 (GSTM1)⁷², GST pi 1 (GSTP1)⁷³, GST theta 1 (GSTT1)⁷⁴, cytochrome p450 (CYP1A1)⁷⁵, microsomal epoxide hydrolase 1 (EPHX1)⁷⁶, NAD(P)H quinone reductase 1 (NQO1), x-ray repair cross-complementing protein group 3 (XRCC3), xeroderma pigmentosum group D (XPD)/excision repair cross-complementing rodent repair deficiency (ERCC2)⁷⁷, and myeloperoxidase (MPO)⁷⁸ genes and their interactions⁷⁹ may also play a role; however results are not entirely clear and further large epidemiological studies are needed. Hung et al.⁸⁰ recently suggested a role for nicotinic acetylcholine receptor genes at 15q25 as an independent risk factor for the disease. A pooled analysis of data from 10 studies from the Genetic

Susceptibility to Environmental Carcinogens database reported an inverse association between MPO G-463A and lung cancer⁸¹.

Chronic lung diseases, including asthma, chronic bronchitis, and emphysema, may also be positively related with lung cancer, possibly due to local mechanisms of inflammation and repair; however, potential misclassification, differential recall bias, and residual confounding by smoking status remain of concern⁸²⁻⁸⁴. A meta-analysis of studies published through the year 2002 reported that never smokers with asthma experienced a significantly elevated risk of lung cancer (combined OR = 1.8, 95% CI 1.3-2.3) in case-control studies⁸⁵. More recently, Brown et al.⁸⁶ reported a positive association between asthma and lung cancer (OR = 2.1, 95% CI 0.9 - 5.1) in non-smokers in a casecontrol study nested in the Adverse Childhood Experiences Study. Gorlova et al.⁸⁷ reported a significant positive association between physician-diagnosed asthma and lung cancer (OR = 1.82, 95% CI 1.05-3.15) in a US hospital-based case-control study, however results attenuated upon restriction to participants with a history of asthma (and no hay fever) only (OR = 0.92, 95% CI 0.41-Seow et al.⁸⁸ reported a positive association between a history of asthma/allergic 2.06). rhinitis/atopic dermatitis and lung cancer (OR = 1.5, 95% CI 0.8-2.6) in a case-control study of never smoking Chinese women which increased to 3.1 (95% CI 1.2-8.3) in those with an interleukin-6 CG/GG genotype. A prospective study of 6,144 non-smokers in the second National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey Mortality Study reported a positive but non-significant association between physician-diagnosed asthma and lung cancer mortality (HR = 1.69, 95% CI 0.94-3.04)⁸⁹. In a previous analysis of the CPS-II, a significant positive association was observed between a history of self-reported physician-diagnosed asthma and lung cancer mortality overall (HR = 1.11, 95% CI 1.02-1.20)⁹⁰. When restricted to never smokers, a HR of 1.11 (95% CI 0.79-1.56) was observed.

Chronic bronchitis and emphysema may also be positively related to lung cancer⁹¹⁻⁹⁸, however there are few prospective studies of never smokers. In China, high rates of chronic obstructive pulmonary

disease (COPD) and lung cancer are observed in never smoking women due to high levels of indoor air pollution from coal burning and cooking fumes (below)^{19;99-109}. A systematic review recently reported an inverse association between lung function (forced expiratory volume in 1 second (FEV1)) and lung cancer¹¹⁰. In a previous analysis of nearly 450,000 never smokers in the CPS-II, a significant positive association between emphysema (HR = 1.66, 95% CI 1.06-2.56) as well as a history of both chronic bronchitis and emphysema (HR = 2.44, 95% CI 1.22-4.90) and lung cancer mortality was observed although it remains unclear whether COPD may be on the lung cancer causal pathway or whether COPD and lung cancer are related to some common underlying exposure⁸².

A history of allergies, but not asthma (above), as a possible indicator of enhanced immunocompetence, may be inversely related to lung cancer risk^{83,84}. A large US case-control study reported an inverse association between a history of hay fever and lung cancer overall (OR = 0.58, 95% CI 0.48-0.70), that attenuated in never smokers (OR = 0.81, 95% CI 0.53-1.23)⁹⁶. Lung cancer cases with hay fever exhibited lower mutagen sensitivity in the bleomycin and benzo[a]pyrene diol epoxide (BPDE) assays¹¹¹. There was also a significant dose-response relationship between increasing categories of bleomycin and BPDE sensitivity overall and lung cancer risk. An inverse association was reported between a history of eczema and lung cancer in a large, multi-centre international case-control study¹¹². No clear association was observed between biological indicators of atopy (allergen-specific immunoglobulin E levels, skin prick testing) and lung cancer risk in case-control¹¹³ or cohort studies¹¹⁴⁻¹¹⁷. In the CPS-II, there was no association between a history of self-reported physician-diagnosed hay fever and lung cancer mortality in never smokers (HR = 1.02, 95% CI 0.86-1.21)⁹⁰.

Several recent reviews have examined the role of infections in lung cancer. Srinivasan et al.¹¹⁸ noted considerable heterogeneity in estimates of the prevalence (0-78.3%) of human papillomavirus (HPV) in lung cancer. Although higher rates of lung cancer were observed in cervical cancer survivors, this

was attributed to higher rates of cigarette smoking in cervical cancer cases¹¹⁹. A case-control study nested in the Finnish Maternity Cohort reported no association between HPV 16 or 18 infection and lung cancer incidence adjusting for serum cotinine concentrations¹²⁰.

Liang et al.¹²¹, in a systematic review of 41 studies, reported a significant positive association between tuberculosis and lung cancer (summary RR = 1.74, 95% CI 1.48-2.03) that remained in never smokers (summary RR = 1.78, 95% CI 1.42-2.23) based largely on results of case-control data. Results according to histologic subtype revealed positive associations with adenocarcinoma only (summary RR = 1.60, 95% CI 1.24-2.05). However there remain several potential limitations including misclassification and residual confounding by cigarette smoking status and further large prospective studies are needed. There may also be roles for *Chlamydia pneumonia* and *Helicobacter pylori* infection in lung cancer, however further research is needed^{122;123}.

There is no clear evidence to support an association between insulin-like growth factor (IGF) - 1 and lung cancer; however there may be an inverse association with IGF - $3^{124;125}$.

Environment and Occupation

Radon

Radon is formed as part of the decay series of uranium-238, which is naturally present in rocks and soils in the environment. Radon has a half-life of 3.8 days and further decays into a series of radon progeny, most notably polonium-218 and polonium-214 that are deposited in the lung and emit α -particles capable of damaging DNA in human lung tissue. Alpha-particles are highly charged and deposit large amounts of energy in the cell per distance travelled (high-linear energy transfer (LET) radiation) as compared to γ rays or x-rays (low-LET radiation). Exposure to α particles may also

result in the generation of reactive oxygen species and oxidative damage to DNA through interaction with extra-nuclear targets¹²⁶.

Radon was suspected as playing a role in lung cancer for several centuries due to high rates of respiratory mortality observed in miners⁴. Modern epidemiologic investigation as well as supporting mechanistic evidence has lead to the relatively recent identification of radon as a human lung carcinogen⁸. These studies were reviewed in detail by the National Research Council (NRC)⁴. In addition to studies of miners, there have also been general population studies examining associations with residential radon using both ecological and analytical approaches including combined analyses of residential radon case-control studies conducted in North America and Europe.

Miners Studies

Studies of underground miners have observed an increased lung cancer risk associated with radon. In a combined analysis, data from 65,000 miners, including 2,700 lung cancer deaths, were combined from 11 studies conducted in North America, China, the Czech Republic, Sweden, France, and Australia¹²⁷. Mean exposure levels ranged from 7.6 to 595.7 working level months (WLM) with an overall mean of 158.0 WLM in all studies combined (37 Bq/m³ \sim 0.005 WL). An ERR of 0.0049 (95% CI 0.002-0.010) was observed per WLM. Results varied according to attained age, time since exposure, time since last exposure, and duration of exposure, where there were trends of decreasing risk with increasing age, time since exposure, and time since last exposure, and increasing risk with increasing exposure duration. There was also an inverse exposure rate effect, whereby for a given total cumulative dose, exposures experienced over a protracted period of time were associated with a greater lung cancer risk than exposures experienced over a shorter time period. In contrast, results did not vary according to age at first exposure, where there were no differences observed according to childhood or adult radon exposure. There was also some evidence of a supra-additive but submultiplicative interaction between radon and cigarette smoking, with the joint effect larger than the sum of individual effects, but less than their product. Potential methodological limitations include limited or imputed data on radon, work histories, time/activity patterns, cigarette smoking history, and concomitant exposures that may also vary by study.

Based on miner data, the NRC Committee on Health Risks of Exposure to Radon (BIER VI) developed the following ERR model for lung cancer associated with radon:

ERR =
$$\beta(w_{5-14} + \theta_{15-24}w_{15-24} + \theta_{25+}w_{25+})\phi_{age}\gamma_z$$

where β represents the slope of weighted (θ) radon exposures (*w*) experienced during the previous 5-14, 15-24, and 25+ year time windows. Note that exposures experienced up to 5 years in the past are not considered relevant. The weighting of the 5-14 year time window, thought to be the most biologically relevant, is set to equal 1. The effect of radon is shown to be modified by φ_{age} , representing categories of attained age, and γ_{z} , representing exposure rate, with categories of either duration of exposure or average exposure concentration. Further analyses in miners exposed to lower radon levels (<50, <100 WLM) supported results based on the full cohort¹²⁸.

Although there are several uncertainties in extrapolating results to the general population, such as differences in exposure conditions, exposure rates, exposure to other lung carcinogens, and possible gender differences, it was estimated that residential radon may be responsible for 15,000 (95% CI 6,000-36,000) lung cancer deaths each year in the US. Results from more recent miner studies, with extended follow-up time periods, were consistent with previous findings¹²⁹⁻¹³².

General Population Studies

Ecological Studies

Ecological studies have examined associations between area-level residential radon concentrations and rates of lung and other cancers with mixed results reported⁴. Of particular note are a controversial series of publications by Cohen. Cohen examined the association between mean county-level residential radon concentrations (1986-1991) and county-level lung cancer mortality rates (1970-1979) in 1,601 US counties and observed a strong inverse association ($\beta = -7.3$ for males, -8.3 for females) of decreasing lung cancer mortality rates with increasing radon concentrations¹³³. Results remained with adjustment for state-level cigarette smoking prevalence, 54 county-level socioeconomic variables (including population characteristics, vital and health statistics, social factors, housing factors, economics, and government expenditure), and city-level physical features (altitude, temperature, precipitation, wind, sunshine). Results were also robust to the exclusion of highly urbanized counties, upon stratification by geography, and when considering alternate radon Similar results were also observed in earlier publications with fewer data^{134;135}. Cohen data. concluded that findings did not support the linear no-threshold theory for carcinogenesis. However methodological concerns including confounding by individual-level cigarette smoking, cross-level bias, model misspecification, and exposure measurement error remain^{4;136-138}. A follow-up publication with updated lung cancer mortality data (1979-1994) and data on 450 socioeconomic variables also reported strong inverse associations between radon and lung cancer¹³⁹.

In order to further examine the inverse associations reported by Cohen, Puskin¹⁴⁰ examined the association between mean county-level residential radon concentrations and all smoking- and non-smoking related cancers combined including cancers at sites with low radon doses. Cohen's mean county-level residential radon concentrations were linked with mean county-level cancer mortality rates (1970-1994) for 1,585 counties from the National Cancer Institute. Where mortality data were sparse, an iterative weighting procedure was used to obtain an improved estimate of the county-specific mortality rate. Supporting previous observations of Gilbert¹³⁶, mortality rates for cancers that are strongly related with cigarette smoking (lung, oral cavity, pharynx, larynx, esophagus) were

inversely associated with radon whereas cancers unrelated to cigarette smoking (colon, breast, prostate), showed no negative trend. Cancers weakly related with cigarette smoking (bladder, pancreatic) were also weakly inversely related with radon. Results were unchanged with the inclusion of county-level smoking prevalence in analysis. It was concluded that confounding by individual-level cigarette smoking likely explains the strong inverse associations observed by Cohen (see also Puskin et al.¹⁴¹). Specific regional patterns in residential radon, smoking, and rates of lung cancer may also play a role.

Case-Control Studies of Residential Radon (Ecological Radon Measures)

Two studies have examined the impact of using either individual or ecological indicators of residential radon in case-control studies^{142;143}. A Swedish case-control study of 1,360 lung cancer cases and 2,847 age-matched randomly selected population controls from 109 municipalities examined the association between residential radon concentrations as either the individual timeweighted average based on three month long (heating season) measurements in all residences of at least two years (individual-level) or as the mean time-weighted average value of controls by county (ecological-level) for the county of the longest time period of residence¹⁴³. ERRs for the association between mean individual-level residential radon concentrations and lung cancer were found to range from 0.05 to 0.08 per 100 Bq/m³ with adjustment for age, sex, and individual-level smoking, whereas no association (ERRs ranging from -0.03 to 0.00) was observed using ecological-level residential radon data. However, upon further adjustment for latitude, which may be associated with both residential radon concentrations and other lung cancer risk factors, similar point estimates for lung cancer were observed using either the individual- or ecological- data, although the ecologicalestimate was notably less precise likely due to higher levels of within-, as opposed to between county variability in residential radon concentrations (ERRs individual-level = 0.07 to 0.11; ERRs ecological-level = 0.12 to 0.14). It was also noted that since findings from studies with wide geographic study bases reflect both within-and between- area contrasts, adjustment for geographic region in analysis may aid in identifying unrecognized confounders.

Darby et al.¹⁴² in a similar study in South-West England, examined lung cancer risk in 982 lung cancer cases who were current residents of Cornwall or Devon county of at least 20 years, and 1,486 age, sex, county- matched population controls. Individual time-weighted mean residential radon concentrations were estimated based on either radon measurements in current and previous residences over the past 35 years (individual-level) or district mean residential radon concentrations from study controls (ecological-level). Analyses were adjusted for individual-level age, sex, smoking, social class, and county of residence. Overall, similar results for lung cancer were obtained using either individual- (RR at 100 Bq/m³ = 1.12, 95% CI 0.99-1.27) or ecological- level (RR at 100 Bq/m³ = 1.12, 95% CI 0.99-1.27) or ecological- level (RR at 100 Bq/m³ = 1.12, 95% CI 0.99-1.27) or ecological- level (RR at 100 Bq/m³ = 1.12, 95% CI 0.99-1.27) or ecological- level (RR at 100 Bq/m³ = 1.12, 95% CI 0.99-1.27) or ecological- level (RR at 100 Bq/m³ = 1.12, 95% CI 0.99-1.27) or ecological- level (RR at 100 Bq/m³ = 1.12, 95% CI 0.99-1.27) or ecological- level (RR at 100 Bq/m³ = 1.12, 95% CI 0.99-1.27) or ecological- level (RR at 100 Bq/m³ = 1.12, 95% CI 0.99-1.27) or ecological- level (RR at 100 Bq/m³ = 1.12, 95% CI 0.99-1.27) or ecological- level (RR at 100 Bq/m³ = 1.12, 95% CI 0.81-2.23) and resulted in additional urban-rural status indicator resulted in no change in the individual-level estimate, but increased the ecological-level estimate (RR at 100 Bq/m³ = 1.35, 95% CI 0.81-2.23) and resulted in similar results in the two counties. Findings indicate there may be different confounding variables in individual- and ecological- analyses of residential radon and that there may be some degree of downwards bias in findings using individual-level radon measures due to exposure measurement error.

Case-Control Studies of Residential Radon (Individual Radon Measures)

Numerous case-control studies, with individual-level residential radon concentrations measured in homes, have been conducted in North America, Europe, and China. These studies were previously reviewed in detail elsewhere^{4;144}. Although results from individual studies were limited by small sample sizes and disparate findings, combined analyses of individual case-control studies have provided strong direct evidence for a link between lung cancer and residential exposure to radon gas.

In North America, data from seven major residential radon case-control studies (Iowa, Missouri-I, Missouri-II, New Jersey, Connecticut, Utah-South Idaho, Winnipeg), including 4,081 lung cancer cases and 5,281 matched controls was combined using a common data format^{12;13}. Sixty eight percent of cases were female. Approximately 44% of case questionnaire data was collected through proxy respondents. Long-term (one year) measurements of residential radon concentrations were obtained through α -track detectors placed in the main living areas of subjects' homes. Mean residential radon concentrations in the 5-30 year exposure time window ranged from 25.1 Bq/m^3 in New Jersey to 131.1 Bq/m³ in Winnipeg. Missing radon concentrations were imputed usually based on mean observed concentrations. Overall, adjusting for age, sex, cigarette smoking, study, number of residences, and years with α -track measurements, an ERR of 0.10 (95% CI -0.01-0.26) at 100 Ba/m³ radon was observed. There was no evidence of departure from a linear relationship. Upon restriction of the data to individuals who resided in only one or two houses in the 5-30 year exposure time window, and had measurements of residential radon concentrations for at least 20 years (1,910 cases and 2,651 controls), an ERR of 0.18 (95% CI 0.02-0.43) was observed. Further analyses using the restricted data and BIER VI weights of 1.0, 0.8, and 0.3 for exposures experienced 5-14, 15-24, and 25-30 years in the past resulted in a further increase of the ERR estimate (ERR = 0.23, 95% CI 0.03-0.55). Results according to respondent type revealed a ERR of 0.16 for subject respondents and -0.05 for proxy respondents, although the difference was not statistically significant (p = 0.47). Results did not vary significantly by age, sex, education, or cigarette smoking. In analyses by histological subtype, the largest ERR was observed for small cell carcinoma in the overall dataset (ERR = 0.23, 95% CI - 0.08, 0.85) and adenocarcinoma in the restricted dataset (ERR = 0.27, 95% CI)0.02-0.73). No positive associations were observed for lung cancer of an unknown subtype.

In Europe, data from 13 major residential radon case-control studies conducted in Austria, the Czech Republic, Finland, France, East and West Germany, Italy, Spain, Sweden, and the United Kingdom including 7,148 lung cancer cases and 14,208 matched controls were combined^{10;11}. Seventy-seven

percent of cases were men. Surrogate respondents were used in 39% of case interviews. Long-term (atleast two months) measurements of residential radon concentrations were obtained largely through α -track detectors placed in the main living areas of subjects' homes and used to estimate residential radon exposures in a 5-35 year time window prior to lung cancer diagnosis. Where there were missing radon data, the control subject area-specific mean value was used. Mean residential radon concentrations ranged from 50 Bq/m³ in West Germany to 500 Bq/m³ in the Czech Republic. Mean residential radon concentrations in cases were 104 Bq/m³ compared to 97 Bq/m³ for controls. Overall, an ERR of 0.08 (95% CI 0.03-0.16) was observed per each 100 Bq/m³ radon using individual time-weighted average residential radon concentrations adjusting for study, age, sex, region, and cigarette smoking. There was no evidence of departure from a linear relationship and no evidence for a threshold. Similar results were observed for both proxy (ERR = 0.08, 95% CI 0.01-(0.19) and self-respondents (ERR = 0.09, 95% CI 0.01-0.20). In analyses weighting radon data according to BIER VI (weights of 1.0, 0.75 and 0.50 for time periods of 5-14, 15-25, and 25-34 years in the past), little change in the ERR was observed (ERR = 0.08, 95% CI 0.03-0.16). Results did not vary according to age, sex, cigarette smoking, education, or employment. However, a significant association was only observed in rural (ERR = 0.13, 95% CI 0.05-0.24) as opposed to urban areas (ERR = -0.07, 95% CI < -0.07 - 0.06) (p = 0.01) and in those with a closed (ERR = 0.30, 95% CI 0.10-0.64) as opposed to an open (ERR = 0.01, 95% CI -0.03-0.13) bedroom window at night (p = 0.03). According to histologic subtype, the largest ERR estimate was observed for small cell carcinoma (ERR = 0.31, 95% CI 0.13-0.61), with no clear association observed for all other histological subtypes combined (ERR = 0.03, 95% CI -0.03-0.10). Upon correction for random uncertainties in residential radon concentrations using available data on the variability of radon measurements over time, the ERR increased to 0.16 (95% CI 0.05-0.31).

There are also two residential radon case-control studies conducted in China. In 2004, data from a total of 1,050 lung cancer cases and 1,996 matched controls from both the Shenyang and Gansu

studies were pooled by Lubin et al.¹⁴⁵. Data on incident lung cancer cases diagnosed from 1985-1987 in Shenyang and 1994-1998 in Gansu were compiled including year-long α -track radon measurements in the main living areas of homes. Individual time-weighted average residential radon concentrations were estimated for the 5-30 year time period prior to diagnosis/reference date. Where there were missing radon data, the mean control value was used. Mean radon concentrations of 115.7 Bq/m³ and 222.9 Bq/m³ were observed in Shenyang and Gansu respectively. Overall, an excess OR of 0.133 (95% CI 0.010-0.136) was observed at 100 Bq/m³. Similar results were observed for subjects who resided in their current home for atleast 30 years (excess OR = 0.132, 95% CI 0.070-0.191). Results did not vary according to sex, indoor smokiness, or cigarette smoking. However, there was some evidence that results varied by respondent type (proxy, self), and completeness of radon measurements.

Bonner et al.¹⁴⁶ in a case-only study of data from three residential radon case-control studies reported an interaction between GSTM1 and radon. Radon associated lung cancer risk was greater among GSTM1 null homozygotes compared to GSTM1 carriers.

Other Health Endpoints

Radon may also be associated with other malignant and non-malignant diseases beyond lung cancer. Archer et al.¹⁴⁷ reported a positive association between radon and non-malignant respiratory disease mortality in an early study of uranium miners in the Colorado Plateau. Mapel et al.¹⁴⁸ reported an inverse association between underground mining duration and lung function in a cross-sectional study of New Mexico uranium miners. There also are reports of uranium miners with chronic diffuse interstitial fibrosis, although a causal link with radon could not be established^{4;149;150}.

A pooled analysis of data from 11 cohorts of underground miners reported excess mortality from stomach cancer, liver cancer, and leukemia that were unrelated to radon exposure¹⁵¹. A French

cohort study showed an increased mortality from lung and kidney cancer in uranium miners that was not associated with cumulative radon exposure¹³². There was also a significant positive association between radon and mortality from cerebrovascular disease; however potential confounding by cardiovascular risk factors could not be assessed¹⁵². Mortality from multiple myeloma and non-Hodgkin's lymphoma was not related to cumulative radon exposure in the Colorado Plateau cohort¹³¹. There was no strong evidence for an association between radon and death from all extrapulmonary cancers in the German uranium miners cohort¹⁵³. However, radon was positively associated with incident chronic lymphocytic leukemia (RR = 1.98, 95% CI 1.10-3.59) in Czech uranium miners¹⁵⁴.

Although ecological analyses have reported positive associations between residential radon and leukemia, case-control studies have not supported a link¹⁵⁵. Excesses in total and site-specific cancer (colorectal, breast, kidney, and prostate) incidence were observed in census tracts with elevated groundwater uranium concentrations in a South Carolina study; however there were no individual-level risk factor data¹⁵⁶. No association between radon or other drinking water radionuclides and leukemia, stomach, bladder, or kidney cancer risk was observed in Finland¹⁵⁷⁻¹⁵⁹.

Ambient Air Pollution

Epidemiological investigations into potential associations between outdoor air pollution and mortality have been conducted for nearly a century with early reports suggesting that 'smokiness of the atmosphere' may represent an important factor for lung cancer¹⁶⁰. A variety of methodological approaches have been used to examine potential relationships in previous studies ranging from migrant studies and studies of urban-rural comparisons to detailed analytic studies with long-term estimates of specific air pollutants measured via air pollution monitoring networks or estimated via various dispersion or land-use regression (LUR) modeling techniques.

Studies of migrants have suggested lung cancer rates in migrants between those of the country of origin and the country of residence; suggesting at least in the case of declining lung cancer rates, that some portion of risk is conserved after migration¹⁶¹. Numerous investigations have also suggested higher rates of lung cancer in urban, polluted areas compared to rural regions that do not appear to be entirely due to differences in cigarette smoking consumption^{161;162}. However, other possible explanations remain including geographical differences in passive smoking or occupational exposures, or potential bias due to selective migration^{161;162}. There are also studies of populations occupationally exposed to diesel and other air pollutants^{161;163;164}.

More recently, a variety of case-control and cohort studies have been conducted in the United States, Europe, and Asia examining associations between various measured (or estimated) indices of specific particulate and gaseous air pollutants and lung cancer incidence or mortality (Table 2). There are also studies of populations living in proximity to specific industries^{105;165-172}, population employment in petrochemical manufacturing¹⁷³, and petrol station density¹⁷⁴, as indicators of ambient air pollution exposure. Although positive associations have been reported between PM_{2.5} and lung cancer, a variety of potential limitations remain including residual confounding by cigarette smoking or other individual- or ecological- risk factors, as well as other co-pollutants, uncertainty in terms of the identification of specific subpopulations that may be more susceptible to the adverse health effects of particulate matter, and which specific PM components may be most responsible for observed associations^{175;176}. However, PM_{2.5} is thought to represent the leading combustion-related air pollution indicator due to robust findings in previous studies and biological plausibility^{5;24;177}.

Hospital-Based Case-Control Studies

Hospital-based case-control studies have shown little clear evidence for an association between air pollution and lung cancer. Vena¹⁷⁸, in an early study of 417 prevalent lung cancer cases and 752
controls without cancer, infectious, or respiratory disease admitted to the Roswell Park Memorial Institute from 1957-1965 who were residents of Erie County, New York with measured data on total suspended particulates (1961-1963) and historical emissions data reported no clear evidence for an association between air pollution and lung cancer (RR exposure to high/medium levels of air pollution for 50 or more years compared to < 50 years or low air pollution exposure = 1.09, 95% CI 0.66-2.20). However, there was some evidence for a synergistic effect between air pollution, cigarette smoking, and occupational exposures.

Katsouyanni et al.¹⁷⁹ in a study of 101 prevalent female lung cancer cases and 89 orthopedic condition controls admitted to Athens hospitals between 1987-1989 who were permanent residents of Athens, reported a small, but non-significant association with lung cancer, in those in the upper two quartiles of lifelong air pollution exposure, as measured by 1983-1985 smoke and nitrogen dioxide (NO_2) concentrations, compared to those in the bottom two exposure quartiles. However no positive association was observed in nonsmokers (RR = 0.81, highest vs lowest quartile).

Jockel et al.¹⁸⁰ in a German hospital-based case-control study of 194 incident lung cancer cases and 388 hospital- and population-based controls reported no association between lung cancer and sulfur dioxide (SO₂) emissions (OR high vs low = 1.01, 95% CI 0.53-1.91) or a semiquantitative air pollution index (OR high vs low = 1.16, 95% CI 0.34-2.13).

Population-Based Case-Control Studies

Population-based case-control studies have reported some associations between air pollution and lung cancer. In mortality-based studies, Jedrychowski et al.¹⁸¹ examined 1,099 deaths from lung cancer and 1,073 age- and sex- matched non-respiratory deaths in Cracow, Poland from 1980-1985 with self-administered questionnaire data collected on residency, cigarette smoking, and other lung cancer risk factors from respondent proxies. Measured data on TSP and SO₂ (1973-1980) according to the

last place of residence were used to classify individuals into high, medium, and low air pollution zones. In males, a significantly increased risk for lung cancer death was observed in those with high vs low exposure to air pollution (RR = 1.46, 95% CI 1.06-1.99). However no association was observed in females. Similar, although less precise findings were observed in non-smokers.

In a case-control study of 755 male lung cancer deaths and 755 age-matched controls in Trieste, Italy there was a significant positive trend between increasing concentrations of particulate deposition and lung cancer (p = 0.022)¹⁶⁵. A significantly elevated RR for lung cancer was observed in those in the highest tertile compared to the lowest tertile of particulate deposition concentrations (RR = 1.4, 95% CI 1.1-1.8). According to histological subtype, there were also significant increasing trends with small cell (RR highest vs lowest tertile = 1.7, 95% CI 1.1-2.5, p = 0.016) and large cell (RR highest vs lowest tertile = 1.7, 95% CI 1.1-2.5, p = 0.016) and large cell (RR highest vs lowest tertile = 1.7, 95% CI 0.9-3.0, p = 0.049) lung cancers.

Results from Taiwan studies have reported significant positive associations between indices of air pollution and female lung cancer deaths^{182;183}. In 2006, Chiu et al.¹⁸² examined 972 female lung cancer deaths and 972 age- and year of death- matched non-cancer/respiratory death controls from 1994-2003. A significant positive association was observed between lung cancer and an aggregated index of long-term air pollution, obtained as the overall average of the division the annual average of measured concentrations of particulate matter of \leq 10 microns in diameter (PM₁₀), ozone (O₃), carbon monoxide (CO), NO₂, and SO₂ by their respective national air quality standard (OR highest vs lowest tertile = 1.28, 95% CI 1.02-1.61). In 2008, Liu et al.¹⁸³ examined a larger set of female lung cancer deaths (1,676) and matched non-cancer/respiratory death controls (1,676) and observed significant increasing trends for lung cancer with increasing categories of NO₂ and CO but a significant decreasing trend with increasing O₃ (p < 0.05). No associations were observed with SO₂ or PM₁₀.

Pisani et al.¹⁸⁴ reported no association between lung cancer and cumulative SO₂, NO₂, or total suspended particulate (TSP) in a hospital- and population-based case-control study of 211 lung cancer cases and 202 controls in rural Thailand.

In incidence-based studies, Nyberg et al.¹⁸⁵ examined 1,042 incident male lung cancer cases and 2,364 age-matched population-based controls (1,274 from the population register and 1,090 from the cause of death registry) diagnosed between 1985 and 1990 in Stockholm, Sweden. Estimated yearly nitrogen oxide (NO_x), NO₂, and SO₂ concentrations from 1950 to 1990, representing exposure to air pollution from road traffic and heating sources respectively, at the residential address were calculated based on emissions data and dispersion modeling techniques. There was no association observed with either long-term (30 year) average SO₂ exposure (RR per 10 μ g/m³ = 1.00, 95% CI 0.96-1.05) or with 10 year average SO₂ exposure lagged 20 years (RR = 1.01, 95% CI 0.98-1.03). For NO₂, there were elevated point estimates for long-term (30 year) average exposure (RR per 10 μ g/m³ = 1.05, 95% CI 0.93-1.18; RR 90th percentile = 1.17, 95% CI 0.84-1.62) which increased with a 20 year lag (RR per 10 μ g/m³ = 1.10, 95% CI 0.97-1.23; RR 90th percentile = 1.44, 95% CI 1.05-1.99). Results for NO₂ also strengthened in multi-pollutant models including both NO₂ and SO₂ exposures in the model simultaneously.

Cohort Studies

Results from several small, prospective studies have also provided some evidence for associations between air pollution and lung cancer. Results from the Adventist Health Study on Smog (AHSMOG), a prospective study of 6,340 non-smoking California Seventh Day Adventists followed-up for 15 years (1977-1992) reported significant positive associations between lung cancer and measured concentrations of various particulate and gaseous air pollutants, however there were few observed cancer cases (36)/deaths (30)¹⁸⁶⁻¹⁸⁸. Hoek et al.¹⁸⁹, in an eight year (1986-1994) prospective

study of 4,492 participants from the Netherlands Cohort Study on Diet and Cancer (NLCS), reported no association between lung cancer mortality and black smoke (BS) or NO₂ concentrations estimated at the level of the home address. However there were only 60 lung cancer deaths observed. Results from a study of 14,001 elderly residents of Shizuoka, Japan, followed up from 1999-2006, revealed no association between lung cancer (86 deaths) and LUR estimated NO₂ concentrations overall (HR per 10 μ g/m³ = 0.95, 95% CI 0.78-1.17)¹⁹⁰. However upon restriction to never smokers, an elevated HR was observed (HR = 1.30, 95% CI 0.85-1.93).

In 1993, Dockery et al.¹⁹¹ in the Harvard Six Cities Study of 8,111 randomly selected adult participants from six eastern US cities reported a positive although imprecise association between PM_{2.5}, as measured from study-specific monitors, and lung cancer mortality (RR highest vs least polluted city = 1.37, 95% CI 0.81-2.31). However, there were only 120 lung cancer deaths (1974-1991). In a subsequent analysis, with an extended follow-up time period through 1998, and 226 observed lung cancer deaths, a positive, non-significant association was also observed (HR per 10 μ g/m³ = 1.27, 95% CI 0.96-1.69)²⁰. Although in the same study, the relative risk of mortality from cardiovascular and respiratory disease was found to decline with declining PM_{2.5} concentrations over follow-up time, this was not apparent for lung cancer mortality, a disease with longer latency and less reversibility.

Nafstad et al.¹⁹² followed up 16,209 men recruited as part of a cardiovascular disease cohort in Oslo for 26 years (1972-1998) for cancer incidence according to the Norwegian cancer register. Mean annual NO_x and SO₂ concentrations were estimated at the home address of each participant using a variety of monitoring, emissions, meteorological, and topographical data for the years 1974-1998. A total of 418 incident lung cancer cases were observed. A significant positive association was observed between lung cancer and historical NO_x (1974-1978) (HR per 10 μ g/m³ = 1.08, 95% CI 1.02-1.15) but not SO₂ exposure (HR per 10 μ g/m³ = 1.01, 95% CI 0.94 - 1.08). The positive association between NO_x and lung cancer remained in non-smokers, but was less precise (HR = 1.20, 95% CI 0.70-2.03). Results in models using air pollution estimates from the most recent five years were attenuated. Similar results were observed for lung cancer mortality¹⁹³.

A subsequent study of all 143,842 deaths among individuals aged 51-90 years in Olso from 1992-1998 reported positive associations between estimated NO₂, PM_{10} , and $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations from dispersion models and lung cancer mortality, particularly for females²¹. There was also some evidence for a threshold in the concentration- response relationship. However there was no information on smoking history.

In a French study, Filleul et al.¹⁹⁴ followed up 14,284 adults in the PAARC ("Pollution Atmosphérique et Affections Respiratoires Chroniques") study for 24 years (1974-1998) for mortality according to the national register. A total of 178 lung deaths were observed. A significant positive association was observed between mean concentrations of NO₂ and lung cancer mortality (RR per 10 μ g/m³ = 1.48, 95% CI 1.05-2.06), but not SO₂, TSP, BS, acidimetric method, or NO from central monitors. Higher RR estimates for lung cancer mortality were also observed in current and former smokers, as compared to never smokers.

Vineis et al.¹⁹⁵, in a case-control study of 271 incident lung cancer cases who were either never or former smokers and 737 gender, age, smoking, country and time period matched controls nested in the European Prospective Investigation on Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC) reported positive associations with residence near heavy traffic roads (yes/no) (OR = 1.46, 95% CI 0.89-2.40) and NO₂ (OR per 10 μ g/m³ = 1.14, 95% CI 0.78-1.67) but not PM₁₀ (OR = 0.91, 95% CI 0.70-1.18) or SO₂ (OR = 1.08, 95% CI 0.89-1.30) concentrations. Results for NO₂ strengthened in the upper tertile exposure category overall (OR upper tertile vs bottom two tertiles = 1.56, 95% CI 1.13-2.16), however upon stratification by cigarette smoking status, significant results remained only for former (OR upper

28

tertile = 1.59, 95% CI 1.10-2.30) but not for never smokers (OR upper tertile = 1.09, 95% CI 0.78-1.52).

Beelen et al.¹⁹⁶ examined the association between estimated air pollution concentrations at the geographical coordinates of the home address at enrollment and lung cancer incidence in a study of 114,378 in the NLCS. A total of 1,940 lung cancer cases were observed over the 11 year follow-up period (1986-1997). Overall, there were no clear associations between any indicator of air pollution (BS, PM_{2.5}, NO₂, SO₂, or traffic intensity) and lung cancer. However, in analyses stratified by cigarette smoking status, positive associations with traffic intensity in never smokers were observed, ranging from 11-55% increases in risk, and there was a significant association with BS (RR per 10 μ g/m³ = 1.47, 95% CI 1.01-2.16). There was also some evidence for higher RR's in those with lower fruit consumption. Similar results were found for lung cancer mortality¹⁹⁷.

Raaschou-Nielson et al.¹⁹⁸ examined 679 incident lung cancer cases from the Diet Cancer Health Cohort, the Copenhagen City Heart Study, and the Copenhagen Male Study with 3,481 controls from the same cohorts matched according to cohort, gender, smoking duration, and year of birth. Mean NO_x concentrations were estimated from dispersion models. Overall an incidence rate ratio (IRR) of 1.37 (95% CI 1.06-1.76) was observed per each 100 μ g/m³ increase in NO_x concentration increasing further to 1.45 (95% CI 1.12-1.88) among those above the 90th percentile, compared to those below the 50th percentile. By histological subtype, significant positive associations were observed for small cell (IRR per 100 μ g/m³ = 1.53, 95% CI 1.02-2.28) and squamous cell carcinoma (IRR = 2.01, 95% CI 1.27-3.43) but not adenocarcinoma. There was no notable change in results with the inclusion of a 10 year lag in air pollution concentrations.

Hart et al.¹⁹⁹ examined associations between mean particulate and gaseous pollutants at the last known residential address and all-cause and cause specific mortality in a study of 53,814 men employed in the US trucking industry in 1985. In mortality follow-up through the year 2000, a total

of 800 lung cancer deaths were observed. Mean PM_{10} , SO_2 , and NO_2 concentrations (1985-2000) were estimated using spatial smoothing and LUR techniques while mean $PM_{2.5}$ (2000) concentrations were assigned to study participants based on the nearest available monitor. Overall, positive, although non-significant associations were observed between SO_2 and NO_2 and lung cancer mortality (percent increase = 9.0, 95% CI -1.8-20.9 and 5.5, 95% CI -3.4-15.3 respectively) whereas no clear association was observed with either PM_{10} (percent increase = -0.1, 95% CI -7.9-8.2) or $PM_{2.5}$ (percent increase = 2.1, 95% CI -5.0-9.7). Results from multipollutant models, which considered PM_{10} , SO_2 , and NO_2 simultaneously, attenuated with the exception of results for NO_2 , which strengthened somewhat (percent increase = 7.2, 95% CI -4.6-20.5). Major limitations of the study include the fact that there was no data on individual-level covariates of interest including cigarette smoking status and other lung cancer risk factors, however, data on occupational exposures was considered.

Raaschou-Nielsen et al.²⁰⁰ in a prospective analysis of 52,907 members of the Danish Diet Cancer and Health Cohort, observed positive associations between lung cancer incidence and estimated NO_x concentrations at the home address (IRR per 100 μ g/m³ = 1.09, 95% CI 0.79-1.51, IRR upper quartile = 1.30, 95% CI 1.05-1.61) as well as with proximity to a major road (IRR = 1.21, 95% CI 0.95-1.55) and traffic load (IRR linear trend = 1.03, 95% CI 0.90-1.19, IRR upper quartile = 1.17, 95% CI 0.92-1.47). There was also some limited evidence of stronger associations among non-smokers, those with a low fruit intake, and higher level of educational attainment.

Finally, in one of the largest studies conducted to date, Pope et al.²⁰¹ in an analysis of ~500,000 CPS-II participants with follow-up from 1982-1989, reported a significant positive association between MSA-level sulfate (SO₄) (1980) concentrations and lung cancer mortality (HR per 24.5 μ g/m³ = 1.36, 95% CI 1.11-1.66) with detailed adjustment for cigarette smoking and other potential confounders but no association with PM_{2.5}. Due to intense public scrutiny, re-analysis of the findings of both this study and the original Harvard Six Cities Study¹⁹¹, reported that following a detailed replication, validation, and sensitivity analysis protocol, that the findings of both studies were valid and supported the assertion that long-term exposure to ambient air pollution is associated with mortality health effects²⁰². There was also some evidence for a modifying effect of educational attainment with stronger lung cancer mortality effects observed in those with a lower level of educational attainment; possibly due to differences in exposure misclassification, susceptibility, or residential mobility from enrollment. Subsequently in an extended 16 year follow-up (1982-1998), significant associations between lung cancer mortality and PM_{2.5} were observed (HR per 10 μ g/m³ PM_{2.5} (1979-1983) = 1.08, 95% CI 1.01-1.16). There was no association with coarse particles or gaseous pollutants. Most recently, in an 18 year (1982-2000) follow-up a HR of 1.08 (95% CI 1.03-1.14) was observed per each 10 μ g/m³ PM_{2.5} (1979-1983)²⁰³. Results strengthened somewhat with the inclusion of various socio-demographic ecological–level variables in the model. Results from the CPS-II have been widely used in air pollution policy-making throughout the world^{22;175,204}.

Other Environment and Occupation

There are also a variety of other environmental and occupational exposures that may play a role in lung cancer etiology including environmental tobacco smoke, indoor coal and biomass burning, arsenic in drinking water, and other types of radiation exposure besides radon.

A meta-analysis of 55 studies examining lung cancer risk in never-smoking women exposed to a smoking spouse reported a summary RR of 1.27 (95% CI 1.17-1.37)²⁰⁵. Similar results were found when pooling data from cohort (summary RR = 1.22, 95% CI 1.03-1.44) or case-control (population-based) studies (summary RR = 1.18, 95% CI 1.08-1.28). Occupational exposure to passive smoke is also implicated as a definite occupational carcinogen (below)²⁰⁶. A 24% (95% CI 18-29%) increase in lung cancer risk was observed when pooling data from 22 studies of workers exposure to any

environmental tobacco smoke which increased to an approximate two-fold increase in risk for highly exposed workers²⁰⁷.

In China, indoor air pollution due to coal and biomass burning, as well as volatile emissions from wok cooking, are important contributors to chronic lung disease and lung cancer even in nonsmoking women^{19;208}. A meta-analysis reported a combined OR of 2.27 (95% CI 1.65-2.89) for the association between indoor coal consumption and lung cancer in studies (n = 20) conducted in mainland China and Taiwan²⁰⁹. Among non-smoking women the OR was 2.93 (95% CI 1.40-6.12). Upon stratification by region, the strongest ORs were observed in south/southeastern (OR = 3.27, 95% CI 1.27-8.42) and southwestern China (OR = 2.98, 95% CI 1.18-7.53). Lung cancer risk may vary according specific smoky coal subtype. In Xuanwei, the highest lung cancer RR estimates were observed for coal from Laibin and Longtan, compared to other coal sources²¹⁰.

There is strong evidence to support a causal association between exposure to high levels of arsenic in drinking water (>150 µg/L) and lung cancer based on epidemiological studies conducted in high arsenic areas of Taiwan, Japan, Chile, and elsewhere²¹¹⁻²¹³. Although the evidence surrounding potential associations with lower concentrations of arsenic is less consistent, Heck et al.²¹⁴ recently reported a positive association between small-cell and squamous-cell lung cancer and toenail concentrations of arsenic ≥ 0.114 µg/g (compared to toenail concentrations of < 0.05 µg/g) (OR = 2.75, 95% CI 1.00–7.57) in a US case-control study conducted in a low arsenic areas (<100 µg/L) of New Hampshire and Vermont. Chen et al.²¹⁵, in a Taiwan case-control study, reported no association between arsenic in drinking water and lung cancer at concentrations <100 µg/L, but reported positive associations in categories of arsenic concentrations of 100<300 µg/L (OR = 1.54, 95% CI 0.97-2.46) and ≥ 300 µg/L (OR = 2.25, 95% CI 1.43-3.55) relative to concentrations of < 10 µg/L. A significant linear trend was also observed. Upon examination of lung cancer histological subtype, the significant linear trend remained for small-cell and squamous-cell lung cancers but not for adenocarcinoma.

Low-LET radiation has also been implicated in lung cancer. Results from a recent analysis of 105,427 participants in the Life Span Study, a study of atomic bomb survivors in Hiroshima and Nagasaki exposed primarily to γ radiation, using an updated dosimetry system and an extended follow-up time period (1958 - 1998), revealed an ERR of 0.81 (90% CI 0.56-1.1) per Gy for lung cancer at age 70 with radiation exposure at age 30 and a corresponding excess absolute risk (EAR) of 7.5 (90% CI 5.1-10) cases per 10,000 person-years per Gy²¹⁶. A super-multiplicative interaction with cigarette smoking was observed in light to moderate smokers (less than a pack per day) with an additive or sub-additive interaction in heavy smokers (a pack per day or more)²¹⁷. Rather than a monotonic decreasing RR with increasing age at exposure, radiation-induced lung cancer in atomic bomb survivors increases by approximately 20% for each decade in age at exposure²¹⁶, possibly suggesting a increasing role for radiation-induced promotion of premalignant cells with increasing age²¹⁸.

Studies of medically-exposed cohorts, typically exposed to high-doses of radiation for the treatment of malignant or benign disease, have reported ERRs for second lung cancers ranging from approximately 0.1 to 0.4 per Gy²¹⁹. It is estimated that approximately 8% of all second tumors, or 5 excess cancer cases per 1,000, are attributable to radiotherapy treatment for a first cancer²²⁰. No association between occupational radiation exposure and lung cancer was observed in US radiologic technologists²²¹.

In nuclear industry workers, results from a 15 country study including 407,391 workers, primarily exposed to external X- and γ - rays, with individual radiation monitoring data reported significant associations with mortality from all cancers (ERR/Sv = 0.97, 90% CI 0.28-1.77) as well as lung cancer (ERR/Sv = 1.86, 90% CI 0.49-3.63)²²². There was also a significant increasing trend for lung cancer mortality with increasing radiation exposure (*p* = 0.009). Gilbert et al.²²³ reported significant positive associations between both internal plutonium (α -particle) and external (γ -ray) radiation and

lung cancer mortality in Mayak nuclear workers. In males, an ERR/Gy of 4.7 (95% CI 3.3-6.7) at age 60 was observed for internal dose while for external dose, an ERR/Gy of 0.17 (95% 0.052-0.32) was observed at all attained ages. Results for internal and external dose were found to be compatible with estimates obtained from cohorts of underground miners and atomic bomb survivors respectively.

The NRC Committee to Assess Health Risks from Exposure to Low Levels of Ionizing Radiation (BIER VII) recently estimated that 140 (95% CI 50-380) excess lung cancer cases in males and 300 (95% CI 120-780) excess lung cancer cases in females would be observed per 100,000 population (of an age-distribution comparable to the 1999 US population) exposed to 0.1 Gy of low-LET ionizing radiation²¹⁹.

Siemiatycki et al.²⁰⁶ summarized previous IARC evaluations of occupational carcinogens. There was strong evidence to implicate 17 occupational carcinogens and carcinogenic circumstances in lung cancer including aluminum production, arsenic and arsenic compounds, asbestos, beryllium, cadmium and cadmium compounds, chromium compounds - hexavalent, coal gasification, coke production, hematite mining – underground with radon exposure, involuntary (passive) smoking, ionizing radiation, iron and steel founding, selected nickel compounds, painters, silica – crystalline, soots, and talc containing asbestiform fibers. Lung cancer risk due to inhaled (occupational) or ingested (drinking water) arsenic appears to be independent of the exposure pathway but rather related to absorbed dose²²⁴. There was also suggestive evidence implicating a range of other potential carcinogens or carcinogenic circumstances including coal tars and pitches, diesel engine exhaust, hairdressers and barbers, nonarsenical insecticides, and the rubber industry. In contrast, there may be inverse associations between endotoxin exposure (cotton textile, agricultural industry) and lung cancer risk²²⁵.

Social and Behavioural

Active cigarette smoking is the most predominant cause of cancer worldwide, accounting for some 90% of all lung cancer cases²²⁶. Other social and behavioural factors that may also play a role include diet and nutritional factors, physical activity, and reproductive and hormonal status.

Active cigarette smoking has been established as a major cause of lung cancer since the midtwentieth century. Over 60 carcinogenic chemicals, including polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons, heterocyclic hydrocarbons, *N*-nitrosamines, aromatic amines, *N*-heterocyclic amines, aldehydes, phenolic compounds, volatile hydrocarbons, organic compounds, metals, and radio-isotopes have been identified in cigarette smoke which vary in concentration according to cigarette formulation worldwide^{6;226}. Numerous epidemiological studies have examined associations between cigarette smoking and lung cancer^{226;227}. A meta-analysis of studies published through the year 2003 reported an overall nine-fold (summary RR = 8.96, 95% CI 6.73-12.11) increase in lung cancer risk for current compared to never smokers²²⁷. However RR estimates in individual studies vary widely according to the age distribution and cigarette smoking histories of participants in each study²²⁶. Lung cancer risk depends largely on cigarette smoking duration and to a lesser extent intensity (cigarettes smoked per day)^{228;229}. In the CPS-II, lung cancer mortality increased according to the square of duration, but the square root of intensity in men²²⁹. Accordingly, it is suggested that smoking-related promotion, as opposed to the initiation, is of most relevance in lung carcinogenesis²³⁰. Inhalation characteristics and age at initiation are also important aspects of the association²²⁶.

Overall, it is estimated that the cumulative probability of lung cancer mortality in current smokers at age 85 is approximately 8-15%²³¹. The RR of lung cancer declines following smoking cessation in former smokers compared with current smokers, but remains elevated in comparison with never smokers²³². Although cigarette smoking is associated with all histologic subtypes of lung cancer, it has typically been most strongly related with small cell and squamous cell carcinoma, and with adenocarcinoma to a lesser extent²³³. However, associations with adenocarcinoma have strengthened

in recent decades²²⁶. There are also other tobacco products including pipe tobacco, cigars, and bidi that are also associated with the disease, with the magnitude of the association ranging from approximate 2-4 fold increases in risk²²⁶.

The World Cancer Research Fund concluded that there was "convincing" evidence for a positive association between β -carotene supplements (in smokers) and lung cancer and "probable" evidence for an inverse association with dietary fruits and carotenoids²¹². Results from two major intervention studies, the US β -Carotene and Retinol Efficacy Trial and the Finnish α -Tocopherol, β -Carotene Cancer Prevention trial examining the impact of high-dose β -carotene supplementation (20-30 mg daily) in individuals at high risk for lung cancer reported significant increases in lung cancer risk which attenuated following cessation of the supplementation²³⁴⁻²³⁷. The association may however be limited to high risk groups with results from interventions studies of β -carotene supplementation in health professionals showing no impact on lung cancer risk^{238;239}. Satia et al.²⁴⁰ recently reported that long-term users of β -carotene supplements experienced a significant three-fold increase in risk for incident small-cell lung cancer in the general population VITamins And Lifestyle (VITAL) cohort study. Conversely, a meta-analysis of 25 prospective observational studies of dietary carotenoid consumption reported inverse associations between individuals in the highest compared to the lowest group of total dietary carotenoid consumption (summary RR = 0.79, 95% CI 0.71-0.87) and lung cancer risk as well as those in the highest category of total serum carotenoid concentrations (summary RR = 0.70, 95% CI 0.44-1.11)²⁴¹. In one study, the inverse association between β cryptoxanthin and lung cancer remained after adjustment for both self-reported cigarette smoking and pre-diagnostic spot urinary cotinine levels²⁴².

A pooled analysis of eight prospective cohort studies reported a significant inverse association between individuals in the highest quintile of total fruit consumption and lung cancer risk (summary RR = 0.77, 95% CI 0.67-0.87) with a weaker association observed for total vegetable consumption

(summary RR = 0.88, 95% CI 0.78-1.00)²⁴³. Results were not found to differ by cigarette smoking status or by lung cancer histological subtype however residual confounding by smoking status remains a concern. A significant inverse association was observed in a recent meta-analysis between individuals in the highest category of total cruciferous vegetable consumption and lung cancer risk when combining data from 12 case-control studies (summary RR = 0.78, 95% CI 0.70-0.88) that remained upon restriction of the analysis to never smokers (summary RR = 0.78, 95% CI 0.64-0.95)²⁴⁴. Results strengthened among individuals with both GSTM1 and GSTT1 null genotypes (summary RR = 0.41, 95% CI 0.26-0.65) but attenuated when combining data from prospective studies (summary RR = 0.83, 95% CI 0.64-1.08).

No association between vitamin A, C, E, and folate intake and lung cancer risk was observed in a pooled analysis of data from eight prospective studies²⁴⁵. Results from the VITAL cohort study revealed significant inverse associations between any use of glucosamine (HR = 0.74, 95% CI 0.58-0.94) or chondroitin (HR = 0.72, 95% CI 0.54-0.96) and lung cancer incidence²⁴⁶. Results of studies examining the association between aspirin and lung cancer were inconsistent^{247;248}.

There was also "limited" evidence for an inverse association with physical activity²¹². Although previous studies have reported inverse associations between physical activity and lung cancer, with 20 to 40% reductions in risk observed, residual confounding by cigarette smoking status remains a concern²⁴⁹. Recently, the National Institutes of Health- American Association of Retired Persons Diet and Health Study, a large prospective study of over 500,000 American men and women, reported inverse associations between physical activity and lung cancer in current and former smokers with no association observed in never smokers²⁵⁰. However results from a small case-control study of never and former smokers nested in the EPIC cohort, reported inverse associations between

recreational physical activity and red blood cell glutathione levels, although glutathione levels themselves were not independently associated with disease risk²⁵¹.

Residual confounding by cigarette smoking may also likely explain inverse associations observed between body mass index (BMI), alcohol consumption, coffee consumption and lung cancer. A meta-analysis of previous prospective studies reported a significant inverse association (RR = 0.76, 95% CI 0.67-0.85) between BMI and lung cancer incidence in smokers but no association (RR = 0.91, 95% CI 0.76-1.10) in non-smokers²⁵². Alcohol consumption was not associated with lung cancer mortality in 223,216 never smoking CPS-II participants²⁵³. A recent meta-analysis reported a significant positive association between coffee consumption and lung cancer overall (summary RR highest versus lowest coffee intake = 1.27, 95% CI 1.04-1.54) that was attenuated in never smokers (summary RR = 0.78, 95% CI 0.60–1.00)²⁵⁴.

There is increasing interest in the role of estrogens in female lung cancer²⁵⁵. Although results from observational studies examining the association between hormonal replacement therapy and lung cancer have been mixed^{256;257} with few details provided on the exact nature of therapy, results from intervention studies have reported some positive findings^{258;259}. Most recently, the Women's Health Initiative reported a significant positive association between combined estrogen plus progestin therapy (versus placebo) and death from non-small-cell lung cancer (HR = 1.87, 95% CI 1.22-2.88) in postmenopausal women²⁶⁰. No association was observed in women treated with estrogen alone²⁶¹. Slatore et al.²⁶², in the VITAL study, recently reported a significant 50% increase in risk for incident lung cancer among women who were users of estrogen plus progestin therapy for 10 or more years. Although several case-control and cohort studies have also suggested a possible role for reproductive factors in lung cancer including parity, age at first live birth, age at menarche, and age at menopause, results are largely inconsistent ²⁶³⁻²⁶⁷.

3. ARTICLE 1

Turner MC, Krewski D, Chen Y, Pope CA III, Gapstur S, Thun MJ. Radon and lung cancer in the American Cancer Society cohort. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2011;20:438-48.

Cancer Epidemiology, AR Biomarkers & Prevention

Radon and Lung Cancer in the American Cancer Society Cohort

Michelle C. Turner, Daniel Krewski, Yue Chen, et al.

Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2011;20:438-448. Published OnlineFirst January 6, 2011.

Updated Version	Access the most recent version of this article at: doi:10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-10-1153
Supplementary	Access the most recent supplemental material at:
Material	http://cebp.aacrjournals.org/content/suppl/2011/01/07/1055-9965.EPI-10-1153.DC1.html

Cited Articles	This article cites 45 articles, 14 of which you can access for free at:	
	http://cebp.aacrjournals.org/content/20/3/438.full.html#ref-list-1	

E-mail alerts	Sign up to receive free email-alerts related to this article or journal.
Reprints and Subscriptions	To order reprints of this article or to subscribe to the journal, contact the AACR Publications Department at pubs@aacr.org.
Permissions	To request permission to re-use all or part of this article, contact the AACR Publications Department at permissions@aacr.org.

Research Article

Radon and Lung Cancer in the American Cancer Society Cohort

Michelle C. Turner^{1,2}, Daniel Krewski^{2,3,4}, Yue Chen³, C. Arden Pope III⁵, Susan Gapstur⁶, and Michael J. Thun⁶

Abstract

Background: Case–control studies conducted in North America, Europe, and Asia provided evidence of increased lung cancer risk due to radon in homes. Here, the association between residential radon and lung cancer mortality was examined in a large-scale cohort study.

Methods: Nearly 1.2 million Cancer Prevention Study-II participants were recruited in 1982. Mean county-level residential radon concentrations were linked to study participants according to ZIP code information at enrollment [mean (SD) = 53.5 Bq/m^3 (38.0)]. Cox proportional hazards regression models were used to obtain adjusted HR and 95% CI for lung cancer mortality associated with radon. Potential effect modification by cigarette smoking, ambient sulfate concentrations, and other risk factors was assessed on both the additive and multiplicative scales.

Results: Through 1988, 3,493 lung cancer deaths were observed among 811,961 participants included in the analysis. A significant positive linear trend was observed between categories of radon concentrations and lung cancer mortality (P = 0.02). A 15% (95% CI, 1–31) increase in the risk of lung cancer mortality was observed per 100 Bq/m³ increase in radon. Participants with mean radon concentrations above the EPA guideline value (148 Bq/m³) experienced a 34% (95% CI, 7–68) increase in risk for lung cancer mortality relative to those below the guideline value.

Conclusions: This large prospective study showed positive associations between ecological indicators of residential radon and lung cancer.

Impact: These results further support efforts to reduce radon concentrations in homes to the lowest possible level. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev;* 20(3); 438–48. ©2011 AACR.

Introduction

Lung cancer is the leading cause of cancer mortality in the United States. In 2009, it was estimated that a total of 219,440 new lung cancer cases and 159,390 deaths occurred (1). Lung cancer is a highly fatal disease, with a 5-year survival ratio of 15% (1). Although incidence rates for lung cancer have been declining for males, they

©2011 American Association for Cancer Research.

are only now leveling off after several decades of increase for females, most likely because of changes in cigarette smoking patterns in recent decades (1). Although the majority of lung cancer cases can be attributed to active cigarette smoking, residential radon and ambient air pollution also have been implicated as important risk factors for this disease in the general population (2–5).

Radon gas is formed during the radioactive decay of uranium-238, which is naturally present in rocks and soils in the environment. In 1988, the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) determined that radon was a cause of human lung cancer, based on studies of underground miners historically exposed to high levels of the gas (2). It was also observed that α -particles emitted from radon decay products can damage DNA in human lung tissue (2). Bonner and colleagues (6) recently reported an interaction between glutathione-*S*-transferase M1 and radon, suggesting that radon may also induce lung cancer through oxidative mechanisms.

Radon gas enters homes through cracks and other openings in the foundation and accumulates largely in the basement and lower living areas (7). Although there have been more than 20 case–control studies examining the association between residential radon and lung

American Association for Cancer Research

Downloaded from cebp.aacrjournals.org on March 8, 2011 Copyright © 2011 American Association for Cancer Research

Authors' Affiliations: ¹Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies, ²McLaughlin Center for Population Health Risk Assessment, Institute of Population Health, and ³Department of Epidemiology and Community Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, University of Ottawa; ⁴Risk Sciences International, Ottawa, Ontario, Canada; ⁵Department of Economics, Brigham Young University, Provo, Utah; and ⁶Epidemiology Research Program, American Cancer Society, Atlanta, Georgia

Note: Supplementary data for this article are available at Cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers & Prevention Online (http://cebp.aacrjournals.org/).

Corresponding Author: Michelle C. Turner, McLaughlin Centre for Population Health Risk Assessment, Institute of Population Health, University of Ottawa, One Stewart Street, Room 313, Ottawa, Ontario, Canada K1N 6N5. Phone: 613-562-5800 ext. 2328; Fax: 613-562-5380. E-mail: mturner@uottawa.ca

doi: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-10-1153

cancer, results were limited by small sample sizes and disparate findings. Recent efforts to combine data from individual case-control studies have provided for the first time strong evidence for a link (8-11). In North America, data from 7 case-control studies, involving 3,622 lung cancer cases and 4,966 controls were combined, revealing that each 100 Bq/m^3 increase in radon was associated with an 11% (95% CI, 0-28) increase in lung cancer risk (10, 11). Results strengthened in a subset of the data with limited residential mobility and complete radon exposure histories [excess relative risk (ERR) = 21%; 95% CI, 3—52]. In Europe, data from a total of 7,148 lung cancer cases and 14,208 controls were also combined with similar findings observed (8, 9). Overall, each 100 Bq/m^3 increase in radon was associated with an 8% (95%) CI, 3-16) increase in lung cancer risk. The evidence available to date suggests that radon may be responsible for 10% to 15% of the lung cancer burden, making radon the second leading cause of lung cancer after cigarette smoking (3).

Although there have been a number of residential casecontrol studies capturing retrospective data on individual smoking habits and other lung cancer risk factors, there has been only one prospective study in the general population. Ruano-Ravina and colleagues (12) recently followed up 241 control subjects from a previous casecontrol study of residential radon and lung cancer in Spain. An elevated, although imprecise, lung cancer risk was observed in subjects with radon concentrations above the guideline value of the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA; 4 pCi/L = 148 Bq/m³; RR = 6.6; 95% CI, 1.2–38) relative to subjects below the guideline value.

There have also been few studies to examine the joint effects of residential radon and other inhalable environmental agents including passive smoke and ambient air pollution (13, 14). The question remains as to whether such agents may interact, thereby producing additive or multiplicative effects on lung cancer risk. Radon decay products may also attach to aerosols present in the environment, possibly influencing lung deposition and dose characteristics relevant for lung cancer (4, 15–16).

The purpose of this article is to examine the association between residential radon and lung cancer mortality in a large-scale prospective study. The American Cancer Society Cancer Prevention Study-II (CPS-II) is a large, well-established cohort, with detailed individual-level risk factor data collected at enrollment, including cigarette smoking, passive smoking, and occupational risk factors for lung cancer. It provides a unique opportunity to further strengthen the body of evidence for an association between residential radon and lung cancer and allows for an examination of the potential confounding or modifying effects of a range of individual and ecological-level risk factors including passive smoking and ambient air pollution. Results examining associations between residential radon and other malignant and nonmalignant mortality outcomes other than lung cancer will be presented separately (Turner and colleagues, unpublished data).

Materials and Methods

Study population

The CPS-II is a prospective study comprised of nearly 1.2 million participants enrolled by more than 77,000 volunteers in 1982. This cohort has been extensively studied to examine the long-term health effects of ambient air pollution (5, 17, 18). Ethics approval for the CPS-II was obtained from the Emory University School of Medicine Human Investigations Committee. Participants were recruited in all 50 U.S. states as well as the District of Columbia and Puerto Rico. Participants were largely friends and family members of the volunteers. For inclusion in CPS-II, participants were at least 30 years of age and had at least one family member ages 45 years or more. A 4-page self-administered questionnaire completed at enrollment captured data on a range of demographic, lifestyle, medical, and other personal and family characteristics including ZIP code of residence.

Because no updated information was collected on cigarette smoking status from enrollment, follow-up in the present study is restricted to the first 6 years of follow-up only (1982–1988; ref. 19). In CPS-II, follow-up of study participants for vital status has been conducted every 2 years. In 1984, 1986, and 1988, vital status was obtained from the study volunteers, confirmed by obtaining the corresponding death certificate. Subsequent to 1988, follow-up has been conducted through computerized linkage to the National Death Index (20). More than 99% of all known deaths have been assigned a cause. Lung cancer deaths were classified by the underlying cause of death according to ICD-9 162 (International Classification of Disease; ref. 21).

Of a total of 1,184,881 CPS-II participants, subjects were excluded due to missing vital status (419), prevalent cancer (except nonmelanoma skin cancer) at enrollment (82,329), missing ZIP code (99,479) or county data (22,872), or missing data on radon (5,836) or individual-level covariates of interest (161,985). A total of 811,961 participants in 2,754 counties were retained for analysis, among which 3,493 lung cancer deaths were observed.

Ecological measures of residential radon

Study participants were assigned to a primary county of residence using 5-digit ZIP code information provided at enrollment according to the ZIP code boundaries (STF3B) of the 1980 U.S. Census (22). Ecological indicators of residential radon concentrations were obtained from the Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory (LBL) and the University of Pittsburgh.

Because long-term residential radon monitoring data in the United States is sparse, researchers at the LBL sought to estimate the annual average radon concentrations in the main living areas of homes by county using available data (23, 24). More specifically, both short-term Turner et al.

and long-term indoor radon monitoring data were used along with a variety of geological, soil, meteorologic, and housing data to predict mean residential radon concentrations in a statistical model. Data from the EPA State Residential Radon Survey (SRRS), involving a random sample of approximately 60,000 short-term screening measurements from homes in the mid- to late 1980s, were combined with geological data, including estimated radium concentrations, and location of screening measurements within the home, as well as a short- to longterm radon monitoring data conversion factor estimated on the basis of the relationship between radon concentrations observed in the SRRS and in the U.S. National Residential Radon Survey (NRRS; 1989-1990), the only long-term residential radon survey conducted in the United States to date with representative data collected on nearly 5,700 homes in 125 counties (7), to predict annual average radon concentrations in homes in 3,079 U.S. counties.

At the University of Pittsburgh, Cohen (25, 26, 27) compiled a database of mean county-level residential radon concentrations for 1,601 U.S. counties based on a series of screening measurements made in a nonrandom sample of homes obtained from 3 independent data sources from the mid- to late 1980s: the University of Pittsburgh (272,000 measurements in 1,217 counties), the U.S. EPA (40,000 measurements in 1,141 counties), and measurements obtained from various other state-level sources (Florida, New Jersey, South Carolina, New Hampshire, New York, Iowa, Idaho, Ohio, Utah). Mean county-level residential radon concentrations were estimated by averaging all available data in each county with at least 10 available measurements. Data from the states of Florida, California, and Arizona were excluded in the final available county-level dataset by Cohen (25, 26) because of concerns surrounding the representativeness of data for individuals in states with high rates of migration (mainly due to retirement). Mean county-level residential radon concentrations were normalized to the data of the U.S. NRRS (7). Mean county-level residential radon concentrations from both data sources were linked to study participants as indicators of historic residential radon exposure.

Sociodemographic ecological covariates

Data on a range of social and demographic ecological covariates were compiled for 20,561 participant ZIP codes from the 1980 U.S. Census including median household income, and percent air conditioning, nonwhite, black, Hispanic, post–secondary education, unemployment, poverty, urban, moving, and homes with a well (22). The selection of ecological covariates was informed by previous air pollution studies in the CPS-II cohort (17, 18).

Air pollution

Average ambient sulfate (SO₄) data for 149 U.S. metropolitan statistical areas were previously compiled by members of our research team based on the data of the Inhalable Particle Monitoring Network and the National Aerometric Database for the years 1980 and 1981 (5, 17, 18). Sulfate air pollution was previously found to be associated with lung cancer mortality in the CPS-II cohort in the follow-up time period of interest here (28). Mean sulfate concentrations ranged from 1.4 to 15.6 µg/m³ with an average value (SD) of 6.5 (2.8) µg/m³.

Statistical analysis

Cox proportional hazards regression models were used to examine the independent effects of residential radon on lung cancer mortality by using SAS PROC PHREG (29). The baseline hazard in the proportional hazards models was stratified by 1-year age categories, sex, and race (white, black, other). Follow-up time since enrollment (1982) was used as the time axis. The survival times of those still alive at the end of follow-up were censored. Residential radon concentrations were examined in 3 ways: as a continuous variable (per 100 Bq/m³), as a 7level categorical variable where the reference category was <25 Bq/m³ (10, 11), and as a dichotomous variable where the cutpoint was at the U.S. EPA residential radon guideline value (148 Bq/m³).

Estimated HRs and 95% CIs were adjusted for a range of individual-level risk factors including education, marital status, body mass index (BMI), BMI squared, cigarette smoking status, cigarettes per day (current and former smokers), cigarettes per day squared (current and former smokers), years smoked (current and former smokers),

Table 1. Distribution of mean county-level residential radon concentrations (LBL; Bq/m³), at enrollment (1982), by region, CPS-II cohort, United States

Radon measure	Total (n = 811,961)	Northeast (n = 170,281)	South (n = 257,243)	Midwest (n = 234,952)	West (n = 149,485)
Mean (SD)	53.5 (38.0)	58.3 (42.3)	35.6 (21.7)	73.7 (36.6)	46.9 (40.3)
Minimum	6.3	17.8	6.3	18.9	9.6
First quartile	26.6	33.7	19.6	42.9	18.1
Second quartile	41.4	46.2	28.9	66.2	27.4
Third quartile	70.3	62.9	43.3	100.6	62.2
Maximum	265.7	265.7	143.9	221.6	232.0
Counties \geq 148 Bq/m^3 (%)	3.1	3.7	0.0	7.0	2.9

440 Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev; 20(3) March 2011

43

Table 2. Distribution (n, %) of selected participant characteristics at enrollment (1982), CPS-II cohort, United States

Characteristic	n (%)	Mean (SD) radon (Bq/m ³)
Age. v		
<40	37,262 (4,6)	50.1 (35.4)
40-49	173 768 (21 4)	54 0 (37 9)
50-59	297 108 (36 6)	54 2 (38 5)
60-69	213 231 (26.3)	53 1 (38 0)
70–79	76 633 (9 4)	52 4 (37 5)
>80	13,959 (1.7)	51 9 (36 9)
Bace	10,000 (111)	01.0 (00.0)
White	770 352 (94 9)	54 2 (38 2)
Black	29 832 (3 7)	40.2 (28.3)
Other	11 777 (1.5)	39.3 (32.1)
Sex	(1.0)	00.0 (02.1)
Male	362 600 (44 7)	53 8 (38 2)
Female	449 361 (55 3)	53 2 (37 8)
Education	110,001 (00.0)	00.2 (01.0)
<high school<="" td=""><td>106 668 (13 1)</td><td>55 2 (38 9)</td></high>	106 668 (13 1)	55 2 (38 9)
High school	262 853 (32 4)	56 8 (39 5)
>High school	442 440 (54 5)	51 1 (36 6)
BML kg/m ²	112,110 (0110)	0111 (00.0)
<18.5	13 685 (1 7)	50.3 (36.1)
18 5-24 9	402 003 (49 5)	52 2 (37 2)
25-29.9	299 755 (36 9)	54 6 (38 6)
>30	96 518 (11 9)	55 6 (39 1)
Marital status	00,010 (11.0)	00.0 (00.1)
Single	25 564 (3 2)	51 7 (36 7)
Married	691 267 (85 1)	54 1 (38 2)
Other	95,130 (11,7)	49.7 (36.0)
Cigarette	,	()
smoking status		
Never	375,087 (46,2)	55.5 (39.0)
Current	152,033 (18,7)	51.5 (36.4)
Former	203 253 (25 0)	51 2 (36 9)
Pipe/cigar only	81 588 (10 1)	53 4 (37 9)
Passive smoking	01,000 (10.1)	00.1 (01.0)
Yes	512 908 (63 2)	53 9 (38 4)
No	299.053 (36.8)	53.2 (37.7)
Vegetable/fruit/	200,000 (00.0)	0012 (0111)
fiber consumption ^a		
First quintile	135,142 (16,6)	52.9 (37.8)
Second quintile	148,206 (18,2)	53.7 (37.9)
Third quintile	152 650 (18 8)	54 0 (38 1)
Fourth quintile	157 772 (19 4)	54 0 (38 4)
Fifth quintile	150,677 (18.6)	53.8 (38.5)
Fat consumption ^a	,	
First quintile	139,237 (17 2)	50.4 (36.9)
Second quintile	148,677 (18.3)	52.6 (37.8)
Third quintile	151,545 (18.7)	54.2 (38.6)
Fourth quintile	152,749 (18.8)	55.1 (38.6)
Fifth quintile	152,239 (18.8)	55.9 (38.5)
quintito		30.0 (30.0)

Table 2. Distribution (n, %) of selected participant characteristics at enrollment (1982), CPS-II cohort, United States (Cont'd)

Characteristic	n (%)	Mean (SD) radon (Bq/m ³)				
Industrial exposures						
Yes	166,660 (20.5)	55.5 (39.4)				
No	645,301 (79.5)	53.0 (37.6)				
Occupational						
dirtiness index ^a						
Level 0	394,828 (48.6)	52.3 (37.4)				
Level 1	110,177 (13.6)	53.2 (37.4)				
Level 2	90,595 (11.2)	52.1 (37.6)				
Level 3	38,461 (4.7)	53.4 (38.1)				
Level 4	66,029 (8.1)	62.9 (42.1)				
Level 5	36,240 (4.5)	54.3 (38.5)				
Level 6	9,525 (1.2)	57.6 (39.0)				
^a Does not sum to total due to missing data.						

years smoked squared (current and former smokers), age started smoking less than 18 years (current and former smokers), passive smoking (hours), quintiles of vegetable/fruit/fiber and fat intake, occupational exposures (asbestos, chemicals/acids/solvents, coal or stone dusts, coal tar/pitch/asphalt, formaldehyde, and diesel engine exhaust), as well as a previously developed "occupational dirtiness index" specifically designed for the CPS-II cohort (5, 17, 30). To adjust for potential confounding by geography, results were also adjusted for state of residence at enrollment. Potential confounding by previous lung disease, a related occupational "lung carcinogen index" (17, 30), and alternate adjustments for cigarette smoking status were examined. Further the potential confounding influence of various sociodemographic ecological variables and sulfate air pollution concentrations was also assessed. Because radon exposures experienced from 5 to 25 years in the past are thought to be most relevant for lung cancer (4), results were also examined in individuals who reported living in their same neighborhood for at least the past 5 years at enrollment. The functional form of the relationship between residential radon and lung cancer mortality was assessed by the supremum test (31).

Effect modification was assessed on both the additive and multiplicative scales. On the additive scale, estimates of the relative excess risk due to interaction, attributable proportion, and synergy index (and associated 95% CIs) were calculated according to the "MOVER" method for the analysis of 4×2 tables (32). On the multiplicative scale, interaction terms between radon and each risk factor were entered into proportional hazards models. Two-sided *P* values were calculated to assess the significance of the interaction term by using the likelihood ratio statistic. To assess the impact of attained age, time-dependent variables were constructed by allowing participants to be included in the risk set at each death time only if they met the attained age criteria for the model (<70, 70– 79, or \geq 80 years). The proportional hazards assumption was tested by assessing the significance of an interaction term between radon and follow-up time.

Finally, sensitivity analyses of the main findings were undertaken using generalized relative risk models for survival data (33), and using a random-effects Cox model originally developed for air pollution research in the CPS-II cohort (18, 34). General relative risk models for survival time data were fitted to compare relative risk estimates obtained from linear versus log-linear models using SAS PROC NLP (33). For each lung cancer death, a risk set consisting of all at-risk controls was constructed, and matched according to the stratification criteria of the North American combined analysis of residential radon case-control studies (10, 11): 5-year age groups, sex, cigarettes smoked per day (never smoker, 1-9, 10-19, $20-29, \geq 30$), duration of cigarette smoking (never smoker, 1–24, 25–34, 35–44, \geq 45 years), and state of residence. Analyses were also repeated using the stratification criteria of the European combined analysis (8, 9): 5-year age groups, sex, smoking [never smokers, current smokers' age started smoking (<15, 15–17, 18–20, ≥21 years) and cigarettes per day (<15, 15–24, \geq 25), former smokers' amount smoked (<15, 15–24, \geq 25 cigarettes per day) and years smoked (<10, \geq 10)], and state of residence.

All analyses were conducted by SAS version 9.2 (35) and our random-effects Cox regression program (18). Ethics approval was obtained from the Ottawa Hospital Research Ethics Board.

Results

Table 1 presents the distribution of mean county-level residential radon concentrations by region (LBL data). Overall, mean concentrations ranged from 6.3 to 265.7 Bq/m³ (1 pCi/L = 37 Bq/m³) with an average value (SD) of 53.5 (38.0) Bq/m³. Mean county-level residential radon concentrations were higher in the Northeast and the Midwest with the lowest concentrations observed in the South. Mean radon concentrations exceeded the EPA guideline value in 3.1% of counties.

Table 2 presents the distribution of selected CPS-II participant characteristics at enrollment (1982). The majority of participants were between 40 and 69 years of age, had more than a high school education, and were never smokers. Mean county-level residential radon concentrations varied by participant characteristics including race and cigarette smoking status, where higher mean radon concentrations were observed in white participants and in never smokers as compared with black participants or ever smokers.

Table 3 presents adjusted HR (95% CI) for lung cancer mortality in relation to mean county-level residential radon concentrations. In the final fully adjusted model (2), lung cancer risk increased with increasing categorical radon concentrations. There was no significant departure from a linear relationship (P = 0.23), and a significant positive linear trend was observed (P = 0.02). A HR of 1.15 (95% CI, 1.01–1.31) was observed for lung cancer mortality per 100 Bq/m³ increase in radon. Participants in counties with mean radon concentrations above the EPA guideline value (148 Bq/m³) experienced a 34% (95% CI, 7–68) increase in risk for lung cancer death relative to those below the guideline value. Figure 1 shows adjusted HRs (95% CIs) for lung cancer mortality according to continuous and categorical indicators of radon concentrations. There was no evidence that the proportional hazards assumption was violated (P > 0.05).

Mean county-level residential radon concentrations were weakly correlated with sociodemographic ecological variables (r = 0.12 to -0.29). Results strengthened somewhat with the inclusion of 4 ecological variables in the model that were each independently associated with lung cancer mortality (HR_{/100} = 1.18; 95% CI, 1.04–1.35; Supplementary Table 1). Results were virtually unchanged with the inclusion of sulfate air pollution concentrations in the model in the 439,297 participants with data available on both radon and sulfate (r = 0.06; HR_{/100} = 1.15; 95% CI, 0.97–1.37).

Table 4 presents adjusted HRs for lung cancer mortality stratified according to selected participant characteristics at enrollment. There was no significant effect modification observed by cigarette smoking status, passive smoking, or sulfate air pollution concentrations on the additive (Supplementary Table 2) or multiplicative scale (Table 4). However, results did vary by geographic region (P = 0.004), with a significant positive association observed between radon and lung cancer mortality in the Northeast only (HR_{/100} = 1.31; 95% CI, 1.12–1.53; Table 4; Supplementary Figure 1). Results also strengthened



Figure 1. Adjusted HRs (95% CIs) for lung cancer mortality in relation to continuous (solid line, 95% CIs dashed lines) and categorical (reference category < 25 Bq/m³) indicators of mean county-level residential radon concentrations (LBL) at enrollment (1982), follow-up (1982–1988), CPS-II cohort, United States.

Cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers & Prevention

Downloaded from cebp.aacrjournals.org on March 8, 2011 Copyright © 2011 American Association for Cancer Research somewhat when restricting the analysis to individuals who reported living in the same neighborhood for at least the past 5 years at enrollment ($HR_{/100} = 1.19$; 95% CI, 1.04–1.36).

Figure 2 presents a comparison of the exposureresponse relationship using linear or log-linear general relative risk models. Little difference was observed. Results were also insensitive to the inclusion of clustering at the ZIP code–, county-, or state-level in the model with random effect variances being negligible ($\sim 10^{-6}$).

Mean county-level residential radon concentrations were strongly correlated between the LBL and Cohen $[\text{mean (SD)} = 54.4 \text{ (32.5) Bq/m}^3] \text{ data sources } (r = 0.89),$ and similar findings were observed for lung cancer mortality (Supplementary Table 3). Using Cohen's data, in the final fully adjusted model (2), a HR of 1.22 (95% CI, 1.05–1.42) was observed per 100 Bq/m³ increase in radon. Results were robust to the inclusion of various county-level sociodemographic risk factors compiled by Cohen (refs. 25, 26; results not shown). Results were also found to vary by geographic region ($P_{\text{interaction}} = 0.03$) with a significant positive association observed in the Northeast only (HR_{/100} = 1.37; 95% CI, 1.13–1.67). On</sub> restriction of the analysis to participants who lived in 1,515 counties with data available from both the LBL and Cohen, overall HRs per 100 Bq/m³ radon were 1.19 (95% CI, 1.04–1.36) and 1.22 (95% CI, 1.05–1.42), respectively.

Discussion

Overall, the findings of this large prospective study showed a positive association between residential radon and lung cancer mortality. A 15% increase in the risk of lung cancer mortality was observed per 100 Bq/m³ increase in radon across the United States; in the Northeast the increase was 31%. Participants in counties with mean radon concentrations above the EPA guideline value (148 Bq/m³) experienced a 34% increase in risk of lung cancer mortality relative to those below the guideline value. Findings were robust to adjustment of a variety of sociodemographic ecological risk factors and sulfate air pollution concentrations. Results showed no effect modification by cigarette smoking status or other risk factors on either the additive or multiplicative scales. Results were similar using either the radon data from the LBL (23, 24) or Cohen's data (25, 26, 27).

A major limitation of this study is the use of an areabased (county) indicator of residential radon concentrations. Previous studies using area-based indicators of residential radon have tended to follow an ecological design, linking mean county-level residential radon

Table 3. Adjusted HRs (95% CIs) for lung cancer mortality in relation to mean county-level residential radon concentrations (LBL; Bq/m³) at enrollment (1982), follow-up 1982–1988, CPS-II cohort, United States

Radon concentration (Bq/m ³)	Lung cancer deaths	Person-years	Death rate ^a	Minimally adjusted HR (95% CI) ^b	Fully adjusted HR (1) (95% CI) ^c	Fully adjusted HR (2) (95% CI) ^d
Categorical						
<25	856	1,062,216.23	77.79	1.00	1.00	1.00
25-<50	1,312	1,767,001.74	75.59	0.97 (0.89–1.06)	0.96 (0.88–1.04)	1.01 (0.90–1.13)
50-<75	632	863,881.31	74.09	0.96 (0.86-1.06)	1.00 (0.90–1.10)	1.03 (0.89–1.19)
75-<100	274	428,430.94	64.47	0.82 (0.72-0.94)	0.90 (0.79–1.03)	0.97 (0.82–1.16)
100-<150	332	526,638.30	62.49	0.80 (0.70-0.90)	0.97 (0.85–1.10)	1.15 (0.95–1.39)
150-<200	53	62,903.34	83.53	1.07 (0.81–1.41)	1.27 (0.96–1.68)	1.53 (1.10–2.13)
<u>≥</u> 200	34	42,084.48	82.20	1.07 (0.76–1.50)	1.24 (0.88–1.75)	1.38 (0.95–2.00)
P_{trend}^{e}				0.006	0.44	0.02
EPA guideline value						
<148	3,396	4,631,071.50	73.31	1.00	1.00	1.00
<u>≥</u> 148	97	122,084.84	80.82	1.10 (0.90–1.34)	1.24 (1.02–1.52)	1.34 (1.07–1.68)
Continuous						
per 100 Bq/m ³	3,493	4,753,156.34	73.49	0.88 (0.80–0.96)	1.03 (0.94–1.13)	1.15 (1.01–1.31)

^aPer 100,000 person-years, age-standardized to the age distribution of the entire cohort.

^bAge, race, gender stratified.

^cAge, race, gender stratified and adjusted for education, marital status, BMI, BMI squared, cigarette smoking status, cigarettes per day, cigarettes per day squared, duration of smoking, duration of smoking squared, age started smoking, passive smoking, vegetable/fruit/fiber consumption, fat consumption, industrial exposures, occupation dirtiness index.

^dAs footnote c above, but also state stratified.

eTests for linear trend used Wald χ^2 tests, with categorical medians modeled as ordinal variables.

Turner et al.

Table 4. Adjusted^a HRs (95% CIs) for lung cancer mortality per 100 Bq/m³ mean county-level residential radon concentrations (LBL) at enrollment (1982) stratified by selected risk factors, effect modification multiplicative scale, follow-up 1982–1988, CPS-II cohort, United States

Characteristic	n	Lung cancer deaths	Fully adjusted HR (2) (95% CI)	Р
Age, y				
<65	633,932	1,922	1.12 (0.95–1.33)	
≥65	178,029	1,571	1.13 (0.93–1.38)	0.16
Attained age ^b , y				
<70	615,247	2,228	1.18 (1.01–1.38)	
70–79	153,901	1,033	1.03 (0.80-1.32)	
≥80	42,813	232	0.88 (0.51-1.53)	0.56
Race				
White	770,352	3,332	1.14 (1.00–1.30)	
Other	41,609	161	1.77 (0.79–3.94)	0.10
Sex				
Male	362,600	2,423	1.14 (0.98–1.33)	
Female	449,361	1,070	1.17 (0.93–1.48)	0.59
Education	- ,	,		
<high school<="" td=""><td>106,668</td><td>946</td><td>1.20 (0.93–1.56)</td><td></td></high>	106,668	946	1.20 (0.93–1.56)	
High school	262,853	1,115	0.95 (0.74–1.20)	
>High school	442,440	1,432	1.33 (1.09–1.64)	0.64
BMI. ka/m ²	, -	7		
18.5–24.9	408.322	1.938	1.20 (1.00–1.43)	
25-29.9	302.762	1.208	1.12 (0.90-1.39)	
>30	87.192	226	1.11 (0.67–1.84)	0.69
Marital Status	,			
Married	691.267	2.911	1.11 (0.96–1.27)	
Other	120,694	582	1.35 (0.96–1.90)	0.69
Cigarette Smoking	0,00 .	002		0.00
Never Smoker	375.087	271	0.77(0.47 - 1.25)	
Current	152.033	1.792	1.20 (1.00–1.44)	
Former	203,253	941	1.09 (0.84–1.41)	0.66
Cigarettes/day ^c	,			
1–19	128,212	479	1.14 (0.80-1.62)	
20–29	124,600	1.042	1.23 (0.97–1.57)	
>30	102.474	1,212	1.15 (0.92–1.45)	0.67
Years smoked ^c	,	.,		0.01
1_34	250 099	723	1 11 (0 83–1 48)	
35-44	74 434	1 040	1 25 (0 99–1 59)	
>45	30 753	970	1 21 (0 93–1 57)	0.59
Years since quitting ^c	00,100	010		0.00
0	158 122	1 856	1 20 (1 01–1 44)	
- 1_9	57 601	434	1 06 (0 71–1 59)	
>10	139 560	443	1 31 (0 90–1 91)	0.26
Age started smoking ^c v	100,000	UTI		0.20
	140 360	1.397	1 26 (1 02–1 57)	
>18	214 926	1 825	1 14 (0 93–1 40)	0 55
Passive smoking in home ^d	217,320	1,020		0.00
Yes	54 532	24	1 20 (0 22-6 46)	
No	320 552	2 4 247	0.72 (0.22 - 0.40)	0.76
Vegetable/fruit/fiber consumption	020,002	<u>_</u> 71	0.12 (0.40-1.21)	0.70
First tortilo	313 700	1 766	1 08 (0 88-1 34)	
Second tertile	010,799 0/3 000	965	1 26 (0 98-1 60)	
	240,322	505	1.20 (0.30-1.00)	

444 Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev; 20(3) March 2011

Cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers & Prevention

Table 4. Adjusted^a HRs (95% CIs) for lung cancer mortality per 100 Bq/m³ mean county-level residential radon concentrations (LBL) at enrollment (1982) stratified by selected risk factors, effect modification multiplicative scale, follow-up 1982–1988, CPS-II cohort, United States (Cont'd)

Characteristic	n	Lung cancer deaths	deaths Fully adjusted HR (2) (95% CI)	
Third tertile	254,240	762	1.03 (0.78–1.36)	0.55
Fat consumption				
First tertile	299,311	1,319	1.11 (0.87–1.42)	
Second tertile	258,329	1,005	1.12 (0.87–1.43)	
Third tertile	254,321	1,169	1.26 (1.00-1.59)	0.94
Industrial exposures				
Yes	166,660	920	1.05 (0.82–1.35)	
No	645,301	2,573	1.17 (1.01–1.37)	0.28
Occupational dirtiness				
Yes	351,027	1,915	1.04 (0.86–1.27)	
No	394,828	1,578	1.24 (1.02–1.50)	0.33
Asthma				
Yes	36,679	157	1.12 (0.43–2.93)	
No	775,282	3,336	1.15 (1.01–1.31)	0.40
Hay fever				
Yes	97,141	254	1.35 (0.79–2.32)	
No	714,820	3,239	1.12 (0.98–1.28)	0.56
Chronic bronchitis/emphysema				
Yes	39,016	611	0.99 (0.68-1.43)	
No	772,945	2,882	1.15 (1.00-1.33)	0.25
Region ^e				
Northeast	170,281	710	1.31 (1.12–1.53)	
South	257,243	1,246	0.95 (0.73–1.24)	
Midwest	234,952	954	1.07 (0.89–1.27)	
West	149,485	583	0.83 (0.65–1.04)	0.004
Sulfate air pollution ^f				
<6.4 μg/m ³	221,453	897	1.29 (0.94–1.77)	
\geq 6.4 μ g/m ³	217,844	946	1.08 (0.88–1.32)	0.57

^aAge, race, gender, state stratified and adjusted for education, marital status, BMI, BMI squared, cigarette smoking status, cigarettes per day, cigarettes per day squared, duration of smoking, duration of smoking squared, age started smoking, passive smoking, vegetable/fruit/fiber consumption, fat consumption, industrial exposures, occupation dirtiness index where appropriate.

^bRace, gender, state stratified and adjusted for cigarette smoking status, cigarettes per day, cigarettes per day squared, duration of smoking, duration of smoking squared, age started smoking only.

^cEver smokers. Additional participants with missing information were excluded for years since quitting. *P* values calculated with never and ever smokers.

^dNever smokers.

^eHRs and 95% CIs by region unadjusted for state.

^fParticipants with missing sulfate information excluded. Cutpoints were based on median participant sulfate value.

concentrations with county-level lung cancer death rates with conflicting results observed. In the ecological study of Cohen (25), a strong negative association between radon and lung cancer was reported. However, because there was a negative correlation between smoking prevalence and radon concentrations at the ecological level, such studies are subject to confounding by cigarette smoking (36, 37). There are also other potential limitations for the studies such as cross-level bias (36, 37). Here, mean county-level residential radon concentrations were linked to individuals in the CPS-II cohort and with detailed adjustment for a variety of individual-level risk factors, including cigarette smoking; positive associations between radon and lung cancer mortality were observed.

Mean county-level residential radon concentrations were linked to CPS-II participants as indicators of historic residential radon exposure. Radon data were estimated either on the basis of available short- and long-term monitoring data, as well as a variety of geological, meteor-



Figure 2. Comparison of linear and log-linear general relative risk models for the association between lung cancer mortality and mean county-level residential radon concentrations (LBL) at enrollment (1982), follow-up (1982–1988), CPS-II cohort, United States. According to the stratification criteria of Krewski and colleagues (10, 11) little difference in relative risk estimates obtained from either a linear (ERR = 1 + 0.00121 X; dotted line) or log-linear [Cox regression analysis; RR = exp(0.00119 X); solid line] model was observed. Relative risk estimates were also similar using the stratification criteria of Darby and colleagues [refs. 8, 9; ERR = 1 + 0.00108 X, RR = exp(0.00109 X)].

ologic, and housing data (LBL), or on the basis of a series of aggregated short-term screening measurements from several different sources normalized to the data of the U.S. NRRS (Cohen). Estimates of radon concentrations in individual homes are subject to a number of sources of uncertainty, including detector measurement error, variation due to detector placement, and changes in radon concentrations over time (seasonal and year-to-year variability; refs. 4, 38-43). However, these measurement errors are most likely to be nonsystematic. Mean county-level residential radon concentrations are also subject to sampling error (44). Residential radon concentrations can exhibit considerable variability due to individual housing characteristics (building materials, presence of a basement, age of construction, ventilation, water supply), soil permeability, and underlying geology (4, 7, 42, 45). The extent to which ecologic indicators of residential radon exposures are representative of the exposure experience of individuals in the CPS-II cohort is also not known.

Although it is difficult to predict the total potential cumulative impact of such errors on the results observed in the current study, the observed relative risk estimates may be subject to some degree of downward bias (38, 46, 47). Mallick and colleagues (48) examined the impact of adjusting for plausible levels of exposure measurement error associated with ecological measures of ambient air pollution under a cohort design and found the relative risk estimates were subject to downward bias. Jerrett and colleagues (49) observed that air pollution mortality relative risk estimates increased by nearly 3-fold in research in the CPS-II cohort examining within- as opposed to between-city contrasts in fine particulate matter concentrations.

Two studies (50, 51) have directly examined the impact of using either individual (measured in subject's homes) or ecological (aggregating individual-level measures) indicators of residential radon concentrations in casecontrol studies. Findings using ecological measures of radon resulted in notably less precise relative risk estimates, compared with those based on individual measures of radon. Results using ecological radon measures also required the inclusion of an additional indicator for geographical location, which takes into account broad spatial patterns in both radon concentrations and risk factors for lung cancer, for compatibility with results using individual data.

Despite these uncertainties, our findings are consistent with results obtained from combined analyses of residential case-control studies (8-11). In North America, ERR per 100 Bq/m³ radon were found to range from 11%(95% CI, 0-28) overall to 21% (95% CI, 3-52) in subjects with complete historic radon data and limited residential mobility. In Europe, results ranged from 8% (95% CI, 3-16) overall to 16% (95% CI, 5-31) when adjusting for exposure measurement error. A pooled analysis of 2 residential radon case-control studies conducted in China reported an ERR of 13% (95% CI, 1-36) at 100 Bq/m^3 (52). A recent prospective study in Spain also reported elevated, although imprecisely determined, lung cancer risks for subjects with higher residential radon concentrations; however, only 5 lung cancer cases were observed in this cohort (12).

Results for the United States as a whole were largely due to a significant positive association between radon and lung cancer observed in the Northeast. Although this could conceivably be an artifact of the choice of administrative data boundaries, this finding may also be due to higher residential radon concentrations in the Northeast and other factors unaccounted for in the analysis including possible regional differences in time spent at home (53). Although there is no information on time-activity patterns for characterizing time spent at home for individuals in the CPS-II cohort, results from the U.S. National Human Activity Pattern Survey showed that time spent in a residence was consistent across all 10 regions of the United States (54). However, the Iowa Radon Lung Cancer Study reported that time spent at home varied by age from a low of 69.4% in women ages 50 to 59 years up to 81.6% in women ages 80 years or more (55); differences in time spent at home were also observed according to number of children in this study.

Updated information on neither cigarette smoking status nor residential mobility from enrollment was available for individuals in the full CPS-II cohort. In an attempt to control for changes in cigarette smoking over time, a major risk factor for lung cancer, it was decided *a priori* to restrict the follow-up time period for the analysis

to the first 6 years of follow-up only (19). There was no detailed information on address history prior to enrollment; however, study participants did report living in their current neighborhood at enrollment for a mean (SD) of 19.4 (14.1) years. Radon–lung cancer associations strengthened somewhat when restricting the analysis to individuals who reported living in the same neighborhood for at least the past 5 years (HR_{/100} = 1.19; 95% CI, 1.04–1.36). No information was available on lung cancer histologic subtype.

Mean county-level residential radon concentrations for black individuals in the CPS-II cohort (mean = 40.2 Bq/m^3) tended to be lower than those for white individuals (mean = 54.2 Bq/m^3). This could be because of the tendency for black individuals in the cohort to live in ZIP codes that were more highly urbanized, where radon concentrations tend to be lower (8, 9). Urban areas also tend to have higher smoking rates (8, 9).

Few studies have examined potential interrelationships between residential radon and other inhalable environmental agents. Lagarde and colleagues (56) reported that residential radon may be a more important risk factor for lung cancer in never smokers with a smoking spouse. However, in the combined analysis of European case–control studies, lung cancer risk did not vary according to spousal smoking status (8, 9). In China, increased lung cancer risk associated with radon did not vary according to level of indoor smokiness (52). Brauner and colleagues (57) reported that the association between residential radon and childhood leukemia in Denmark strengthened in the presence of exposure to traffic-related air pollution, although further research is needed to clarify this finding. Here

References

- 1. American Cancer Society. Cancer facts and figures 2009. Atlanta, GA: American Cancer Society; 2009.
- International Agency for Research on Cancer. Monographs on the evaluation of carcinogenic risk to humans: manmade fibres and radon. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer;1988.
- National Research Council. Health risks of radon and other internally deposited alpha-emitters. Washington, DC: National Academy Press; 1988.
- National Research Council. Health effects of exposure to radon (BIER VI). Washington, DC: National Academy Press;1999.
- Pope CA, Burnett RT, Thun MJ, Calle EE, Krewski D, Ito K, et al. Lung cancer, cardiopulmonary mortality, and long-term exposure to fine particulate air pollution. JAMA 2002;287:1132–41.
- Bonner MR, Bennett WP, Xiong W, Lan Q, Brownson RC, Harris CC, et al. Radon, secondhand smoke, glutathione-S-transferase M1 and lung cancer among women. Int J Cancer 2006;119:1462–7.
- Marcinowski F, Lucas RM, Yeager WM. National and regional distributions of airborne radon concentrations in U.S. homes. Health Phys 1994;66:699–706.
- Darby S, Hill D, Auvinen A, Barros-Dios JM, Baysson H, Bochicchio F, et al. Radon in homes and risk of lung cancer: collaborative analysis of individual data from 13 European case-control studies. BMJ 2005;330:223.
- 9. Darby S, Hill D, Deo H, Auvinen A, Barros-Dios JM, Baysson H, et al. Residential radon and lung cancer-detailed results of a collaborative

the association between county-level residential radon concentrations and lung cancer mortality did not vary according to exposure to passive cigarette smoke or ambient sulfate concentrations.

In conclusion, this large prospective study showed positive associations between ecological indicators of residential radon and lung cancer mortality. Current data suggest that residential radon is the second leading cause of lung cancer after tobacco smoking (3). The results of this study further support the need for continued efforts to reduce radon concentrations in homes to the lowest possible level (58).

Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest

No potential conflicts of interest were disclosed.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank Dr. Jeanne Calle for valuable contributions in the development of the study.

Grant Support

M.C. Turner held a Canada Graduate Scholarship from the Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR). D. Krewski is the Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council (NSERC) Chair in Risk Science at the University of Ottawa.

The costs of publication of this article were defrayed in part by the payment of page charges. This article must therefore be hereby marked *advertisement* in accordance with 18 U.S.C. Section 1734 solely to indicate this fact.

Received November 1, 2010; revised December 21, 2010; accepted December 22, 2010; published OnlineFirst January 6, 2011.

analysis of individual data on 7,148 persons with lung cancer and 14,208 persons without lung cancer from 13 epidemiologic studies in Europe. Scand J Work Environ Health 2006;32suppl 1:1–83.

- Krewski D, Lubin JH, Zielinski JM, Alavanja M, Catalan VS, Field RW, et al. Residential radon and risk of lung cancer: a combined analysis of 7 North American case-control studies. Epidemiology 2005;16:137–45.
- Krewski D, Lubin JH, Zielinski JM, Alavanja M, Catalan VS, Field RW, et al. A combined analysis of North American case-control studies of residential radon and lung cancer. J Toxicol Environ Health A 2006;69:533–97.
- Ruano-Ravina A, Rodriguez MC, Cerdeira-Carames S, Barros-Dios JM. Residential radon and lung cancer. Epidemiology 2009;20:155–6.
- Boffetta P, Trichopoulos D. Cancer of the lung, larynx, and pleura. In: Adami HO, Hunter D, Trichopoulos D, editors. Textbook of cancer epidemiology. New York: Oxford University Press; 2002. p. 248–80.
- Boffetta P. Human cancer from environmental pollutants: the epidemiological evidence. Mutat Res 2006;608:157–62.
- Porstendorfer J, Reineking A. Radon: characteristics in air and dose conversion factors. Health Phys 1999;76:300–5.
- Yu KN, Wong BT, Law JY, Lau BM, Nikezic D. Indoor dose conversion coefficients for radon progeny for different ambient environments. Environ Sci Technol 2001;35:2136–40.
- 17. Krewski D, Burnett RT, Goldberg MS, Hoover BK, Siemiatycki J, Jerrett M, et al. Reanalysis of the Harvard Six Cities Study and the American Cancer Society Study of particulate air pollution and mor-

447

tality. A special report of the Institute's Particle Epidemiology Reanalysis Project. Cambridge, MA: Health Effects Institute;2000.

- Krewski D, Jerrett M, Burnett RT, Ma R, Hughes E, Shi Y, et al. Extended follow-up and spatial analysis of the American Cancer Society study linking particulate air pollution and mortality. Cambridge, MA: Health Effects Institute;2009.
- Pope III CA, Burnett RT, Krewski D, Jerrett M, Shi Y, Calle EE, et al. Cardiovascular mortality and exposure to airborne fine particulate matter and cigarette smoke. Shape of the exposure-response relationship. Circulation 2009;120:941–8.
- Calle EE, Terrell DD. Utility of the National Death Index for ascertainment of mortality among Cancer Prevention Study II participants. Am J Epidemiol 1993;137:235–41.
- World Health Organization. International classification of diseases: manual of the international statistical classification of diseases, injuries, and causes of death. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 1977.
- U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census. Census of population and housing, 1980(United States): Summary Tape File 3B. ICPSR version. Washington, DC.
- 23. Price PN, Nero A, Revzan K, et al. Predicted GM and other parameters by county in the U.S. Data provided through the E.O. Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory web-site. [accessed 20 May 2010]. Available from: http://eande.lbl.gov/IEP/high-radon/files.html.
- Price PN, Nero AV. Joint analysis of long- and short-term radon monitoring data from the Northern U.S. Environ Int 1996;22;S699-714.
- Cohen BL. Test of the linear-no threshold theory of radiation carcinogenesis for inhaled radon decay products. Health Phys 1995;68: 157–74.
- Cohen BL. Data provided through the University of Pittsburgh website. 1996[accessed 20 May 2010]. Available from:ftp://ftp.pitt.edu/ users/b///blc.
- Cohen BL. Compilation and integration of studies of radon levels in U. S. homes by states and counties. Crit Rev Environ Cont 1992;22:243– 364.
- Pope CA III, Thun MJ, Namboodiri MM, Dockery DW, Evans JS, Speizer FE, et al. Particulate air pollution as a predictor of mortality in a prospective study of U.S. adults. Am J Resp Crit Care Med 1995;151:669–74.
- Cox D. Regression models and lifetables. J R Stat Soc B 1972;34:187– 220.
- Siemiatycki J, Krewski D, Shi Y, Goldberg MS, Nadon L, Lakhani R. Controlling for potential confounding by occupational exposures. J Toxicol Env Health A 2003;66:1591–603.
- Lin Y, Wei L, Ying Z. Checking the Cox model with cumulative sums of martingale-based residuals. Biometrika 1993;80:557–72.
- Zou GY. On the estimation of additive interaction by use of the four-by-two table and beyond. Am J Epidemiol 2008;168:212–24.
- Langholz B, Richardson DB. Fitting general relative risk models for survival time and matched case-control analysis. Am J Epidemiol 2010;171:377–83.
- Ma R, Krewski D, Burnett RT. Random effects Cox models: A Poisson modeling approach. Biometrika 2003;90:157–69.
- SAS Institute, Inc. SAS, version 9.2. Cary, NC: SAS Institute, Inc.; 2008.
- Greenland S, Robbins J. Invited commentary: ecologic studiesbiases, misconceptions, and counterexamples. Am J Epidemiol 1994;139:747–60.
- Puskin JS. Smoking as a confounder in ecologic correlations of cancer mortality rates with average county radon levels. Health Phys 2003;84:526–32.
- 38. Heid IM, Kuchenhoff H, Miles J, Kreienbrock L, Wichmann HE. Two dimensions of measurement error: classical and Berkson error in

residential radon exposure assessment. J Expo Anal Environ Epidemiol 2004;14:365–77.

- Krewski D, Mallick R, Zielinski JM, Letourneau EG. Modeling seasonal variation in indoor radon concentrations. J Expo Anal Environ Epidemiol 2005;15:234–43.
- Lubin JH, Boice JD Jr, Samet JM. Errors in the exposure assessment, statistical power and the interpretation of residential radon studies. Radiat Res 1995;144:329–41.
- Miles JC. Temporal variation of radon levels in houses and implications for radon measurement strategies. Radiat Prot Dosimetry 2001;93:369–76.
- **42.** Steck DJ, Field RW. Dosimetric challenges for residential radon epidemiology. J Toxicol Environ Health A 2006;69:655–64.
- Zhang Z, Smith B, Steck DJ, Guo Q, Field RW. Variation in yearly residential radon concentration in the upper Midwest. Health Phys 2007;93:288–97.
- 44. Stidley CA, Samet JM. Assessment of ecologic regression in the study of lung cancer and indoor radon. Am J Epidemiol 1994;139: 312–22.
- Stidley CA, Samet JM. A review of ecological studies of lung cancer and indoor radon. Health Phys 1993;65:234–51.
- 46. Kim HM, Yasui Y, Burstyn I. Attenuation in risk estimates in logistic and Cox proportional-hazards models due to group-based exposure assessment strategy. Ann Occup Hyg 2006;50:623–35.
- Zeger SL, Thomas D, Dominici F, Samet JM, Schwartz J, Dockery D, et al. Exposure measurement error in time-series studies of air pollution: concepts and consequences. Environ Health Perspect 2000;108: 419–26.
- Mallick R, Fung K, Krewski D. Adjusting for measurement error in the Cox proportional hazards regression model. J Cancer Epidemiol Prev 2002;7:155–64.
- 49. Jerrett M, Burnett RT, Ma R, Pope CA 3rd, Krewski D, Newbold KB, et al. Spatial analysis of air pollution and mortality in Los Angeles. Epidemiology 2005;16:727–36.
- Darby S, Deo H, Doll R, Whitley E. A parallel analysis of individual and ecologic data on residential radon and lung cancer in south-west England. J R Stat Soc A 2001;164:193–203.
- Lagarde F, Pershagen G. Parallel analyses of individual and ecologic data on residential radon, cofactors, and lung cancer in Sweden. Am J Epidemiol 1999;149:268–74.
- Lubin JH, Wang ZY, Boice JD Jr, Xu ZY, Blot WJ, De Wang L, et al. Risk of lung cancer and residential radon in China: Pooled results of two studies. Int J Cancer 2004;109:132–7.
- Field RW, Smith BJ, Steck DJ, Lynch CF. Residential radon exposure and lung cancer: variation in risk estimates using alternative exposure scenarios. J Expo Anal Environ Epidemiol 2002;12:197–203.
- 54. Klepeis NE, Nelson WC, Ott WR, Robinson JP, Tsang AM, Switzer P, et al. The National Human Activity Pattern Survey (NHAPS): a resource for assessing exposure to environmental pollutants. J Expo Anal Environ Epidemiol 2001;11:231–52.
- Field RW, Smith BJ, Brus CP, Lynch CF, Neuberger JS, Steck DJ. Retrospective temporal and spatial mobility of adult Iowa women. Risk Anal 1998;18:575–84.
- Lagarde F, Axelsson G, Damber L, Mellander H, Nyberg F, Pershagen G. Residential radon and lung cancer among never-smokers in Sweden. Epidemiology 2001;12:396–404.
- 57. Bräuner EV, Andersen CE, Andersen HP, Gravesen P, Lind M, Ulbak K, et al. Is there any interaction between domestic radon exposure and air pollution from traffic in relation to childhood leukemia risk?Cancer Causes Control 2010;21:1961–4.
- World Health Organization. WHO handbook on indoor radon. A public health perspective. Geneva, Switzerland:World Health Organization; 2009.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

Supplementary Table 1. Correlation between mean county-level residential radon concentrations (LBL) and 1980 zip codelevel ecological covariates and adjusted^{*} HRs (95% CIs) for lung cancer mortality per 100 Bq/m³ radon at enrollment (1982) adjusting for each ecological covariates individually or in combination, follow-up 1982-1988, CPS-II cohort, US (n=811,373).

Ecological covariate	Correlation coefficient	Fully-adjusted HR (2) (95% CI)*
Fully-adjusted HR, individual level covariates	_	1 15 (1 01-1 31)
only		
+ Median household income	-0.06	1.14 (1.01-1.30)
+ % Air conditioning	-0.11	1.15 (1.01-1.31)
+ % Non-white	-0.27	1.15 (1.01-1.31)
+ % Non-white (incl. hisp)	-0.29	1.15 (1.01-1.31)
+ % Black	-0.23	1.15 (1.01-1.32)
+ % Non-hispanic black	-0.23	1.15 (1.01-1.32)
+ % Hispanic	-0.15	1.15 (1.01-1.31)
+ % Population with post-secondary education	-0.11	1.15 (1.01-1.31)
+ % Adults with post-secondary education	-0.10	1.15 (1.01-1.31)
+ % Unemployment	-0.02	1.17 (1.03-1.33)
+ % Poverty	-0.07	1.15 (1.01-1.31)
+ % Urban	-0.15	1.15 (1.01-1.31)
+ % Mover	-0.07	1.16 (1.02-1.33)
+ % Mover (outside county)	-0.07	1.17 (1.03-1.33)
+ % Well	0.12	1.14 (1.01-1.30)
+ adjusting for all ecological covariates		
independently associated with lung cancer	-	1.18 (1.04-1.35)
mortality [†]		
+ adjusting for six ecological covariates selected $a \ priori^{\ddagger}$	-	1.16 (1.01-1.32)

* Age, race, gender, state stratified and adjusted for education, marital status, body mass index, body mass index squared, cigarette smoking status, cigarettes per day, cigarettes per day squared, duration of smoking, duration of smoking squared, age started smoking, passive smoking, vegetable/fruit/fiber consumption, fat consumption, industrial exposures, occupation dirtiness index.

[†] Ecological variables included here were: % population with post-secondary education, % unemployment, % poverty, and % mover (outside county).

[‡] Ecological variables included here were: median household income, % air conditioning, % non-white, % population with post-secondary education, % poverty, and % unemployment.

	RERI (95% CI)	AP (95% CI)	S (95% CI)
Overall			
Cigarette Smoking	1.26 (-0.24, 3.03)	0.12 (-0.03, 0.24)	1.15 (0.97, 1.36)
SO_4	0.15 (-0.46, 0.66)	0.13 (-0.49, 0.45)	-
Industrial Exposures	-0.06 (-0.34, 0.24)	-0.05 (-0.35, 0.14)	0.78 (0.25, 2.47)
Northeast Region			
Cigarette Smoking	2.41 (-0.42, 6.34)	0.23 (-0.06, 0.41)	1.33 (0.96, 1.86)
SO_4	-0.68 (-4.22, 0.68)	-0.53 (-3.50, 0.45)	0.30 (0.02, 4.09)
Industrial Exposures	-0.26 (-0.87, 0.43)	-0.23 (-1.19, 0.14)	0.33 (0.01, 17.03)
Never Smokers			
SO_4	1.64 (-0.11, 5.70)	0.74 (-0.36, 1.42)	-
Industrial Exposures	-0.41 (-1.52, 1.17)	-0.38 (-3.28, 0.13)	-
Passive Smoking in Home	-0.30 (-1.27, 1.93)	-0.42 (-8.56, 2.12)	-

Supplementary Table 2. Three measures of additive interaction^{*} (95% CIs) between mean county-level residential radon concentration (LBL), cigarette smoking, and other inhalable environmental agents for lung cancer mortality, follow-up 1982-1988[†], CPS-II cohort, US.

* Relative excess risk due to interaction (RERI), attributable proportion (AP), synergy index (S)

[†] Exposures categorized as: mean county-level residential radon concentrations: $<100 \text{ Bq/m}^3$, $\ge100 \text{ Bq/m}^3$; cigarette smoking: never, ever; sulfate air pollution concentration: $<6.4 \ \mu\text{g/m}^3$, $\ge6.4 \ \mu\text{g/m}^3$, industrial exposures: yes, no; passive smoking in home: none, any. Results were repeated with mean county-level residential radon concentrations dichotomized as: $<150 \text{ Bq/m}^3$, $\ge150 \text{ Bq/m}^3$ with similar results found. Cox regression models were fitted with the baseline hazard stratified by age, race, gender, and state, and adjusted for education, marital status, body mass index, body mass index squared, cigarette smoking status, cigarettes per day, cigarettes per day squared, duration of smoking, duration of smoking squared, age started smoking, passive smoking, vegetable/fruit/fiber consumption, fat consumption, industrial exposures, occupation dirtiness index where appropriate.

Supplementary Table 3. Adjusted HRs (95% CIs) for lung cancer mortality in relation to mean county-level residential radon concentrations (Cohen) (Bq/m^3) at enrollment (1982), follow-up 1982-1988, CPS-II cohort, US (n = 610,577).

Radon concentration	No. lung	Person-years	Death	Minimally-adjusted	Fully-adjusted	Fully-adjusted
(Bq/m^3)	cancer		rate [*]	HR	HR (1)	HR (2)
	deaths			(95% CI) [†]	(95% CI) [‡]	(95% CI) [§]
Categorical						
<25	360	470,403.25	77.79	1.00	1.00	1.00
25-<50	1,074	1,515,618.14	71.57	0.91 (0.81-1.02)	0.94 (0.84-1.06)	0.99 (0.86-1.14)
50-<75	617	884,695.21	68.98	0.88 (0.77-1.00)	0.98 (0.86-1.11)	1.04 (0.89-1.23)
75-<100	276	383,341.29	70.31	0.89 (0.76-1.04)	1.02 (0.87-1.19)	1.13 (0.93-1.38)
100-<150	173	248,351.27	69.40	0.88 (0.74-1.06)	1.01 (0.84-1.21)	1.22 (0.99-1.52)
150-<200	55	66,199.23	81.59	1.04 (0.78-1.38)	1.25 (0.94-1.66)	1.43 (1.04-1.96)
≥ 200	6	7,844.24	71.35	0.89 (0.40-2.00)	1.16 (0.52-2.61)	1.22 (0.53-2.78)
p for trend ¹				0.56	0.08	0.002
EPA Guideline Value						
<148	2,498	3,498,031.58	71.45	1.00	1.00	1.00
≥148	63	78,421.04	75.67	1.10 (0.86-1.41)	1.25 (0.97-1.60)	1.27 (0.97-1.66)
Continuous ^{**}						
per 100 Bq/m ³	2,561	3,576,452.62	71.61	0.95 (0.84-1.07)	1.09 (0.97-1.23)	1.22 (1.05-1.42)

* per 100 000 person-years, age-standardized to the age distribution of the entire cohort.

[†] Age, race, gender stratified.

* Age, race, gender stratified and adjusted for education, marital status, body mass index, body mass index squared, cigarette smoking status, cigarettes per day, cigarettes per day squared, duration of smoking, duration of smoking squared, age started smoking, passive smoking, vegetable/fruit/fiber consumption, fat consumption, industrial exposures, occupation dirtiness index.

[§] As (1) above, but also including stratification by state.

¹tests for linear trend used Wald chi-square tests, with categorical medians modeled as ordinal variables.

** HRs varied by region (*p* value for interaction = 0.03). HRs per 100 Bq/m³ for the Northeast, South, Midwest, and West of 1.37 (95% CI 1.13-1.67), 0.96 (95% CI 0.72-1.29), 1.07 (95% CI 0.87-1.31), and 0.80 (95% CI 0.54-1.20) were observed respectively.

Supplementary Figure 1. Adjusted HRs (95% CIs) for lung cancer mortality in relation to continuous (solid line, 95% CIs dashed lines) and categorical (reference category < 25 Bq/m³) indicators of mean county-level residential radon concentrations (LBL) at enrollment (1982), follow-up 1982-1988, Northeast region, CPS-II cohort, US.



4. ARTICLE 2

Turner MC, Krewski D, Chen Y, Pope CA III, Gapstur SM, Thun MJ. Radon and COPD mortality in the American Cancer Society cohort [published online ahead of print October 17, 2011]. Eur Resp J 2011;erj00582-2011; doi:10.1183/09031936.0005811.

Note: This article has not been re-printed here in order to comply with the copyright policy of the European Respiratory Journal.

5. ARTICLE 3

Turner MC, Krewski D, Chen Y, Pope CA III, Gapstur SM, Thun MJ. Radon and non-respiratory mortality in the American Cancer Society cohort. Unpublished manuscript, 2011.
Radon and Non-Respiratory Mortality in the American Cancer Society Cohort

Michelle C. Turner, Daniel Krewski, Yue Chen, C. Arden Pope III, Susan M. Gapstur, Michael J. Thun

Word Count (abstract): 189

Word Count (main text): 1,990

ABBREVIATIONS

Body mass index (BMI) Cancer Prevention Study-II (CPS-II) Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) Confidence interval (CI) Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) Hazard ratio (HR) Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory (LBL) National Death Index (NDI)

Running Head: Radon and Non-Respiratory Mortality

ABSTRACT

Radon is a known cause of human lung cancer. Previously, we observed a significant positive association between mean county-level residential radon concentrations and lung cancer mortality in the Cancer Prevention Study-II (CPS-II), a large prospective study of nearly 1.2 million participants recruited in 1982 by the American Cancer Society. There was also a significant positive association with mortality from chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD). Since it is unclear whether radon is associated with mortality from other malignant or non-malignant disease, we examined the association between radon and non-respiratory mortality in the CPS-II. Mean county-level residential radon concentrations (mean (SD) = 53.5 (38.0) Bq/m³) were linked to participants based on their ZIP code at enrollment. Cox proportional hazards regression models were used to estimate adjusted hazard ratios and 95% confidence intervals for all cause (excluding respiratory mortality) and cause-specific mortality associated with radon concentrations. A total of 811,961 participants in 2,754 counties were analyzed, including 265,477 deaths through 2006. There were no clear associations between radon and non-respiratory mortality in the CPS-II. These findings suggest that residential radon is not associated with any other mortality beyond lung cancer or COPD.

Key words: radon; neoplasms; cardiovascular diseases; cohort studies; United States

Radon is a naturally occurring gas formed during the radioactive decay of uranium-238. Radon further decays into a series of daughters, some of which emit alpha-particles capable of damaging cellular DNA (1). Radon is found in the indoor and outdoor air, soil, and water, and accumulates in confined spaces, including in underground mines as well as in the basement and lower living areas of homes (2). In 1988, radon and its decay products were designated a human lung carcinogen, based on experimental evidence as well as on studies of underground miners exposed to high levels of radon gas before effective ventilation of mines (3). Recent combined analyses of data from residential radon case-control studies conducted in North America and Europe have strengthened the epidemiological evidence linking residential radon exposure and lung cancer (4-8).

Although there have been a number of residential radon case-control studies, there have been few prospective studies in the general population. We recently observed a significant positive association between mean county-level residential radon concentrations and lung cancer mortality in the American Cancer Society Cancer Prevention Study-II (CPS-II) (9). Each 100 Bq/m³ increase in radon was associated with a 15% (95% confidence interval (CI): 1, 31) increase in risk for lung cancer death. Participants with mean radon concentrations above the guideline value of the US Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) (4 pCi/L) (equivalent to 148 Bq/m³) experienced a 34% (95% CI 7, 68) increased risk of lung cancer death relative to those below the guideline value.

While it is conceivable that radon may affect other malignant or non-malignant diseases besides lung cancer, the epidemiological evidence in this regard is sparse (10, 11). A pooled analysis of data from 11 cohorts of underground miners reported excess mortality from stomach cancer, liver cancer, and leukemia that were unrelated to radon exposure (12). A French cohort study showed an increased mortality from lung and kidney cancer in uranium miners that was not associated with cumulative radon exposure (13). There was also a significant positive association between radon and mortality

from cerebrovascular disease in this study; however, potential confounding by circulatory system disease risk factors could not be assessed (14). Mortality from multiple myeloma and non-Hodgkin's lymphoma was not related to cumulative radon exposure in the Colorado Plateau cohort (15). There was no strong evidence for an association between radon and death from all extrapulmonary cancers in the German uranium miners cohort (16). However, radon was positively associated with incident chronic lymphocytic leukemia (relative risk = 1.98, 95% CI 1.10, 3.59) in Czech uranium miners (17).

Although ecologic analyses have reported positive associations between residential radon and leukemia, case-control studies have not supported a link (18). Excesses in total and site-specific (colorectal, breast, kidney, and prostate) cancer incidence were observed in census tracts with elevated groundwater uranium concentrations in a South Carolina study; however there were no individual-level risk factor data (19). No association between radon or other drinking water radionuclides and leukemia, stomach, bladder, or kidney cancer was observed in Finland (20-22). In the CPS-II, we recently observed a significant positive association between mean county-level residential radon concentrations and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) mortality (hazard ratio (HR) per each 100 Bq/m³ = 1.13, 95% CI 1.05, 1.21) (23).

This paper examines the association between residential radon and non-respiratory mortality in the CPS-II. CPS-II is a large, well-established, prospective study, with detailed individual-level risk factor data collected at enrollment. It provides a unique resource to evaluate whether residential exposure to radon is associated with other causes of death. Some of the results presented in this report were previously reported in an abstract (24).

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Population

CPS-II is a prospective study of nearly 1.2 million participants enrolled in 1982. Participants, largely friends and family members of volunteer recruiters, were recruited in all 50 US states, the District of Columbia, and Puerto Rico. Participants were at least 30 years of age and had at least one family member aged 45 years or older. A four-page self-administered questionnaire was completed at enrollment that captured data on a range of demographic, lifestyle, and medical factors, including ZIP code of residence at enrollment.

Follow-up for vital status is conducted every two years. In 1984, 1986, and 1988, vital status was obtained from volunteer recruiters and death certificate information. From 1989, follow-up is conducted through computerized linkage to the National Death Index (NDI) (25). In September of 1988, follow-up was terminated for 2,840 (0.2%) participants due to insufficient information to link to the NDI. Over 99% of all known deaths have been assigned a cause. Deaths were classified by the underlying cause according to the International Classification of Disease 9 and 10 (26, 27).

Of the total 1,184,881 participants, participants with missing vital status (419), prevalent cancer (except non-melanoma skin cancer) at enrollment (82,329), missing ZIP code (99,479) or county data (22,872), or missing data on radon (below) (5,836), or any other individual-level covariates of interest (161,985) were excluded. A total of 811,961 participants residing in 2,754 counties were retained for analysis. Through 2006, a total of 314,311 deaths in 16,554,617 person-years of follow-up were observed, of which 265,477 were due to causes other than respiratory mortality.

Ecological Measures of Residential Radon

Participants were assigned to a primary county of residence based on the five-digit ZIP code provided at enrollment, according to the boundaries (STF3B) of the 1980 US Census (28). Two different ecological measures of residential radon concentrations were linked to study participants as indicators of historical radon exposure. A detailed description is provided elsewhere (9). In brief, researchers at the Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory (LBL) used a variety of short- and long-term indoor radon monitoring data (mid to late 1980's) along with a variety of geological, soil, meteorological, and housing data, to predict the annual average radon concentrations in the main living areas of homes in 3,079 US counties using an empirical statistical model (29, 30). Cohen (31-33) compiled a series of screening measurements in a nonrandom sample of homes in 1,601 US counties made by researchers at the University of Pittsburgh, the US EPA, and other state-level sources (mid 1980s to the early 1990s). Counties with less than 10 measurements or states with high rates of migration (Florida, California, Arizona) were excluded and data were normalized to the long-term US National Residential Radon Survey (2). County-level residential radon concentrations (LBL) ranged from 6.3 to 265.7 Bq/m³ (1 pCi/L = 37 Bq/m³), with a mean value (SD) of 53.5 (38.0) Bq/m³.

Statistical Analysis

Cox proportional hazards regression models were used to examine the independent effects of radon on all cause (excluding respiratory mortality) and cause-specific mortality (34). The baseline hazard in the proportional hazards model was stratified by one-year age categories, sex, race (white, black, other), and state of residence. Follow-up time since enrollment (1982) was used as the time axis. The survival times of those still alive at the end of follow-up were censored. Estimated HRs and 95% CIs were adjusted for a range of individual-level risk factors including education, marital status, body mass index (BMI), BMI squared, cigarette smoking status and intensity (each of cigarettes per day, cigarettes per day squared, years smoked, and years smoked squared), age started smoking less than 18 years, passive smoking (home, work, other), quintiles of vegetable/fruit/fiber and fat intake, occupational exposures (asbestos, chemicals/acids/solvents, coal or stone dusts, coal tar/pitch/asphalt, formaldehyde, diesel engine exhaust), and an 'occupational dirtiness index' (9, 23, 35).

The proportional hazards assumption was tested by assessing the significance of an interaction term between radon and follow-up time. Analyses were conducted using SAS version 9.2 (36). Ethics approval was obtained from the Ottawa Hospital Research Ethics Board.

RESULTS

The distribution of participant characteristics at enrollment is presented in Table 1. The majority of participants were between 40 and 69 years of age, had more than a high school education, and were never smokers. There was a tendency for higher radon concentrations to be observed among participants who were white, had a lower level of educational attainment, a higher BMI, or were never smokers. The highest radon concentrations were observed in the Northeast and the lowest in the South.

Table 2 presents adjusted HRs (95% CIs) for all cause (excluding respiratory mortality) and causespecific mortality in relation to each 100 Bq/m³ increase in radon concentrations (LBL). There was no association between radon and all non-respiratory mortality (HR per each 100 Bq/m³ = 0.98, 95% CI 0.97, 1.00). There was also no association between radon and any other specific cause of death category, with the exception of mortality from salivary gland tumors where a significant inverse association was observed (HR per each 100 Bq/m³ = 0.24, 95% CI 0.07, 0.85). There was no evidence that the proportional hazards assumption was violated for any specific cause of death category ($p \ge 0.05$), with the exception of ischemic heart disease (IHD) with HRs of 0.91 (95% CI 0.85, 0.97) (1982-1989), 0.95 (95% CI 0.90, 1.00) (1990-1999), and 1.04 (95% CI 0.99, 1.09) (2000-2006) observed per each 100 Bq/m³ radon.

Results using Cohen's data are presented in Supplementary Table 1. There was no association between radon and all cause mortality (excluding lung cancer and respiratory mortality) (HR per each 100 Bq/m³ = 0.99, 95% CI 0.97, 1.01). However, significant positive associations were observed between radon and mortality from cerebrovascular disease (HR per each 100 Bq/m³ = 1.07, 95% CI 1.01, 1.14) and benign neoplasms (HR per each 100 Bq/m³ = 1.69, 95% CI 1.05, 2.75). There were also significant inverse associations observed for mortality from hypertensive disease (HR per each 100 Bq/m³ = 0.78, 95% CI 0.66, 0.91) and stomach cancer (HR per each 100 Bq/m³ = 0.74, 95% CI 0.59, 0.93).

DISCUSSION

We previously observed significant positive associations between mean county-level residential radon concentrations and mortality from both lung cancer and COPD in the CPS-II (9, 23). Results from the present study provided no clear evidence of associations between radon and all other non-respiratory mortality. Although there was a significant inverse association between radon and mortality from cancer of the salivary gland (LBL), this finding was based on a small number of deaths, has little biological plausibility, and may be due to chance. Some significant increases in

mortality (cerebrovascular disease, benign neoplasms) with radon exposure were observed with Cohen's data; however they were not replicated in the larger LBL cohort.

Strengths of this study include its large prospective design, the ability to examine multiple endpoints other than lung cancer, and detailed individual-level risk factor data collected at enrollment. Limitations include its mortality-based design and the use of ecological measures of radon concentrations. Radon data were estimated in a statistical model (LBL) or were based on a nonrandom series of short-term measurements (Cohen). There may be errors in radon measurements, seasonal and yearly variability, as well as within-county variation in residential radon concentrations (37-39). There were also no time-activity data (6, 7, 40). However, estimates of increased lung cancer mortality in the CPS-II were compatible with estimates obtained in combined analyses of residential case-control studies (9). There were also no updated data on cigarette smoking or residential mobility available beyond enrollment. However, with a mean age of 57 years at enrollment, it is unlikely that participants would begin smoking during follow-up. Radon concentrations and cigarette smoking are also inversely related (4, 5, 9, 41).

These findings suggest residential radon is not associated with mortality beyond lung cancer or COPD. Although the lung and respiratory tract experience the highest doses of ionizing radiation from the inhalation of radon and its decay products, the kidney, bone, bone marrow, and breast are also exposed, however to a substantially lesser degree, through the entrance of radon decay products into the blood stream (10, 42). There are also exposures to the stomach (ingestion) and skin (external radiation). However, any effect of radon on non-respiratory endpoints is likely small. Further research examining associations between radon and non-respiratory disease incidence may be useful to further confirm these mortality-based findings.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Author affiliations: Faculty of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies, University of Ottawa, Ottawa, Ontario, Canada (Michelle C. Turner); McLaughlin Center for Population Health Risk Assessment, Institute of Population Health, University of Ottawa, Ottawa, Ontario, Canada (Michelle C. Turner, Daniel Krewski); Department of Epidemiology and Community Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, University of Ottawa, Ontario, Canada (Daniel Krewski, Yue Chen); Risk Sciences International, Ottawa, Ontario, Canada (Daniel Krewski); Department of Eridamio (C. Arden Pope III); Epidemiology Research Program, American Cancer Society, Atlanta, Georgia, United States (Susan M. Gapstur, Michael J. Thun)

Financial support: Michelle C Turner was supported by a Canada Graduate Scholarship from the Canadian Institutes of Health Research. Daniel Krewski is the Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council Chair in Risk Science at the University of Ottawa.

The authors would like to thank Dr. Jeanne Calle for valuable contributions in the development of the study.

The authors have no conflict of interest to declare.

REFERENCES

- 1. NRC (National Research Council). *Health Risks of Radon and Other Internally Deposited Alpha-Emitters*. Washington, DC: National Academy Press; 1988.
- 2. Marcinowski F, Lucas RM, Yeager WM. National and regional distributions of airborne radon concentrations in U.S. homes. *Health Phys.* 1994;66(6):699-706.
- 3. IARC (International Agency for Research on Cancer). *Monographs on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risk to Humans: Manmade Fibres and Radon*. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer; 1988.
- 4. Darby S, Hill D, Barros-Dios JM, et al. Radon in homes and risk of lung cancer: collaborative analysis of individual data from 13 European case-control studies. *BMJ* 2005;330(7485):223.
- Darby S, Hill D, Deo H, et al. Residential radon and lung cancer--detailed results of a collaborative analysis of individual data on 7148 persons with lung cancer and 14,208 persons without lung cancer from 13 epidemiologic studies in Europe. *Scand J Work Environ Health* 2006;32(Suppl 1):1-83.
- Krewski D, Lubin JH, Zielinski JM, et al. Residential radon and risk of lung cancer: A combined analysis of 7 North American case-control studies. *Epidemiology* 2005;16(2):137-145.
- 7. Krewski D, Lubin JH, Zielinski JM, et al. A combined analysis of North American case-control studies of residential radon and lung cancer. *J Toxicol Environ Health A* 2006;69(7):533-597.
- 8. El Ghissassi F, Baan R, Straif K, et al. A review of human carcinogens part D: radiation. *Lancet Oncol* 2009:10(8):751-752.
- 9. Turner MC, Krewski D, Chen Y, et al. Radon and lung cancer in the American Cancer Society cohort. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev.* 2011;20(3):438-448.
- 10. NRC (National Research Council). *Health Effects of Exposure to Radon (BIER VI)*. Washington, DC: National Academy Press; 1999.
- 11. WHO (World Health Organization). *WHO Handbook on Indoor Radon. A Public Health Perspective.* Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2009.
- 12. Darby S, Whitley E, Howe GR, et al. Radon and cancers other than lung cancer in underground miners: a collaborative analysis of 11 studies. *J Natl Cancer Inst.* 1995;87(5):378-384.
- 13. Vacquier B, Caer S, Rogel A, et al. Mortality risk in the French cohort of uranium miners: extended follow-up 1946-1999. *Occup Environ Med.* 2008;65(9):597-604.
- 14. Nusinovici S, Vacquier B, Leuraud K, et al. Mortality from circulatory system diseases and low-level radon exposure in the French cohort study of uranium miners, 1946-1999. *Scand J Work Environ Health* 2010;36(5):373-383.

- 15. Schubauer-Berigan MK, Daniels RD, Pinkerton LE. Radon exposure and mortality among white and American Indian uranium miners: an update of the Colorado Plateau cohort. *Am J Epidemiol.* 2009;169(6):718-730.
- 16. Kreuzer M, Walsh L, Schnelzer M, et al. Radon and risk of extrapulmonary cancers: results of the German uranium miners' cohort study, 1960-2003. *Br J Cancer* 2008;99(11):1946-1953.
- 17. Rericha V, Kulich M, Rericha R, et al. Incidence of leukemia, lymphoma, and multiple myeloma in Czech uranium miners: a case-cohort study. *Environ Health Perspect*. 2006;114(6):818-822.
- 18. Laurier D, Valenty M, Tirmarche M. Radon exposure and the risk of leukemia: a review of epidemiological studies. *Health Phys.* 2001;81(3):272-288.
- 19. Wagner SE, Burch JB, Bottai M, et al. Groundwater uranium and cancer incidence in South Carolina. *Cancer Causes Control* 2011;22(1):41-50.
- 20. Auvinen A, Kurttio P, Pekkanen J, et al. Uranium and other natural radionuclides in drinking water and risk of leukemia: a case-cohort study in Finland. *Cancer Causes Control* 2002;13(9):825-829.
- 21. Auvinen A, Salonen L, Pekkanen J, et al. Radon and other natural radionuclides in drinking water and risk of stomach cancer: a case-cohort study in Finland. *Int J Cancer* 2005;114(1):109-113.
- 22. Kurttio P, Salonen L, Ilus T, et al. Well water radioactivity and risk of cancers of the urinary organs. *Environ Res.* 2006;102(3):333-338.
- 23. Turner MC, Krewski D, Chen Y, et al. Radon and COPD mortality in the American Cancer Society cohort. [published online ahead of print October 17, 2011]. *Eur Respir J*. (erj00582-2011; doi:10.1183/09031936.0005811).
- 24. Turner MC, Krewski D, Chen Y, et al. Residential radon and non-lung cancer mortality in the American Cancer Society cohort [abstract]. *Am J Epidemiol*. 2011;173(Suppl 1):S98.
- 25. Calle EE, Terrell DD. Utility of the National Death Index for ascertainment of mortality among Cancer Prevention Study II participants. *Am J Epidemiol.* 1993;137(2):235-241.
- 26. WHO (World Health Organization). *International Classification of Diseases: Manual of the International Statistical Classification of Diseases, Injuries, and Causes of Death.* Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 1977.
- 27. WHO (World Health Organization). *ICD-10: International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems*. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 1992.
- 28. US Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census. *Census of Population and Housing, 1980 (United States): Summary Tape File 3B.* ICPSR Version. Washington, DC.

- 29. Price PN, Nero AV. Joint analysis of long- and short- term radon monitoring data from the Northern U.S. *Environ Int.* 1996;22(Suppl 1):S699-S714.
- Price PN, Nero A, Revzan K, et al. Predicted GM and other parameters by county in the U.S. Data provided through the E.O. Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory web-site. [accessed 20 May 2010] Available from: <u>http://eande.lbl.gov/IEP/high-radon/files.html</u>.
- 31. Cohen BL. A test of the linear-no threshold theory of radiation carcinogenesis. *Environ Res.* 1990;53(2):193-220.
- 32. Cohen BL. Compilation and integration of studies of radon levels in U.S. homes by states and counties. *Crit Rev Environ Cont.* 1992;22(3):243-364.
- Cohen BL. Data provided through the University of Pittsburgh website. 1996. [accessed 20 May 2010] Available from: <u>ftp://ftp.pitt.edu/users/b/l/blc</u>.
- 34. Cox D. Regression models and lifetables. J R Stat Soc B 1972;34(2):187-220.
- 35. Siemiatycki J, Krewski D, Shi Y, et al. Controlling for potential confounding by occupational exposures. *J Toxicol Env Health A* 2003;66(16-19):1591-603.
- 36. SAS Institute, Inc. SAS, version 9.2. Cary, NC, SAS Institute, Inc.; 2008.
- 37. Steck DJ, Field RW. Dosimetric challenges for residential radon epidemiology. *J Toxicol Env Health A* 2006;69(7):655-664.
- 38. Stidley CA, Samet JM. A review of ecological studies of lung cancer and indoor radon. *Health Phys.* 1994;65(3):234-251.
- 39. Krewski D, Mallick R, Zielinski JM, et al. Modeling seasonal variation in indoor radon concentrations. *J Expo Anal Environ Epidemiol*. 2005;15(3):234-243.
- 40. Field RW, Smith BJ, Steck DJ, et al. Residential radon exposure and lung cancer: Variation in risk estimates using alternative exposure scenarios. *J Expo Anal Environ Epidemiol*. 2002;12(3):197-203.
- 41. Puskin JS. Smoking as a confounder in ecologic correlations of cancer mortality rates with average county radon levels. *Health Phys.* 2003;84(4):526-532.
- 42. Kendall GM, Smith TJ. Doses to organs and tissues from radon and its decay products. *J Radiol Prot.* 2002;22(4):389-406.

	No. (%)	Mean (SD)
		radon (Bq/m ³)
Characteristic		(LBL)
Overall	811,961 (100)	53.5 (38.0)
Age at Enrollment (years)		
<40	37,262 (4.6)	50.1 (35.4)
40-49	173,768 (21.4)	54.0 (37.9)
50-59	297,108 (36.6)	54.2 (38.5)
60-69	213,231 (26.3)	53.1 (38.0)
70-79	76,633 (9.4)	52.4 (37.5)
80+	13,959 (1.7)	51.9 (36.9)
Race		
White	770,352 (94.9)	54.2 (38.2)
Black	29,832 (3.7)	40.2 (28.3)
Other	11,777 (1.5)	39.3 (32.1)
Sex		
Male	362,600 (44.7)	53.8 (38.2)
Female	449,361 (55.3)	53.2 (37.8)
Education		
Less than high school	106,668 (13.1)	55.2 (38.9)
High school	262,853 (32.4)	56.8 (39.5)
More than high school	442,440 (54.5)	51.1 (36.6)
BMI (kg/m^2)		
<18.5	13,685 (1.7)	50.3 (36.1)
18.5-24.9	402,003 (49.5)	52.2 (37.2)
25-29.9	299,755 (36.9)	54.6 (38.6)
30+	96,518 (11.9)	55.6 (39.1)
Marital Status		
Single	25,564 (3.2)	51.7 (36.7)
Married	691,267 (85.1)	54.1 (38.2)
Other	95,130 (11.7)	49.7 (36.0)
Cigarette Smoking Status		
Never	375,087 (46.2)	55.5 (39.0)
Current	152,033 (18.7)	51.5 (36.4)
Former	203,253 (25.0)	51.2 (36.9)
Pipe/cigar only	81,588 (10.1)	53.4 (37.9)
Region		
Northeast	170,281 (21.0)	58.3 (42.3)
South	257,243 (31.7)	35.6 (21.7)
Midwest	234,952 (28.9)	73.7 (36.6)
West	149,485 (18.4)	46.9 (40.3)

Table 1. Distribution (%) of Selected Participant Characteristics at Enrollment (1982), CPS-II Cohort, US.

Conon, OS.			
Cause of Death	ICD 9; 10	No. of Deaths	Fully-adjusted HR (95% CI) ^a
All cause (excluding respiratory mortality)	All cause minus 162; C33-C34 and 460-519; J00-J98	265,477	0.98 (0.97-1.00)
Diseases of the circulatory system (plus diabetes)	390-459, 250; I00-I99, E10- F14	142,272	0.98 (0.96-1.00)
Ischemic heart disease	410-414; I20-I25	61,790	0.97 (0.94-1.01)
Dysrhythmias, heart failure, cardiac	420-429; I30-I51	25,172	0.97 (0.92-1.02)
Hypertensive disease	401-405; 110-113	4,213	0.89 (0.78-1.02)
Other atherosclerosis and aortic aneurysms	440-441; I70-I71	4,964	0.90 (0.80-1.01)
Cerebrovascular disease	430-438 160-169	23 344	1.05 (0.99-1.10)
Diabetes	250: I10-F14	6 954	1.02(0.93-1.12)
All other cordiovescular discoses	all not specified	15 825	$1.02(0.)5^{-1.12})$
All other cardiovascular diseases		15,855	0.90 (0.90-1.02)
All cancer (excluding lung)	minus 162; C33-C34	62,309	0.97 (0.94-1.00)
Malignant neoplasms of lymphatic and hematopoietic tissue	200-208; C81-C96	10,142	0.97 (0.89-1.04)
Non-Hodgkin's lymphoma	200 202 - C82-C85	4 053	1.02 (0.90-1 14)
Hodgkin's disease	200,202, 202 203	172	0.95 (0.54-1.68)
Multiple myeloma	201, 001	2 075	0.93(0.78-1.10)
Leukemia	205, 000, 090	2,075	$0.93(0.76^{-1.11})$ 0.03(0.82, 1.05)
Malianant nambanna af lin and accite and	204-208, C91-C93	5,855	0.95 (0.82-1.05)
nharvnx	140-149; C00-C14	834	0.80 (0.59-1.08)
Tongue and mouth	141 143-145 [.] C01-C06	370	0.86 (0.57-1.30)
Salivary gland	142: C07-C08	85	0.24(0.07-0.85)
Pharvny	146-149: C09-C14	352	0.99(0.62-1.60)
Malignant neoplasms of digestive organs and	150, 150, 615, 626, 649	20.954	0.09 (0.02 1.00)
peritoneum	150-159; C15-C26, C48	20,854	0.96 (0.91-1.02)
Esophagus	150; C15	1,625	1.08 (0.89-1.30)
Stomach	151; C16	1,880	0.85 (0.70-1.03)
Colorectal	153-154; C18-C21	9,165	0.94 (0.87-1.02)
Liver	155; C22	1,526	0.89 (0.73-1.10)
Gallbladder	156; C23-C24	530	1.07 (0.77-1.50)
Pancreas	157; C25	5,441	1.03 (0.92-1.14)
Malignant neoplasms of respiratory and	160-165; C30-C39 minus 162;	740	0.95 (0.73-1.24)
Intrathoracic organs (excluding lung)	C33-C34 160: C30-C31	67	1 47 (0 69-3 17)
Laryny	161: C32	314	1.47(0.09-5.17) 1.06(0.69-1.62)
Laryix Malianant naanlasma of hono, connactive tissue	170 175: CAO CAA CA6 CA7	514	1.00 (0.09-1.02)
skin, and breast	C49-C50	7,733	0.95 (0.87-1.04)
Bone	170; C40-C41	104	1.19 (0.60-2.38)
Connective tissue	171; C47, C49	538	1.10 (0.80-1.51)
Melanoma	172; C43	1,247	1.08 (0.88-1.33)
Other skin	173; C44, C46	313	0.70 (0.42-1.19)
Breast (female) ^b	174-175; C50	5,479	0.91 (0.82-1.01)
Malignant neoplasms of genitourinary organs	179-189: C51-C68	-	-
Uterus ^{b,c}	179, 182; C54-C55	906	1.16 (0.90-1.48)
Cervix ^{b,c}	180: C53	184	0.70 (0.37-1.31)
Ovarv ^{b,c,d}	183. C56	1 316	0.91 (0.74 - 1.13)
Prostate ^b	185. C61	1 374	0.99 (0.79-1.23)
Bladder	185, 001	1 022	1 11 (0.94 1.23)
Kidney	180. C64 C66 C69	1,755	0.94(0.74-1.32)
Molignant neeplagues of other and an analis 1 sites	107, 004-000, 008 100, 100, 000, 000, 007	1,231	0.74(0.70-1.10)
Iviangnant neoplasms of other and unspecified sites	190-199; C09-C80, C9/	/,803	0.94 (0.80 - 1.02)
Eye	190; C69	46	0.05 (0.19-2.25)
Brain	191; C71	2,232	0.98 (0.83-1.15)
Thyroid	193; C73	55	1.10 (0.34-3.53)

Table 2. Adjusted HRs (95% CIs) for All Cause (Excluding Respiratory Mortality) and Cause Specific Mortality per Each 100 Bq/m³ Increase in Mean County-Level Residential Radon Concentrations (LBL), Follow-Up 1982-2006, CPS-II Cohort, US.

Benign neoplasms			210-229; D10-D36	284	1.18 (0.77-1.82)
All other causes			all other not specified	60,612	0.99 (0.96-1.03)

^a Age, race, gender, state stratified and adjusted for education, marital status, body mass index, body mass index squared, cigarette smoking status, cigarettes per day, cigarettes per day squared, duration of smoking, duration of smoking squared, age started smoking, passive smoking, vegetable/fruit/fiber consumption, fat consumption, industrial exposures, occupation dirtiness index.

^b As above but not gender stratified.

^c Females reporting a previous hysterectomy or an artificial menopause (143,991) excluded here.

^d Females reporting having undergone an ovarian surgery (9,232) also excluded here.

Supplementary Material

Radon and Non-Respiratory Mortality in the American Cancer Society Cohort

Michelle C. Turner, Daniel Krewski, Yue Chen, C. Arden Pope III, Susan M. Gapstur, Michael J. Thun

Cause of Death	ICD 9; 10	No. of Deaths	Fully-adjusted HR (95% CI) ^a
All cause (excluding respiratory mortality)	All cause minus 162; C33-C34 and 460-519; J00-J98	195,672	0.99 (0.97-1.01)
Diseases of the circulatory system (plus diabetes)	390-459, 250; I00-I99, E10- E14	104,092	0.99 (0.97-1.02)
Ischemic heart disease	410-414; I20-I25	45,011	0.98 (0.95-1.02)
Dysrhythmias, heart failure, cardiac arrest	420-429; I30-I51	18,820	0.98 (0.92-1.04)
Hypertensive disease	401-405; 110-113	3,011	0.78 (0.66-0.91)
Other atherosclerosis and aortic aneurysms	440-441; I70-I71	3,619	0.89 (0.78-1.01)
Cerebrovascular disease	430-438; 160-169	16,721	1.07 (1.01-1.14)
Diabetes	250; I10-E14	5,224	1.06 (0.95-1.17)
All other cardiovascular diseases	all not specified	11,686	1.01 (0.94-1.08)
All cancer (excluding lung cancer)	minus 162; C33-C34	46,511	0.98 (0.94-1.01)
Malignant neoplasms of lymphatic and hematopoietic tissue	200-208; C81-C96	7,616	0.96 (0.88-1.05)
Non-Hodgkin's lymphoma	200,202; C82-C85	3,040	1.00 (0.87-1.14)
Hodgkin's disease	201; C81	126	0.80 (0.40-1.56)
Multiple myeloma	203; C88, C90	1,566	0.92 (0.75-1.13)
Leukemia	204-208; C91-C95	2,878	0.96 (0.83-1.11)
Malignant neoplasms of lip, oral cavity, and pharynx	140-149; C00-C14	587	0.83 (0.59-1.17)
Tongue and mouth	141, 143-145; C01-C06	265	0.82 (0.50-1.35)
Salivary gland	142; C07-C08	59	0.40 (0.11-1.42)
Pharynx	146-149; C09-C14	243	1.13 (0.66-1.92)
Malignant neoplasms of digestive organs and peritoneum	150-159; C15-C26, C48	15,527	0.97 (0.91-1.04)
Esophagus	150; C15	1,220	1.01 (0.81-1.27)
Stomach	151; C16	1,389	0.74 (0.59-0.93)
Colorectal	153-154; C18-C21	6,798	0.97 (0.89-1.07)
Liver	155; C22	1,121	0.94 (0.74-1.19)
Gallbladder	156; C23-C24	411	1.34 (0.94-1.92)
Pancreas	157; C25	4,061	1.00 (0.88-1.13)
Malignant neoplasms of respiratory and	160-165; C30-C39 minus 162;	557	0.86 (0.62-1.19)
Nose	160: C30-C31	48	2 05 (0 75-5 66)
Larvny	161: C32	237	0.91(0.55-1.51)
Malignant neoplasms of bone, connective	170-175: C40-C44, C46-C47.	201	
tissue, skin, and breast	C49-C50	5,816	1.01 (0.91-1.11)
Bone	170; C40-C41	74	1.48 (0.63-3.44)
Connective tissue	1/1; C4/, C49	430	0.99(0.69-1.43)
Other skip	1/2, C45 173: C44 C46	945 208	1.07(0.64-1.56) 0.82(0.46, 1.47)
Breast (female) ^b	173, C44, C40	4 122	1.00(0.88-1.12)
Malignant neoplasms of genitourinary organs	179-189: C51-C68	-	-
Uterus ^{b,c}	179, 182; C54-C55	691	1.05 (0.78-1.40)
Cervix ^{b,c}	180; C53	137	0.64 (0.30-1.36)
Ovary ^{b,c,d}	183; C56	982	0.89 (0.69-1.14)
Prostate ^b	185; C61	1,019	0.94 (0.74-1.21)
Bladder	188; C67	1,434	1.07 (0.87-1.30)
Kidney	189; C64-C66, C68	938	0.91 (0.70-1.17)
Malignant neoplasms of other and unspecified	190-199; C69-C80, C97	5,850	0.94 (0.85-1.05)
Sucs Eve	190· C69	32	0 55 (0 11-2 73)
	170, 007	54	J.J.J. (V.11 4.1.J)

Supplementary Table 1. Adjusted HRs (95% CIs) for all cause (excluding respiratory mortality) and cause specific mortality per each 100 Bq/m³ increase in mean county-level residential radon concentrations (Cohen), follow-up 1982-2006, CPS-II cohort, US.

Brain	191; C71	1,696	0.97 (0.81-1.18)
Thyroid	193; C73	46	1.54 (0.49-4.86)
Benign neoplasms	210-229; D10-D36	206	1.69 (1.05-2.75)
All other causes	all other not specified	44,863	1.00 (0.96-1.03)

^a Age, race, gender, state stratified and adjusted for education, marital status, body mass index, body mass index squared, cigarette smoking status, cigarettes per day, cigarettes per day squared, duration of smoking, duration of smoking squared, age started smoking, passive smoking, vegetable/fruit/fiber consumption, fat consumption, industrial exposures, occupation dirtiness index. ^b As above but not gender stratified.

^c Females reporting a previous hysterectomy or an artificial menopause (104,677) excluded here. ^d Females reporting having undergone an ovarian surgery (7,100) also excluded here.

6. ARTICLE 4

Turner MC, Krewski D, Pope CA III, Chen Y, Gapstur SM, Thun MJ. Long-term ambient fine particulate matter air pollution and lung cancer in a large cohort of never smokers. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2011;184:1374-81.

Reprinted with permission of the American Thoracic Society. Copyright © 2011 American Thoracic Society. Official Journal of the American Thoracic Society.

Long-term Ambient Fine Particulate Matter Air Pollution and Lung Cancer in a Large Cohort of Never-Smokers

Michelle C. Turner^{1,2}, Daniel Krewski^{2,3,4}, C. Arden Pope, III⁵, Yue Chen³, Susan M. Gapstur⁶, and Michael J. Thun⁶

¹Faculty of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies, ²McLaughlin Centre for Population Health Risk Assessment, Institute of Population Health, and ³Department of Epidemiology and Community Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, University of Ottawa, Ottawa, Ontario, Canada; ⁴Risk Sciences International, Ottawa, Ontario, Canada; ⁵Department of Economics, Brigham Young University, Provo, Utah; and ⁶Epidemiology Research Program, American Cancer Society, Atlanta, Georgia

Rationale: There is compelling evidence that acute and chronic exposure to ambient fine particulate matter ($PM_{2.5}$) air pollution increases cardiopulmonary mortality. However, the role of $PM_{2.5}$ in the etiology of lung cancer is less clear, particularly at concentrations that prevail in developed countries and in never-smokers.

Objectives: This study examined the association between mean longterm ambient PM_{2.5} concentrations and lung cancer mortality among 188,699 lifelong never-smokers drawn from the nearly 1.2 million Cancer Prevention Study–II participants enrolled by the American Cancer Society in 1982 and followed prospectively through 2008.

Methods: Mean metropolitan statistical area $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations were determined for each participant based on central monitoring data. Cox proportional hazards regression models were used to estimate multivariate adjusted hazard ratios and 95% confidence intervals for lung cancer mortality in relation to $PM_{2.5}$.

Measurements and Main Results: A total of 1,100 lung cancer deaths were observed during the 26-year follow-up period. Each 10 μ g/m³ increase in PM_{2.5} concentrations was associated with a 15–27% increase in lung cancer mortality. The association between PM_{2.5} and lung cancer mortality was similar in men and women and across categories of attained age and educational attainment, but was stronger in those with a normal body mass index and a history of chronic lung disease at enrollment (P < 0.05).

Conclusions: The present findings strengthen the evidence that ambient concentrations of $PM_{2.5}$ measured in recent decades are associated with small but measurable increases in lung cancer mortality.

Keywords: fine particulate matter air pollution; lung neoplasms; never-smokers; asthma; pulmonary disease, chronic obstructive

Time-series and prospective studies provide compelling evidence that acute and chronic exposure to ambient fine particulate matter (PM_{2.5}) air pollution is associated with increased cardiopulmonary mortality (1). However, the role of PM_{2.5} in the etiology of lung cancer is less clear, particularly at concentrations that prevail in developed countries ($\sim 5-35 \ \mu g/m^3$) and

Am J Respir Crit Care Med Vol 184. pp 1374-1381, 2011

Copyright © 2011 by the American Thoracic Society

AT A GLANCE COMMENTARY

Scientific Knowledge on the Subject

There is compelling evidence that acute and chronic exposure to ambient fine particulate matter ($PM_{2.5}$) air pollution increases cardiopulmonary mortality. However, the role of $PM_{2.5}$ in the etiology of lung cancer is less clear.

What This Study Adds to the Field

This study examined the association between mean longterm ambient $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations and lung cancer mortality in a 26-year prospective study of a large cohort of lifelong never-smokers. Each 10 µg/m³ increase in $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations was associated with a 15–27% increase in lung cancer mortality. These results strengthen the evidence that ambient concentrations of $PM_{2.5}$ are associated with small but measurable increases in lung cancer mortality.

in never-smokers (2). In China, high levels of indoor air pollution caused by coal and biomass burning contribute to high lung cancer rates observed even among nonsmoking women (3). There are also high background concentrations (>100 μ g/m³) of outdoor air pollution in some industrial regions of the country (2).

Given the strong relationship between cigarette smoking and lung cancer risk, evidence of an association between $PM_{2.5}$ and lung cancer is more convincing when observed among neversmokers, compared with current or former smokers, because of possible residual confounding by cigarette smoking (4, 5). A previous analysis of the American Cancer Society Cancer Prevention Study-II (CPS-II), based on 16 years of follow-up data of approximately 500,000 included participants controlling for measured parameters of active smoking, found an 8% (95% confidence interval [CI], 1-16%) increase in lung cancer mortality for each 10 μ g/m³ increase in PM_{2.5} concentrations (6). The risk was somewhat higher, although statistically insignificant, when restricted to the subgroup of never-smokers. An extended analysis of the Harvard Six Cities Study (n = 8,096)found a positive association between PM2,5 and lung cancer mortality (hazard ratio [HR] per each 10 μ g/m³ = 1.27; 95% CI, 0.96-1.69) controlling for active smoking (7). Naess and coworkers (8) observed significant positive associations between PM_{2.5} and lung cancer mortality among Oslo women in a recent register-based study; however, no data on smoking history were available in this study.

Despite this, the World Health Organization has estimated that long-term $PM_{2.5}$ exposure is responsible for approximately 5% of all cancers of the trachea, bronchus, and lung (9). To address the potential for residual confounding by cigarette smoking status, the present study examined associations between mean long-

⁽Received in original form June 10, 2011; accepted in final form September 16, 2011) Supported by Canada Graduate Scholarship from the Canadian Institutes of Health Research (M.C.T.). D.K. is the Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council Chair in Risk Science at the University of Ottawa.

Author Contributions: Conception and design, M.C.T., D.K., C.A.P., Y.C., S.M.G., and M.J.T.; analysis and interpretation, M.C.T., D.K., C.A.P., Y.C., S.M.G., and M.J.T.; drafting the manuscript for important intellectual content, M.C.T., D.K., C.A.P., Y.C., S.M.G., and M.J.T.

Correspondence and requests for reprints should be addressed to Michelle C. Turner, M.Sc., McLaughlin Centre for Population Health Risk Assessment, Institute of Population Health, University of Ottawa, One Stewart Street, Room 313, Ottawa, ON, K1N 6N5 Canada. E-mail: mturner@uottawa.ca

This article has an online supplement, which is accessible from this issue's table of contents at www.atsjournals.org

Originally Published in Press as DOI: 10.1164/rccm.201106-1011OC on October 6, 2011 Internet address: www.atsjournals.org

term ambient $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations and lung cancer mortality in a 26-year (1982–2008) prospective follow-up of 188,699 lifelong never-smoking CPS-II participants.

METHODS

Study Population

The CPS-II is a prospective study of nearly 1.2 million participants enrolled by over 77,000 volunteers in 1982. Ethics approval for the CPS-II was obtained from the Emory University School of Medicine Human Investigations Committee. Participants were recruited in all 50 states and the District of Columbia and Puerto Rico. Participants were largely friends and family members of the volunteers. For inclusion in CPS-II, participants had to be at least 30 years of age and have at least one family member aged 45 years or older. A four-page self-administered questionnaire completed at enrollment captured data on a range of demographic, lifestyle, medical, and other factors, including ZIP code of residence.

Follow-up for vital status has been conducted every 2 years. In 1984, 1986, and 1988, vital status was obtained from the study volunteers, and confirmed by obtaining the corresponding death certificate. Since 1989, computerized linkage to the National Death Index has been used for follow-up (10). Through 2008, a total of 637,033 (53.8%) participants were alive; 544,545 (46%) had died; and 2,840 (0.2%) had follow-up terminated in September of 1988 because of insufficient information to link to the National Death Index. Over 99% of all known deaths have been assigned a cause. Lung cancer deaths were classified according to the underlying cause of death using the International Classification of Disease-9 (162) and -10 (C33, C34) coding system (11, 12).

Of the 1,184,881 CPS-II participants, we excluded current or former cigarette smokers (702,427); individuals with missing data on vital status (46); prevalent cancer (except nonmelanoma skin cancer) at enrollment (33,852); missing ZIP code (39,093) or county (9,552) data; or missing data on any individual-level covariates of interest (24,828). A total of 375,083 lifelong never-smokers were retained for the present analysis, of which 188,699 resided in a Metropolitan Statistical Area (MSA) with available $PM_{2.5}$ monitoring data (*see below*). A total of 1,100 lung cancer deaths were observed in 4,225,436 person-years of follow-up.

Ecologic Measures of PM_{2.5}

Study participants were assigned to a primary MSA of residence using five-digit ZIP code information provided at enrollment according to the ZIP code boundaries (STF3B) of the 1980 United States Census (13). Three different ecologic measures of PM2.5 were used as indicators of historical PM2.5 exposure. Average ambient PM2.5 concentrations for the 4-year period (1979-1983) encompassing the year of enrollment were obtained for 131,864 participants residing in 61 MSAs from the Inhalable Particle Monitoring Network, as compiled by the Health Effects Institute reanalysis team (14). Average ambient PM2.5 concentrations were also available in 1999 and in the first three quarters of 2000 for 177,752 participants residing in 117 MSAs from the Aerometric Information Retrieval System, implemented in response to the 1997 United States Environmental Protection Agency PM_{2.5} standard. Quarterly mean PM25 concentrations were determined by site and MSA and averaged when there were at least 50% of sixth-day samples and at least 45 total sampling days in one of the two corresponding quarters. Because there was no systematic monitoring of PM_{2.5} in the United States in the period spanning the early 1980s to the late 1990s, a third measure representing the average of PM2.5 concentrations in the two time periods (1979-1983 and 1999-2000) was also constructed for 120,917 participants in 53 MSAs. These indicators of ambient PM2.5 concentrations have been extensively examined in relation to mortality health effects in the CPS-II (6, 14, 15).

Ecologic Measures of Residential Radon

Mean county-level residential radon concentrations were obtained from the Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory (16). Because long-term residential radon monitoring data in the United States are sparse, researchers at the Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory used a variety of short- and long-term indoor radon monitoring data, along with a variety of geologic, soil, meteorologic, and housing data, to estimate the annual average radon concentrations in the main living areas of homes using an empirically constructed statistical model. Short-term screening data from the United States Environmental Protection Agency State Residential Radon Survey (mid- to late 1980s) were combined with geologic data, including estimated radium concentrations, and location of screening measurements within the home, along with a short- to long-term radon monitoring data conversion factor, to predict annual average radon concentrations in homes in 3,079 United States counties. We recently observed a significant positive association between mean county-level residential radon concentrations and lung cancer mortality in the CPS-II (17).

Sociodemographic Ecologic Covariates

Data on a range of social and demographic ecologic-level covariates were compiled for 18,731, 17,096, and 17,508 participant ZIP codes or zip code tabulation areas from the 1980, 1990, and 2000 United States Census, respectively (13, 18, 19). Variables included median household income, and percent air conditioning (1980 only), nonwhite, black, Hispanic, postsecondary education, unemployment, poverty, urban, moving, and homes with a well (1980 and 1990 only).

Statistical Analysis

Cox proportional hazards regression models were used to examine the independent effects of $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations on lung cancer mortality in lifelong never-smokers. The proportional hazards models were stratified by 1-year age categories; sex; and race (white, black, or other). Follow-up time since enrollment (1982) was used as the time axis. The survival times of those still alive at the end of follow-up were treated as censored observations.

Estimated HRs and 95% CIs were adjusted for the following individual-level risk factors: education; marital status; body mass index (BMI); BMI squared; passive smoking (hours); quintiles of vegetable, fruit, and fiber and fat intake; occupational exposures (asbestos, chemicals-acids-solvents, coal or stone dusts, coal tar-pitch-asphalt, formaldehyde, and diesel engine exhaust); a previously developed occupational dirtiness index specifically designed for the CPS-II (14, 20); and mean county-level residential radon concentrations (17). Adjustment for prevalent chronic lung disease (CLD) (asthma, chronic bronchitis, or emphysema) or hay fever at enrollment produced virtually no change in the results.

Potential effect modification was assessed by including multiplicative interaction terms between $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations and each risk factor in the proportional hazards models. Two-sided *P* values were calculated to assess the significance of the interaction term using the likelihood ratio statistic. To assess the impact of attained age, timedependent variables were constructed by allowing participants to be included in the risk set at each death time only if they met the attained age criteria for the model (<70, 70–79, or ≥ 80 yr). The significance of an interaction term between $PM_{2.5}$ and follow-up time was used to assess the plausibility of the proportional hazards assumption.

All analyses were conducted using SAS version 9.2 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC) (21). Ethics approval was obtained from the Ottawa Hospital Research Ethics Board.

RESULTS

Mean (SD) PM_{2.5} concentrations ranged from 21.1 (4.7) μ g/m³ in 1979–1983 to 14 (3) μ g/m³ in 1999–2000 with an average of 17.6 (3.7) μ g/m³ observed for the two time periods (Table 1). The three PM_{2.5} measures were strongly correlated (r = 0.72-0.96), whereas weak inverse correlations were observed between PM_{2.5} and radon (Table 2).

Table 3 presents the distribution of selected participant characteristics overall and in relation to $PM_{2.5}$ (1999–2000) concentrations. Most participants were between 50 and 69 years of age, were female, and had some postsecondary education. There was a tendency for higher $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations to be observed in participants who were nonwhite, had a lower level of educational

TABLE 1. DISTRIBUTION OF MEAN AMBIENT FINE PARTICULATE MATTER AIR POLLUTION AND RESIDENTIAL RADON CONCENTRATIONS, NEVER-SMOKERS, FOLLOW-UP 1982–2008, CPS-II COHORT, UNITED STATES

PM _{2.5} /Radon Concentration	Participants	MSAs	Mean (SD)	Minimum	1 st Quartile	2 nd Quartile	3 rd Quartile	Maximum
PM _{2.5} (1979–1983), μg/m ³	131,864	61	21.1 (4.7)	10.3	17.5	21.7	24.1	37.8
PM _{2.5} (1999–2000), μg/m ³	177,752	117	14 (3)	5.8	11.8	14.3	16	22.2
PM _{2.5} (1979–1983) and (1999–2000) average, μg/m ³	120,917	53	17.6 (3.7)	9	14.4	18.2	20.2	27.7
Radon, Bq/m ³	375,083	—	55.5 (39)	6.3	27.4	43.3	74	265.7

Definition of abbreviations: CPS-II = American Cancer Society Cancer Prevention Study-II; MSA = Metropolitan Statistical Area; PM_{2.5} = ambient fine particulate matter.

attainment, had a higher BMI, were nonmarried, and had a lower intake of vegetables, fruit, and fiber.

Adjusted HRs (95% CIs) for lung cancer mortality in relation to mean PM_{2.5} concentrations are presented in Table 4. In the partially adjusted model, each 10 μ g/m³ increase in PM_{2.5} was associated with a significant 19-30% increase in the risk of lung cancer death, depending on the specific $PM_{2.5}$ measure used. Results were similar although slightly attenuated in the fully adjusted model, which included an additional term for mean county-level residential radon concentrations. In the fully adjusted model, a HR of 1.15 (95% CI, 0.99-1.35) was observed for lung cancer mortality associated with each 10 μ g/m³ increase in PM_{2.5} (1979–1983) concentrations. A significant positive association (HR per each $10 \ \mu g/m^3 = 1.27$; 95% CI, 1.03–1.56) was observed for PM_{2.5} (1999–2000). Figure 1 presents adjusted HRs (95% CIs) for lung cancer mortality according to categorical indicators of PM_{2.5} (1999-2000) concentrations. No association was observed between PM2.5 and mortality from nonmalignant respiratory disease overall (see Table E1 in the online supplement). There was no evidence that the proportional hazards assumption was violated (P > 0.05).

Mean PM_{2.5} (1999–2000) concentrations were weakly correlated with sociodemographic ecologic covariates (r ranged from -0.22 to 0.22) (see Table E2). There was little change in results observed with the inclusion of ecologic covariates from any time period in the model.

Table 5 presents adjusted HRs (95% CIs) for lung cancer mortality in relation to mean PM_{2.5} (1999–2000) concentrations stratified according to selected participant characteristics at enrollment. Similar results were observed in men and women and across categories of attained age and educational attainment. However, results varied across categories of BMI, with a stronger association observed in participants with a normal BMI (18.5–24.9 kg/m²) (HR per each 10 μ g/m³ = 1.42; 95% CI, 1.07–1.88) compared with other BMI groups (P < 0.05). Results were also found to vary by a history of self-reported physician-diagnosed asthma, or any CLD, at enrollment with stronger associations observed in those with a positive history of asthma (HR per each 10 μ g/m³ = 5.18; 95% CI, 1.06–13.71) or any CLD (HR per each 10 μ g/m³ = 3.78; 95% CI, 1.69–8.43) compared with those without (P < 0.05).

DISCUSSION

This large prospective study showed positive associations between mean long-term ambient fine particulate matter air pollution concentrations and lung cancer mortality in lifelong neversmokers. Each 10 μ g/m³ increase in PM_{2.5} concentrations was associated with a 15–27% increase in the relative risk of lung cancer death after detailed adjustment for a number of potential confounders including passive smoking, occupational exposures, and radon. The association was similar in men and women and across categories of attained age and educational attainment but was stronger in those with a normal BMI or a history of asthma or any CLD at enrollment. Findings were robust to the adjustment of a variety of sociodemographic ecologic covariates at different time points in the model.

Strengths of this study include the examination of lung cancer mortality in a large cohort of 188,699 lifelong never-smokers to eliminate potential residual confounding by cigarette smoking status; an extended 26-year follow-up time period (1982–2008) with a total of 1,100 observed lung cancer deaths; detailed prospectively collected individual-level lung cancer risk factor data; and the availability of ecologic measures of residential radon concentrations and sociodemographic characteristics to examine potential confounding by radon and community-level factors.

Although previous studies examining associations between PM_{2.5} and lung cancer adjusting for cigarette smoking history have generally reported positive findings (6, 7, 15), there remains concern regarding potential residual confounding by cigarette smoking status; previous studies of nonsmokers were also limited by the small numbers of lung cancer cases. Results from a prospective investigation of 3,769 participants from the Adventist Health Study of Smog, a cohort of nonsmoking California Seventh-Day Adventists followed-up from 1977-1992, reported a positive, although imprecise, association between estimated PM2.5 concentrations and lung cancer mortality in males (HR per each 24.3 μ g/m³ = 2.23; 95% CI, 0.56–8.94); however only 13 lung cancer deaths were observed (22). A previous 16-year follow-up of never-smoking CPS-II participants reported a positive, although statistically insignificant, association between $PM_{2.5}$ and lung cancer death (6).

Several European studies have examined associations between measures of traffic air pollution and lung cancer incidence

TABLE 2. CORRELATION BETWEEN MEAN AMBIENT FINE PARTICULATE MATTER AIR POLLUTION AND RESIDENTIAL RADON CONCENTRATIONS, NEVER-SMOKERS, FOLLOW-UP 1982–2008, CPS-II COHORT, UNITED STATES

PM _{2.5} /Radon Concentration	PM _{2.5} (1979–1983)	PM _{2.5} (1999–2000)	PM _{2.5} (1979–1983) and (1999–2000) Average	Radon
PM _{2.5} (1979–1983)	_	0.72	0.96	-0.22
PM _{2.5} (1999–2000)		_	0.89	-0.26
PM _{2.5} (1979–1983) and (1999–2000) average			—	-0.31
Radon				

Definition of abbreviations: CPS-II = American Cancer Society Cancer Prevention Study-II; PM_{2.5} = ambient fine particulate matter.

TABLE 3. DISTRIBUTION (%) OF SELECTED PARTICIPANT CHARACTERISTICS AT ENROLLMENT (1982), NEVER-SMOKERS, CPS-II COHORT, UNITED STATES

		Qu	artiles of PM _{2.5} (1999–2000) Concentration ($\mu g/m^3$)	
Characteristic	No. (%)	Q1 (5.8 to <11.8)	Q2 (11.8 to <14.3)	Q3 (14.3 to <16)	Q4 (≥1 <i>6</i>)
Overall	177,752 (100)	42,397 (100)	46,478 (100)	42,258 (100)	46,619 (100)
Age at enrollment, yr	, , , ,				, , ,
<40	9,510 (5.4)	2,069 (4.9)	2,512 (5.4)	2,563 (6.1)	2,366 (5.1)
40–49	38,438 (21.6)	9,125 (21.5)	10,012 (21.5)	9,606 (22.7)	9,695 (20.8)
50–59	61,553 (34.6)	14,314 (33.8)	16,148 (34.7)	14,714 (34.8)	16,377 (35.1)
60–69	45,028 (25.3)	11,087 (26.2)	11,675 (25.1)	10,231 (24.2)	12,035 (25.8)
70–79	18,618 (10.5)	4,680 (11)	4,920 (10.6)	4,106 (9.7)	4,912 (10.5)
80+	4,605 (2.6)	1,122 (2.7)	1,211 (2.6)	1,038 (2.5)	1,234 (2.7)
Race					
White	166,222 (93.5)	40,844 (96.3)	43,447 (93.5)	38,573 (91.3)	43,358 (93)
Black	7,315 (4.1)	754 (1.8)	1,840 (4)	2,732 (6.5)	1,989 (4.3)
Other	4,215 (2.4)	799 (1.9)	1,191 (2.6)	953 (2.3)	1,272 (2.7)
Sex	, , , ,				, , ,
Male	50,805 (28.6)	12.538 (29.6)	13,281 (28.6)	12,156 (28.8)	12,830 (27.5)
Female	126,947 (71,4)	29,859 (70.4)	33,197 (71.4)	30,102 (71,2)	33,789 (72.5)
Education					
Less than high school	19,934 (11.2)	4,230 (10)	5,183 (11.2)	4,733 (11.2)	5,788 (12.4)
Hiah school	57,345 (32.3)	13,813 (32,6)	15,216 (32,7)	12.945 (30.6)	15,371 (33)
More than high school	100,473 (56.5)	24,354 (57,4)	26.079 (56.1)	24,580 (58,2)	25,460 (54.6)
Marital status					
Single	8.172 (4.6)	1.761 (4.2)	2,006 (4,3)	2.042 (4.8)	2.363 (5.1)
Married	144.111 (81.1)	35.185 (83)	37.762 (81.3)	33.955 (80.4)	37.209 (79.8)
Other	25 469 (14 3)	5 451 (12.9)	6 710 (14 4)	6,261 (14,8)	7 047 (15.1)
Body mass index kg/m ²	20,107 (1113)	0,101 (1217)	<i>o,,</i> ()	0,201 (1110)	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
<18.5	2,989 (1,7)	681 (1.6)	816 (1.8)	713 (1.7)	779 (1.7)
18 5-24 9	93,163 (52,4)	22 364 (52 8)	24 591 (52 9)	22,244 (52,6)	23,964 (51,4)
25-29.9	59,546 (33,5)	14 387 (33.9)	15 415 (33 2)	13,954 (33)	15,790 (33.9)
30+	22 054 (12 4)	4 965 (11 7)	5 656 (12 2)	5 347 (12 7)	6 086 (13 1)
Exposure to smoking hr/d (SD)	1.9 (3.1)	1.7 (2.9)	2 (3.1)	2.1 (3.2)	2 (3.2)
Vegetable, fruit, fiber consumption	(5.1.)	(2)	2 (011)	2.1. (5.2)	2 (312)
1 st quintile	25 002 (14 1)	5 334 (12 6)	6 392 (13 8)	6 058 (14 3)	7 218 (15 5)
2 nd quintile	29 611 (16 7)	6 716 (15 8)	7 700 (16 6)	7 153 (16 9)	8 042 (17 3)
3 rd quintile	32 986 (18.6)	7 922 (18 7)	8 646 (18 6)	7 866 (18 6)	8 552 (18 3)
4th quintile	36 865 (20 7)	9 098 (21 5)	9 647 (20.8)	8 772 (20.8)	9 348 (20 1)
5th quintile	38 001 (21.4)	9 855 (23 2)	9 995 (21 5)	8 730 (20.7)	9 4 21 (20.2)
Fat consumption	50,001 (2111)	<i>5,055</i> (25.2)	2,223 (21.3)	0,, 50 (20.,)	<i>y</i> ,121 (20.2)
1 st quintile	32 980 (18 6)	6 874 (16 2)	8 806 (19)	8 192 (19 4)	9 108 (19 5)
2 nd quintile	35 075 (19 7)	8 201 (19 3)	9 155 (19 7)	8 450 (20)	9 269 (19 9)
3^{rd} quintile	34 790 (19.6)	8 644 (20 4)	9 100 (19.6)	8 101 (19 2)	8 945 (19 2)
4th quintile	32 787 (18 5)	8 377 (19 8)	8 477 (18 2)	7 631 (18 1)	8 302 (17.8)
5th quintile	26 833 (15 1)	6 829 (16 1)	6 842 (14 7)	6 205 (14 7)	6 957 (14 9)
Unclassifiable diet	15 287 (8 6)	3 472 (8 2)	4 098 (8 8)	3 679 (8 7)	4 038 (8 7)
Industrial exposures (%)	26 746 (15 1)	6 680 (15 8)	7 037 (15 1)	6 337 (15)	6 692 (14 4)
Occupational Dirtiness Index	20,7 10 (13.1)	0,000 (13.0)	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	0,557 (15)	0,072 (11.1)
Level 0	94 866 (53 4)	22 241 (52 5)	24 776 (53 3)	22 444 (53 1)	25 405 (54 5)
Level 1	27 771 (15 6)	6 715 (15 8)	7 347 (15.8)	6 793 (16 1)	6 916 (14 8)
Level 2	18 268 (10 3)	4 581 (10.8)	4 745 (10 2)	4 383 (10.4)	4 559 (9.8)
	6 977 (3 9)	1 788 (4 2)	1,897(4,1)	1 606 (3 8)	1 686 (3 6)
Level 4	0,777(5.7) 0.531(5.4)	2 498 (5 9)	2 588 (5 6)	2 167 (5.1)	2 278 (4 9)
Level 5	7,551 (J. T) 4 756 (2 7)	2,700(3.7)	1 284 (2.8)	1 065 (2 5)	1 102 (2.6)
Level 6	1 272 (0 7)	318 (0.8)	323 (0 7)	258 (0.6)	373 (0.8)
Not able to ascertain	1/ 311 (8 1)	3 041 (7 2)	3 518 (7 6)	3 542 (8 4)	4 210 (9)
Padon concentrations Ba/m^3 (mean SD)	53 8 (30 0)	75 4 (44 9)	/8 9 (37 9)	A3 3 (33 7)	48 3 (34 4)
Asthma %	8 158 (4 6)	2 040 (4 8)	2242(4.8)	1 914 (4 5)	1 052 (1 2)
Hav fever %	25 621 (14.0)	2,079 (4.0) 7 06/ (16 7)	2,272 (4.0) 6 805 (11 8)	5 858 (12 0)	5 804 (12 E)
Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease 04	5 319 (2)	1 242 (20.7)	1 368 (2 0)	1 272 (2)	J,004 (12.3)
Pagion	(2) 010,0	1,272 (2.7)	1,500 (2.7)	1,2/3 (3)	1,400 (0.1)
Northoact	12 025 (21 2)	0 212 /21 7)	16 578 (25 4)	11 802 (27 0)	5 202 /11 /
South	42,723 (24.2) 25 470 (20)	7,212 (21./) 2 105 (7 5)	10,320 (33.0) 10 289 (33.1)	11,002 (27.9)	J, 203 (11.0)
Midwost	53,419 (20) 54 342 (20 2)	3,173 (7.3) 10 500 (25)	10,200 (22.1) 0 142 (10 7)	14,002 (34.0) 11 521 (37 3)	7,374 (13.7)
Wort	J4, J4∠ (JU.D)	10,370 (23)	3,143 (19./) 10 510 (22 C)	11,331 (27.3)	23,0/0 (49.3)
WEST	43,006 (23.3)	19,400 (45.8)	10,519 (22.6)	4,323 (10.2)	10,704 (23.1)

Definition of abbreviations: CPS-II = American Cancer Society Cancer Prevention Study-II; PM_{2.5} = ambient fine particulate matter.

or mortality (8, 23–33). Beelen and coworkers (23) observed positive associations between measures of black smoke concentrations and traffic intensity and lung cancer incidence in 40,114 never-smoking participants in the Netherlands Cohort Study on Diet and Cancer. A total of 252 lung cancer cases were observed

in the 11-year follow-up time period. Vineis and coworkers (32) reported a significant positive association between NO₂ concentrations (upper vs. lowest and intermediate tertiles combined) and lung cancer incidence (odds ratio = 1.37; 95% CI, 1.06-1.75), but not PM₁₀ or SO₂, in a case-control study of 271

TABLE 4. ADJUSTED HR (95% CI) FOR LUNG CANCER MORTALITY IN RELATION TO EACH 10 μg/m³ INCREASE IN MEAN AMBIENT FINE PARTICULATE MATTER AIR POLLUTION CONCENTRATIONS, FOLLOW-UP 1982–2008, NEVER-SMOKERS, CPS-II COHORT, UNITED STATES

PM _{2.5} Concentration	No. of Subjects (deaths)	Minimally Adjusted HR (1) (95% Cl)*	Partially Adjusted HR (2) (95% Cl)*	Fully Adjusted HR (3) (95% Cl)*
PM _{2.5} (1979–1983)	131,864 (772)	1.21 (1.04–1.41)	1.19 (1.02–1.38)	1.15 (0.99–1.35)
PM _{2.5} (1999–2000)	177,752 (1,042)	1.31 (1.07–1.60)	1.30 (1.06–1.59)	1.27 (1.03-1.56)
PM _{2.5} (1979–1983) and (1999–2000) average	120,917 (714)	1.29 (1.06–1.57)	1.26 (1.03–1.54)	1.19 (0.97–1.47)

Definition of abbreviations: CI = confidence interval; CPS-II = American Cancer Society Cancer Prevention Study-II; HR = hazard ratio; PM_{2.5} = ambient fine particulate matter.

* Minimally adjusted HR (1): age, race, and sex stratified. Partially adjusted HR (2): age, race, and sex stratified and adjusted for education, marital status, body mass index, body mass index squared, passive smoking, vegetable/fruit/fiber consumption, fat consumption, industrial exposures, and occupation dirtiness index. Fully adjusted HR (3): age, race, and sex stratified and adjusted for education, marital status, body mass index, body mass index squared, passive smoking, vegetable/fruit/fiber consumption, fat consumption, fat consumption, fat consumption, industrial exposures, occupation dirtiness index, and mean county-level residential radon concentrations.

nonsmoking lung cancer cases nested within the European Prospective Investigation on Cancer and Nutrition. There was also some evidence for higher air pollution relative risk estimates in nonsmokers compared with current or former smokers in other recent work (30, 31, 33).

Ambient fine particulate matter comprises a diverse group of air pollutants that may be deposited and retained in the deep branches of the respiratory system, the chemical composition of which varies widely and may include a variety of adsorbed organic compounds, transition metals, ions, and minerals capable of inducing toxic biologic effects (34). Long-term exposure to fine particulate air pollution may lead to increased lung cancer risk through inflammatory injury, reactive oxygen species production, and oxidative damage to DNA (35). Genotoxic and mutagenic effects have also been demonstrated in laboratory



Figure 1. Fully adjusted hazard ratios (95% confidence interval) for lung cancer mortality in relation to categoric indicators of mean ambient fine particulate matter ($PM_{2.5}$) (1999–2000) concentrations, follow-up 1982–2008, never-smokers, Cancer Prevention Study–II (CPS-II) cohort, United States. The cutpoints between exposure categories were based on the 25th (11.8 µg/m³), 50th (14.3 µg/m³), 75th (16 µg/m³), and 90th (17.9 µg/m³) percentiles. The reference category was less than 11.8 µg/m³. Fully adjusted hazard ratios (95% confidence interval) were plotted at the category midpoint.

studies (34, 36). In 1989, the International Agency for Research on Cancer identified diesel engine exhaust as a probable human carcinogen, based largely on findings from animal-based studies (37). Studies of occupational diesel exposure have also reported positive associations with lung cancer, although uncertainties with respect to exposure-response and residual confounding by cigarette smoking status remain (38).

Although potential mechanisms surrounding the stronger PM2.5-lung cancer mortality association observed in those with a normal BMI are unclear, there may be other more important influences on the mortality experience of overweight and obese individuals that may compete with lung cancer, including elevated underlying cardiovascular disease risk factors (39). Stronger associations were also observed in individuals with a history of asthma or any CLD at enrollment. Although these results should be interpreted cautiously because of the small number of participants with CLD in the present study, findings may be caused by an increased susceptibility to the carcinogenic effects of fine particulate air pollution in those with underlying respiratory disease, possibly as a result of impaired clearance or defense mechanisms (35, 40), or some form of common underlying exposure that may be independently associated with both CLD and lung cancer. Impaired pulmonary function and CLDs have been associated with ambient air pollution (4, 41-43). CLDs may also be independently associated with lung cancer because of local mechanisms of inflammation and repair (44-46). No information was available on CLD from enrollment. Although some studies have also suggested potential modifying effects of educational attainment and fruit and vegetable consumption on air pollution-mortality associations (6, 14, 15, 23, 26, 30, 31), this was not observed in the present study.

Limitations include the assignment of PM2.5 data to study participants at a coarse geographic scale, at the level of the MSA of residence at enrollment, rather than at the individualor household-level. Previous research in the CPS-II examining mortality health effects at the intraurban scale in Los Angeles, California, revealed relative risk estimates approximately threefold greater than those estimated using between-city contrasts (47). There was also limited historical $PM_{2.5}$ monitoring data, with widespread systematic PM2.5 monitoring occurring only in the late 1990s, nearly two decades after cohort enrollment. Air pollution exposures experienced over an extended historical time period are likely more relevant to the etiology of lung cancer than air pollution exposures experienced in the more recent past (7, 29). Although PM_{2.5} concentrations have declined in recent decades, with an approximate in 33% decline in mean PM2.5 concentrations observed from 1979-1983 to 1999-2000 in the 53 MSAs with data available on both time periods, PM_{2.5} data from both historical monitoring time periods were strongly correlated (r > 0.7) and the relative ranking of MSAs in terms of PM_{2.5} concentrations was generally retained

TABLE 5. FULLY ADJUSTED HR (95% CI) FOR LUNG CANCER MORTALITY IN RELATION TO EACH 10 μ g/m³ INCREASE IN PM_{2.5} (1999–2000) CONCENTRATIONS ACCORDING TO SELECTED RISK FACTORS, NEVER-SMOKERS, MULTIPLICATIVE SCALE, FOLLOW-UP 1982–2008, CPS-II COHORT, UNITED STATES

		Fully Adjusted	Р
Characteristic	No. of Deaths	HR (95% CI)*	Value
Age at enrollment			
<65 yr	674	1.30 (1.00–1.69)	
≥65 yr	368	1.22 (0.87–1.73)	1.00
Attained age			
<70 yr	516	1.37 (0.91–2.07)	
70–79 yr	640	1.14 (0.80–1.63)	
≥80 yr	849	1.33 (0.96–1.84)	0.77
Race			
White	965	1.26 (1.01–1.56)	
Other	77	1.63 (0.77–3.45)	0.72
Sex	22.4	4 4 6 4 6 6 7 4 7 5	
Male	334	1.19 (0.83–1.73)	
Female	708	1.30 (1.01–1.68)	0.84
Education			
Less than high school	164	1.50 (0.86–2.62)	
High school	361	1.29 (0.90–1.85)	
More than high school	517	1.21 (0.90–1.61)	0.96
Marital status	01.4	1 24 (0 00 1 57)	
Married	814	1.24 (0.98–1.57)	0.51
Other Beskerererererererererererererererererere	228	1.44 (0.91–2.26)	0.51
Body mass index	527	1 40 (1 07 1 00)	
18.5–24.9 kg/m ²	536	1.42 (1.07–1.88)	
25–29.9 kg/m ²	362	1.28 (0.89–1.83)	
≥30 kg/m ²	121	0.54 (0.27–1.07)	0.01
Passive smoking (any)			
None	499	1.39 (1.03–1.87)	
Any	543	1.17 (0.88–1.57)	0.67
Vegetable, fruit, fiber consu	mption		
1 st Tertile	378	1.15 (0.76–1.74)	
2 nd Tertile	288	1.70 (1.13–2.54)	
3 rd Tertile	376	1.03 (0.73–1.44)	0.27
Fat consumption			
1 st Tertile	441	1.29 (0.91–1.82)	
2 nd Tertile	337	1.31 (0.90–1.90)	
3 rd Tertile	264	1.06 (0.69–1.62)	0.59
Industrial exposures			
Yes	143	1.17 (0.66–2.09)	
No	899	1.29 (1.03–1.61)	0.79
Residential radon concentra	tions		
<148 Bq/m ³	1,005	1.26 (1.03–1.55)	
148+ Bq/m³	37	3.97 (1.14–13.83)	0.11
Asthma			
No	995	1.18 (0.96–1.47)	
Yes	47	5.18 (1.96–13.71)	0.005
Hay fever			
No	912	1.30 (1.04–1.62)	
Yes	130	1.07 (0.60–1.90)	0.66
Chronic obstructive pulmon	ary disease		
No	1,014	1.24 (1.01–1.54)	
Yes	28	2.08 (0.55–7.90)	0.16
Any chronic lung disease			
No	972	1.17 (0.94–1.45)	
Yes	70	3.78 (1.69-8.43)	0.003
Region			
Northeast	256	2.08 (0.98-4.43)	
South	221	0.96 (0.48–1.92)	
Midwest	316	1.18 (0.72–1.93)	
West	249	1.24 (0.89–1.73)	0.23

Definition of abbreviations: CI = confidence interval; CPS-II = American Cancer Society Cancer Prevention Study-II; HR = hazard ratio; PM_{2.5} = ambient fine particulate matter.

* Fully adjusted model: age, race, and sex stratified and adjusted for education, marital status, body mass index, body mass index squared, passive smoking, vegetable/fruit/fiber consumption, fat consumption, industrial exposures, occupation dirtiness index, and mean county-level residential radon concentrations where appropriate. over time. Similar findings for lung cancer mortality were also observed using either $PM_{2.5}$ (1979–1983) or $PM_{2.5}$ (1999–2000) among participants residing in one of the 53 MSAs common to both measures (fully adjusted HR per each 10 µg/m³ PM_{2.5} [1979–1983] = 1.16, 95% CI 0.99–1.35; $PM_{2.5}$ [1999–2000] = 1.15, 95% CI 0.89–1.48).

The present results provide no information as to whether there may be a critical exposure time window that may be most relevant for lung cancer etiology. However, previous work in a subset of the CPS-II using estimated yearly $PM_{2.5}$ (1972–2000) concentrations, derived from concentrations of PM_{10} and total suspended particulates, examining the relative importance of different exposure time windows for all-cause and cause-specific mortality, including lung cancer, was largely uninformative because of limitations in study design and modest spatiotemporal variation in $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations over time (15).

There was no information on residential mobility after enrollment; however, never-smoking participants reported living in their current neighborhood at enrollment for a mean number (SD) of 20.7 (14.9) years. Misclassification because of residential mobility would also likely be nondifferential, biasing estimated RR estimates toward unity. No updated data on cigarette smoking or other individual-level covariates of interest were collected from enrollment in the full CPS-II; however, it is unlikely that lifelong never-smokers in the cohort with an average age at enrollment of 57 years would begin smoking during follow-up. There may also have been changes in other sociodemographic ecologic-level factors over time; however, little change in results was observed on the inclusion of sociodemographic ecologic covariates in the model from any three of the time periods considered (1980s, 1990s, or 2000s).

Although the present study was based on mortality, inferences about the incidence of highly fatal diseases, such as lung cancer, may be reasonably approximated using mortality-based data. Similar associations between ambient air pollution and lung cancer incidence and mortality were also observed in other recent work (23, 24, 28, 29). There was no information available on the histologic subtype of lung cancer. Results from a Danish study reported stronger associations between estimated NO_x concentrations and incident small-cell carcinoma and squamous cell carcinoma than adenocarcinoma (30).

Finally, this study used ecologic measures of residential radon to adjust for the potential confounding effects of residential radon exposure, rather than residential radon concentrations measured in individual homes. However, in previous work, estimates of increased lung cancer mortality caused by environmental radon observed in the CPS-II were compatible with estimates obtained in combined analyses of residential case-control studies (17). Mean radon concentrations were also weakly (and inversely) correlated with PM_{2.5}, suggesting that any potential confounding effect of residential radon concentrations on PM_{2.5}–lung cancer associations is likely small.

In conclusion, results from this large prospective study showed positive associations between mean long-term ambient $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations and lung cancer mortality in lifelong never-smokers, further strengthening the evidence that ambient concentrations of $PM_{2.5}$ measured in recent decades are associated with small but measurable increases in lung cancer mortality. Results also demonstrate that the magnitude of lung cancer risk associated with exposure to $PM_{2.5}$ is notably smaller than that caused by active smoking (48).

Author Disclosures are available with the text of this article at www.atsjournals.org.

Acknowledgment: The authors thank Dr. Jeanne Calle for valuable contributions in the development of the study and Dr. Richard Burnett for helpful discussions.

1380

References

- Brook RD, Rajagopalan S, Pope CA III, Brook JR, Bhatnagar A, Diez-Roux AV, Holguin F, Hong Y, Luepker RV, Mittleman MA, *et al.*, American Heart Association Council on Epidemiology and Prevention, Council on the Kidney in Cardiovascular Disease, and Council on Nutrition, Physical Activity and Metabolism. Particulate matter air pollution and cardiovascular disease: an update to the scientific statement from the American Heart Association. *Circulation* 2010; 121:2331–2378.
- van Donkelaar A, Martin RV, Brauer M, Kahn R, Levy R, Verduzco C, Villeneuve PJ. Global estimates of ambient fine particulate matter concentrations from satellite-based aerosol optical depth: development and application. *Environ Health Perspect* 2010;118:847–855.
- Zhang JJ, Smith KR. Household air pollution from coal and biomass fuels in China: measurements, health impacts, and interventions. *Environ Health Perspect* 2007;115:848–855.
- Pope CA III, Dockery DW. Health effects of fine particulate air pollution: lines that connect. J Air Waste Manage Assoc 2006;56:709–742.
- Cohen AJ. Air pollution and lung cancer: what more do we need to know? *Thorax* 2003;58:1010–1012.
- Pope CA III, Burnett RT, Thun MJ, Calle EE, Krewski D, Ito K, Thurston GD. Lung cancer, cardiopulmonary mortality, and longterm exposure to fine particulate air pollution. *JAMA* 2002;287: 1132–1141.
- Laden F, Schwartz J, Speizer FE, Dockery DW. Reduction in fine particulate air pollution and mortality: extended follow-up of the Harvard Six Cities study. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2006;173: 667–672.
- Naess O, Nafstad P, Aamodt G, Claussen B, Rosland P. Relation between concentration of air pollution and cause-specific mortality: four-year exposures to nitrogen dioxide and particulate matter pollutants in 470 neighborhoods in Oslo, Norway. *Am J Epidemiol* 2007; 165:435–443.
- Cohen AJ, Anderson HR, Ostro B, Pandey KD, Krzyzanowski M, Kuenzli N, Gutschmidt K, Pope CA III, Romieu I, Samet JM, *et al.* Urban air pollution. In: Ezzati M, Lopez AD, Rodgers A, Murray CUJL, editors. Comparative quantification of health risks: global and regional burden of disease due to selected major risk factors. Vol. 2. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2004. pp. 1353–1433.
- Calle EE, Terrell DD. Utility of the National Death Index for ascertainment of mortality among Cancer Prevention Study II participants. *Am J Epidemiol* 1993;137:235–241.
- World Health Organization. International classification of diseases: manual of the international statistical classification of diseases, injuries, and causes of death. Geneva: World Health Organization; 1977.
- World Health Organization. ICD-10: International statistical classification of diseases and related health problems. Geneva: World Health Organization; 1992.
- US Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census. Census of population and housing, 1980 (United States): summary tape file 3B. ICPSR version. Washington; 2008.
- 14. Krewski D, Burnett RT, Goldberg MS, Hoover K, Siemiatycki J, Jerrett M, Abrahamowicz M, White WH. Reanalysis of the Harvard Six Cities study and the American Cancer Society study of particulate air pollution and mortality. Special report. Cambridge, MA: Health Effects Institute; 2000.
- Krewski D, Jerrett M, Burnett RT, Ma R, Hughes E, Shi Y, Turner MC, Pope CA III, Thurston G, Calle EE, *et al.* Extended follow-up and spatial analysis of the American Cancer Society study linking particulate air pollution and mortality. *Res Rep Health Eff Inst* 2009;140: 5–114, discussion 115–136.
- 16. Price PN, Nero A, Revzan K, Apte M, Gelman A, Boscardin WJ. Predicted GM and other parameters by county in the US Data provided through the E.O. Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory website [accessed 20 May 2010]. Available from: http://eande.lbl.gov/IEP/ high-radon/files.html.
- 17. Turner MC, Krewski D, Chen Y, Pope CA III, Gapstur S, Thun MJ. Radon and lung cancer in the American Cancer Society Cohort. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2011;20:438–448.
- US Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census. Census of population and housing, 1990 (United States): summary tape file 3B. ICPSR version. Washington; 1993.

- US Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census. Census of population and housing, 2000 (United States): selected subsets from summary file 3. ICPSR version. Washington; 2004.
- Siemiatycki J, Krewski D, Shi Y, Goldberg MS, Nadon L, Lakhani R. Controlling for potential confounding by occupational exposures. *J Toxicol Environ Health A* 2003;66:1591–1603.
- 21. SAS Institute, Inc. SAS, version 9.2. Cary, NC: SAS Institute; 2008.
- McDonnell WF, Nishino-Ishikawa N, Petersen FF, Chen LH, Abbey DE. Relationships of mortality with the fine and coarse fractions of long-term ambient PM₁₀ concentrations in nonsmokers. *J Expo Anal Environ Epidemiol* 2000;10:427–436.
- Beelen R, Hoek G, van den Brandt PA, Goldbohm RA, Fischer P, Schouten LJ, Armstrong B, Brunekreef B. Long-term exposure to traffic-related air pollution and lung cancer risk. *Epidemiology* 2008; 19:702–710.
- 24. Beelen R, Hoek G, van den Brandt PA, Goldbohm RA, Fischer P, Schouten LJ, Jerrett M, Hughes E, Armstrong B, Brunekreef B. Long-term effects of traffic-related air pollution on mortality in a Dutch cohort (NLCS-AIR Study). *Environ Health Perspect* 2008; 116:196–202.
- 25. Filleul L, Rondeau V, Vandentorren S, Le Moual N, Cantagrel A, Annesi-Maesano I, Charpin D, Declercq C, Neukirch F, Paris C, *et al.* Twenty five year mortality and air pollution: results from the French PAARC survey. *Occup Environ Med* 2005;62:453–460.
- Hoek G, Brunekreef B, Goldbohm S, Fischer P, van den Brandt PA. Association between mortality and indicators of traffic-related air pollution in the Netherlands: a cohort study. *Lancet* 2002;360:1203–1209.
- Nafstad P, Haheim LL, Oftedal B, Gram F, Holme I, Hjermann I, Leren P. Lung cancer and air pollution: a 27 year follow up of 16 209 Norwegian men. *Thorax* 2003;58:1071–1076.
- Nafstad P, Haheim LL, Wisloff T, Gram F, Oftedal B, Holme I, Hjermann I, Leren P. Urban air pollution and mortality in a cohort of Norwegian men. *Environ Health Perspect* 2004;112:610–615.
- Nyberg F, Gustavsson P, Jarup L, Bellander T, Berglind N, Jakobsson R, Pershagen G. Urban air pollution and lung cancer in Stockholm. *Epidemiology* 2000;11:487–495.
- Raaschou-Nielsen O, Bak H, Sorensen M, Jensen SS, Ketzel M, Hvidberg M, Schnohr P, Tjonneland A, Overvad K, Loft S. Air pollution from traffic and risk for lung cancer in three Danish cohorts. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2010;19:1284–1291.
- Raaschou-Nielsen O, Andersen ZJ, Hvidberg M, Jensen SS, Ketzel M, Sorensen M, Loft S, Overvad K, Tjonneland A. Lung cancer incidence and long-term exposure to air pollution from traffic. *Environ Health Perspect* 2011;119:860–865.
- 32. Vineis P, Hoek G, Krzyzanowski M, Vigna-Taglianti F, Veglia F, Airoldi L, Autrup H, Dunning A, Garte S, Hainaut P, *et al*. Air pollution and risk of lung cancer in a prospective study in Europe. *Int J Cancer* 2006; 119:169–174.
- 33. Yorifuji T, Kashima S, Tsuda T, Takao S, Suzuki E, Doi H, Sugiyama M, Ishikawa-Takata K, Ohta T. Long-term exposure to traffic-related air pollution and mortality in Shizuoka, Japan. *Occup Environ Med* 2010; 67:111–117.
- 34. Valavanidis A, Fiotakis K, Vlachogianni T. Airborne particulate matter and human health: toxicological assessment and importance of size and composition of particles for oxidative damage and carcinogenic mechanisms. J Environ Sci Health C Environ Carcinog Ecotoxical Rev 2008;26:339–362.
- Moller P, Jacobsen NR, Folkmann JK, Danielsen PH, Mikkelsen L, Hemmingsen JG, Vesterdal LK, Forchhammer L, Wallin H, Loft S. Role of oxidative damage in toxicity of particulates. *Free Radic Res* 2010;44:1–46.
- 36. André V, Billet S, Pottier D, Le Goff J, Pottier I, Garçon G, Shirali P, Sichel F. Mutagenicity and genotoxicity of PM2.5 issued from an urbano-industrialized area of Dunkerque (France). J Appl Toxicol 2011;31:131–138.
- International for Research on Cancer. Diesel and gasoline engine exhausts and some nitroarenes. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer; 1989.
- Ris CUS. EPA health assessment for diesel engine exhaust: a review. *Inhal Toxicol* 2007;19:229–239.
- Giles LV, Barn P, Kunzli N, Romieu I, Mittleman MA, van Eeden S, Allen R, Carlsten C, Stieb D, Noonan C, et al. From good

intentions to proven interventions: effectiveness of actions to reduce the health impacts of air pollution. *Environ Health Perspect* 2011;119:29–36.

- Sacks JD, Stanek LW, Luben TJ, Johns DO, Buckley BJ, Brown JS, Ross M. Particulate matter-induced health effects: who is susceptible? *Environ Health Perspect* 2011;119:446–454.
- Braback L, Forsberg B. Does traffic exhaust contribute to the development of asthma and allergic sensitization in children: findings from recent cohort studies. *Environ Health* 2009;8:17.
- 42. Eisner MD, Anthonisen N, Coultas D, Kuenzli N, Perez-Padilla R, Postma D, Romieu I, Silverman EK, Balmes JR, Committee on Nonsmoking COPD, Environmental and Occupational Health Assembly. An official American Thoracic Society public policy statement: novel risk factors and the global burden of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2010;182: 693–718.
- Sint T, Donohue JF, Ghio AJ. Ambient air pollution particles and the acute exacerbation of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Inhal Toxicol* 2008;20:25–29.

- 44. Turner MC, Chen Y, Krewski D, Calle EE, Thun MJ. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease is associated with lung cancer mortality in a prospective study of never smokers. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2007;176:285–290.
- Turner MC, Chen Y, Krewski D, Ghadirian P. An overview of the association between allergy and cancer. *Int J Cancer* 2006;118:3124–3132.
- Punturieri A, Szabo E, Croxton TL, Shapiro SD, Dubinett SM. Lung cancer and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: needs and opportunities for integrated research. J Natl Cancer Inst 2009;101:554–559.
- Jerrett M, Burnett RT, Ma R, Pope CA III, Krewski D, Newbold KB, Thurston G, Shi Y, Finkelstein N, Calle EE, *et al.* Spatial analysis of air pollution and mortality in Los Angeles. *Epidemiology* 2005;16: 727–736.
- 48. Pope CA III, Burnett RT, Turner MC, Cohen A, Krewski D, Jerrett M, Gapstur S, Thun MJ. 2011. Lung cancer and cardiovascular disease mortality associated with particulate matter exposure from ambient air pollution and cigarette smoke: Shape of the exposure-response relationships. *Environ Health Perspect* 2011;119:1616–1621.

Long-Term Ambient Fine Particulate Matter Air Pollution and Lung Cancer in a Large Cohort of Never Smokers

Michelle C. Turner, Daniel Krewski, C. Arden Pope III, Yue Chen, Susan M. Gapstur, Michael J. Thun

ONLINE DATA SUPPLEMENT

Table E1. Adjusted HRs (95% CIs) for non-malignant respiratory disease mortality (ICD 9 460-519; ICD 10 J00-J98) in relation to each 10 μ g/m³ increase in mean ambient fine particulate matter air pollution concentrations, follow-up 1982-2008, never smokers, CPS-II cohort, US.

PM _{2.5} Concentration	No. of subjects (deaths)	Minimally- adjusted HR (1) (95% CI)*	Partially- adjusted HR (2) (95% CI)*	Fully- adjusted HR (3) (95% CI)*
PM _{2.5} (1979-1983)	131,864 (3,309)	1.03 (0.96-1.11)	1.01 (0.94-1.09)	1.02 (0.95-1.10)
PM _{2.5} (1999-2000)	177,752 (4,313)	1.04 (0.94-1.14)	1.03 (0.93-1.13)	1.04 (0.94-1.16)
PM _{2.5} (1979-1983) and (1999-2000) Average	120,917 (3,014)	1.01 (0.91-1.11)	0.99 (0.90-1.09)	1.01 (0.91-1.12)

Minimally-adjusted HR (1): age, race, gender stratified.

Partially-adjusted HR (2): age, race, gender stratified and adjusted for education, marital status, body mass index, body mass index squared, passive smoking, vegetable/fruit/fiber consumption, fat consumption, industrial exposures, occupation dirtiness index.

Fully-adjusted HR (3): age, race, gender stratified and adjusted for education, marital status, body mass index, body mass index squared, passive smoking, vegetable/fruit/fiber consumption, fat consumption, industrial exposures, occupation dirtiness index, and mean county-level residential radon concentrations.

Table E2. Correlation between mean $PM_{2.5}$ (1999-2000) concentrations and 1980, 1990, and 2000 zip code-level ecological covariates and adjusted HRs (95% CIs) for lung cancer mortality per 10 µg/m³ increase in mean $PM_{2.5}$ (1999-2000) concentrations adjusting for each ecological covariates individually or in combination, never smokers, follow-up 1982-2008, CPS-II cohort, US.

Ecological Covariate	1980	(n=374,798)	199	0 (n=365,210)	2000 (n=364,001)	
	Corre-	Fully-adjusted	Corre-	Fully-adjusted	Corre-	Fully-adjusted
	lation (r)	HR (95% CI)*	lation	HR (95% CI)*	lation	HR (95% CI) [*]
			(<i>r</i>)		(<i>r</i>)	
Fully-adjusted HR, individual		1 27 (1 02 1 56)		1 25 (1 01 1 55)		1 27 (1 02 1 56)
level covariates only	-	1.27 (1.03-1.30)	-	1.25 (1.01-1.55)	-	1.27 (1.02-1.30)
+ Median household income	0.10	1.27 (1.03-1.56)	0.12	1.25 (1.01-1.54)	0.06	1.27 (1.02-1.56)
+ % Air conditioning	0.16	1.25 (1.01-1.54)	-	-	-	-
+ % Non-white	0.16	1.27 (1.03-1.57)	0.21	1.25 (1.01-1.55)	0.22	1.25 (1.01-1.55)
+ % Non-white (incl. hisp)	0.16	1.28 (1.04-1.58)	0.20	1.26 (1.02-1.55)	0.20	1.25 (1.01-1.55)
+ % Black	0.13	1.26 (1.03-1.56)	0.15	1.24 (1.00-1.53)	0.16	1.25 (1.01-1.55)
+ % Non-hispanic black	0.13	1.26 (1.03-1.56)	0.15	1.24 (1.00-1.53)	0.16	1.25 (1.01-1.55)
+ % Hispanic	0.09	1.29 (1.05-1.59)	0.11	1.27 (1.03-1.57)	0.09	1.27 (1.03-1.57)
+ % Adults with post-secondary			0.00	1 25 (1 01 1 54)	0.00	1 2((1 02 1 5()
education (25)	-	-	-0.09	1.25 (1.01-1.54)	-0.09	1.20 (1.02-1.50)
+ % Population with post-			0.06	1 26 (1 02 1 56)	0.07	1 27 (1 02 1 57)
secondary education (25)	-	-	-0.00	1.20 (1.02-1.30)	-0.07	1.27 (1.05-1.57)
+ % Adults with post-secondary	0.00	1 2((1 02 1 5()	0.00	1 25 (1 01 1 54)		
education (18)	-0.06	1.20 (1.03-1.30)	-0.08	1.25 (1.01-1.54)	-	-
+ % Population with post-	0.04	1 27 (1 02 1 56)	0.06	1 25 (1 01 1 55)		
secondary education (18)	-0.04	1.27 (1.05-1.50)	-0.00	1.25 (1.01-1.55)	-	-
+ % Unemployment	0.05	1.27 (1.03-1.56)	0.05	1.26 (1.02-1.55)	0.08	1.27 (1.02-1.57)
+ % Poverty	-0.0006	1.26 (1.03-1.56)	0.004	1.25 (1.01-1.54)	0.06	1.27 (1.02-1.56)
+ % Urban	0.01	1.27 (1.03-1.56)	0.009	1.25 (1.01-1.54)	0.03	1.27 (1.02-1.56)
+ % Highly urban	-	-	0.02	1.25 (1.01-1.55)	0.03	1.26 (1.02-1.56)
+ % Mover	-0.11	1.25 (1.01-1.54)	-0.05	1.24 (1.01-1.54)	-0.12	1.25 (1.01-1.55)
+ % Mover (outside county)	-0.20	1.24 (1.00-1.53)	-0.14	1.23 (1.00-1.53)	-0.22	1.27 (1.02-1.58)
+ % Well	-0.004	1.26 (1.03-1.56)	-0.01	1.25 (1.01-1.54)	-	-
+ adjusting for six ecological		1 07 (1 00 1 59)		1 24 (1 00 1 55)		1 26 (1 01 1 57)
covariates selected a priori [†]	-	1.27 (1.02-1.58)	-	1.24 (1.00-1.55)	-	1.26 (1.01-1.57)

* Age, race, gender, stratified and adjusted for education, marital status, body mass index, body mass index squared, passive smoking, vegetable/fruit/fiber consumption, fat consumption, industrial exposures, occupation dirtiness index, and mean county-level residential radon concentrations.

[†] Ecological variables included here were: 1980: median household income, % air conditioning, % non-white, % population with post-secondary education at 18 years, % poverty, and % unemployment; 1990: median household income, % non-hispanic black, % hispanic, % population with post-secondary education at 18 years, % poverty, and % unemployment; 2000: median household income, % non-hispanic black, % hispanic, % population with post-secondary education at 25 years, % poverty, and % unemployment.

7. DISCUSSION

Summary of Findings

This thesis examined associations between ecological indicators of residential radon and fine particulate matter air pollution and lung cancer mortality in the CPS-II. Findings indicated significant positive associations between radon and both malignant and non-malignant respiratory disease mortality but no clear associations with other cause of death categories. More specifically, each 100 Bq/m³ of radon was associated with a 15% (95% CI 1-31%) increase in the risk of lung cancer mortality. Among participants with radon concentrations above the guideline value of the US EPA (148 Bq/m³) a HR of 1.34 (95% CI 1.07-1.68) was observed relative to those below the guideline value. Radon was also associated with COPD mortality. Each 100 Bq/m³ of radon was associated with a 13% (95% 5-21%) increase in the risk of COPD death. Although it remains uncertain whether radon may lead to the induction of COPD, in addition to its exacerbation, airway dysfunction may represent an earlier indicator of the radon effect. Findings were robust to the inclusion of socio-demographic ecological risk factors and ambient air pollution concentrations in the model. There was no significant effect modification observed by cigarette smoking status or other individual or ecological-level risk factors; however, results for both mortality endpoints varied according to geographic region. Results for COPD also varied according to age at enrollment with stronger findings observed in those aged at least 65 years. Similar findings were observed using either the estimated radon data from the Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory or measured data from Cohen.

Positive associations between mean ambient $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations and lung cancer mortality in never smokers were also observed. Each 10 μ g/m³ of $PM_{2.5}$ was associated with a 15-27% increase in risk of lung cancer death adjusting for radon concentrations and other lung cancer risk factors. The association was similar in men and women and across categories of attained age and educational attainment but was stronger in those with a normal BMI and a history self-reported physiciandiagnosed asthma or any chronic lung disease (asthma, chronic bronchitis, or emphysema) at enrollment. No association was observed between PM_{2.5} and non-malignant respiratory disease mortality overall. Although it is unclear whether the stronger associations observed in participants with CLD may be due to increased susceptibility, chance, or some form of common underlying exposure, CLD may also lie on the lung cancer pathway. Figure 2 summarizes observed and hypothesized associations between radon/PM_{2.5}, chronic lung disease, and lung cancer.

Strengths and Limitations

Strengths of this thesis include the examination of environmental risk factors for lung cancer mortality in a large, national, prospective study; the availability of detailed individual-level lung cancer risk factor data collected at enrollment including demographic, cigarette smoking, passive smoking, diet, and occupational exposures as well as various socio-demographic ecological-level variables available at three points in time (1980, 1990, 2000)⁴⁴; extended follow-up time data with large numbers of lung cancer deaths and near complete mortality follow-up; the ability to examine the potential mutual confounding and/or modifying effects of radon and air pollution for lung cancer; and the ability to take into account potential spatial clustering in the mortality experience of CPS-II participants. Detailed adjustment for cigarette smoking history is particularly relevant as residential radon concentrations and cigarette smoking rates are inversely correlated with lower residential radon concentrations in urban areas due to apartment-living and geology as well as higher rates of cigarette smoking^{10;11;133}.

Another strength is the availability of an occupational dirtiness index previously designed for the CPS-II in order to address potential limitations in the reporting of occupational exposures²⁶⁸. The

index was constructed based on expert assessment of reported job titles, assigning participants to a seven point dirtiness scale ranging from 0 (clean occupational environment) to 6 (very dirty occupational environment). However variability in occupational exposures is not considered or cumulative occupational history, as only the dirtiest job was included based on either the current, last, or longest occupation.

Potential limitations include the use of ecological indicators of residential radon and PM_{2.5}; limited historical residential radon and PM_{2.5} data; the use of mortality-data for outcome ascertainment, particularly for less fatal outcomes, since both disease incidence and survival influence outcome status; no information on residential history prior to or from enrollment in the full CPS-II; the self-reported nature of individual-level covariate data collected at enrollment including BMI²⁶⁹; and no updated individual-level covariate data, including possible changes in passive smoking or cigarette smoking (usually quitting) over follow-up time (below). Although adjustment for both passive smoking as well as socio-demographic ecological factors was attempted using either self-reported passive smoking data collected at enrollment or socio-demographic ecological covariates compiled from the US Census, it is possible that changes in passive smoking or other socio-demographic ecological-level factors may have occurred over follow-up time that may vary according to radon or PM_{2.5} levels, thereby confounding associations observed. There may also be some unrecognized confounders that may impact study findings.

Analyses also only considered residential exposures and there was no data on time-activity patterns such as time spent at home that may vary by region. Results from an Iowa study revealed that attempts to minimize misclassification through restricting participant selection to individuals who had lived in their home for at least the past 20 years and compiling detailed retrospective mobility assessments with measurements of radon in multiple locations both within and outside of the home resulted in an improved ability to detect associations between radon and lung cancer^{144;270}. However,

the association between radon and lung cancer mortality, strengthened upon restriction of the analysis to individuals who had lived in their same neighbourhood at enrollment for at least 5 years (HR = 1.19, 95% CI 1.04-1.36).

CPS-II participants are also generally more educated compared to the US population as a whole due to the volunteer-based recruitment strategy. Although this may affect the generalizability of disease rates or exposures levels, the internal validity of the study is unlikely compromised due to the enhanced socio-economic status of the cohort overall²⁷¹. There was also no evidence for effect modification by educational attainment.

Ecological Indicators of Residential Radon and PM_{2.5}

This study used ecological indicators of residential radon (county) and PM_{2.5} (MSA) that were assigned to individuals in the CPS-II in a type of semi-ecological design. Ecological radon data were estimated in a statistical model based on available short- and long-term monitoring, geological, meteorological, and housing data (LBL), or were based on a non-random series of short-term screening measurements normalized to the data of the US National Residential Radon Survey (Cohen). Long-term ecological PM_{2.5} data were obtained from central monitoring data. Although the potential impact of exposure measurement error on the results observed in the present study is complex and difficult to predict, the use of ecological indicators of residential radon and PM_{2.5} likely result in some degree of reduced precision and downwards bias in mortality RR estimates²⁷²⁻²⁷⁴. Lagarde and Pershagen¹⁴³ noted the use of aggregated, ecological-level residential radon concentrations (county), as opposed to individual household-level estimates of radon in a case-control study resulted in a reduced precision of RR estimates, likely due to greater within- as opposed to between-area variability in radon concentrations. Jerrett et al.²⁷⁵ noted that taking into account within-area gradients in PM_{2.5} concentrations among CPS-II participants residing in Los Angeles resulted in mortality RR estimates that were up to three-fold greater compared to those based on
between-area comparisons. However, such findings were not replicated in the city of New York²⁰³. There may also be errors in the measurement of residential radon and $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations that are likely non-differential with respect to mortality status as well as errors associated with the use of measures of radon or $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations at one point in time to represent cumulative or historical levels of exposure as well as errors do to the use of sample data¹³⁸.

Analytic Approach

The analytic approach was informed by previous studies of the CPS-II cohort including extensive research examining the mortality health effects of ambient air pollution^{5,202}. Detailed adjustment for a variety of individual- and ecological- level covariates was performed including both linear and squared terms for cigarette smoking amount and duration and BMI in order to account for potential non-linear mortality effects. One exception is the exclusion of variables representing alcohol (beer, wine, liquor) consumption here since the reported relationship between alcohol consumption and lung cancer is likely due to residual confounding²⁵³. Although other potential confounders were also examined, including physical activity, family history of lung cancer, chronic lung disease, reproductive and hormonal variables, as well as substitution of the occupational dirtiness index for a related lung carcinogen index, they exerted a negligible effect on associations observed. Participants were also excluded with prevalent cancer, except non-melanoma skin cancer, at enrollment to avoid secondary lung cancers in analysis. Results (not presented here) were also virtually identical upon exclusion of the 40,359 included CPS-II participants who reported a non-melanoma skin cancer at enrollment.

Although a similar analytic approach was used throughout this thesis, including inclusion/exclusion criteria, modeling approach, and covariate construction, there were some differences in follow-up time and included covariates among the different analyses (Table 3). To address potential concerns

regarding control for cigarette smoking in analysis of associations between residential radon and lung cancer mortality due to possible changes in cigarette smoking over time (usually quitting), analysis in the first article was restricted *a priori* to the first six years of follow-up only (1982-1988). In contrast, in an attempt to maximize statistical power to detect possible associations between residential radon and other mortality (articles two and three) an extended follow-up time period (1982-2006) was used. Residential radon concentrations and cigarette smoking are also inversely correlated^{10;11;140;276} and negative confounding of radon associated lung cancer and COPD mortality by cigarette smoking was observed. With the exception of ischemic heart disease mortality, results for other specific non-lung cancer mortality did not vary with follow-up time. Since the fourth article examined associations between PM2.5 and lung cancer mortality in never smokers only, a further extended follow-up time period (1982-2008) was used as updated mortality follow-up data became available over the course of the analysis. Figure 3 and 4 present a comparison of HRs for cigarette smoking (current smokers at enrollment) over follow-up time for lung cancer and non-malignant respiratory disease mortality in men and women in the CPS-II. Due to different follow-up time periods, there were also some differences in ecological covariates examined. Results from all four manuscripts were robust to their adjustment.

Results examining mortality associations with radon were adjusted for a variety of individual-level covariates as well as state of residence at enrollment in order to control for complex underlying spatial patterns in residential radon concentrations and lung cancer risk factors. In analyses adjusting for state of residence, a significant positive linear trend was observed between residential radon and lung cancer mortality whereas there was no evidence for a linear trend in analyses unadjusted for state. Although a similar state of residence adjustment was attempted in analysis examining associations between PM_{2.5} and lung cancer mortality, this lead to a type of overadjustment (or unnecessary adjustment²⁷⁷), with HR point estimates remaining unchanged with a simultaneous

decrease in their precision, likely due to the coarser level of geographic scale of $PM_{2.5}$ exposure (MSA) compared to residential radon concentrations (county).

Regional Differences

Results for residential radon varied by region with the strongest associations with lung cancer mortality observed in the Northeast (HR = 1.31, 95% CI 1.12-1.53). For COPD mortality, significant positive associations ranging from 12-21% were observed in all US regions, with the exception of the South, where no association was observed (HR = 0.94, 95% CI 0.81-1.08). Although reasons for regional differences in results are unclear, they may be due to a variety of factors including, differences in residential radon concentrations (Figure 5), underlying participant characteristics (Table 4), radon exposure measurement error, housing stock, or behavior, including possible regional differences in time spent at home, or other factors unaccounted for in the analysis that may vary by region. Regional differences in results may also be a function of the particular administrative data boundaries used in analysis.

Interactions

A unique aspect of this thesis was the ability to examine the potential mutual confounding and/or modifying effects of residential radon and ambient air pollution for lung cancer since little of such information exists. Boffetta and Trichopoulos²⁷⁸ describe how such exposures may interact, either externally – thereby influencing lung penetration, or internally – accelerating carcinogenic mechanisms. The question remains as to whether such agents may interact, thereby producing additive or multiplicative effects on lung cancer risk.

Greenland and Rothman²⁷⁹ point out the distinction between statistical interaction, biologic interaction, and public health interaction. Ahlbom and Alfredsson²⁸⁰ define a statistical interaction as

"the necessity for a product term in a linear model" whereas a biological interaction occurs "where two risk factors are involved in the same sufficient cause of disease..." (p. 563). Rothman and Greenland²⁸¹ further point out that two risk factors do not need to act simultaneously, but rather they may occur at different points in time, as part of a sequence of component causes leading to disease. Accordingly, it is suggested that biological interactions are best assessed as a departure from additivity, and not multiplicativity, in disease rates^{279,280}. Although theoretical predictions of the effect of two carcinogens based on an approximate form of the two-stage clonal expansion model of carcinogenesis reported interactive effects ranging from additive interactions in the case of two initiators to supra-multiplicative effects in the case of an initiator and a promoter or two promoters²⁸², further work using an exact form of the model revealed supra-multiplicative through supra-additive effects in the case of two promoters in both younger and older age groups respectively^{283,284}.

However, no significant interactions were observed between radon and ambient air pollution for lung cancer mortality on either the additive or multiplicative scales (see Table 5 for three measures of additive interaction between $PM_{2.5}$ and other inhalable agents for lung cancer mortality in never smokers), indicating that the two risk factors may act independently; although there may also have been limited power to detect second order effects here. There was also little evidence for potential mutual confounding of radon and ambient air pollution for lung cancer mortality and correlations between the two ecological exposures were weak.

There was also no significant interaction between radon and cigarette smoking. Results from miners studies, with high levels of radon exposure, have indicated some evidence for supra-additive but submultiplicative effects⁴. Results from combined analyses of case-control studies with lower radon levels indicated little evidence that the association between radon and lung cancer varied by cigarette smoking status on either scale¹⁰⁻¹³. Cigarette smokers may experience higher radon doses due to changes in lung physiology and breathing rates²⁸⁵. There may also be differences in dose and lung deposition characteristics due to the attachment of radon progeny to aerosols present in the indoor environment, however it is difficult to predict their cumulative impact on lung cancer risk^{286;287}.

Radon in Canada

This thesis observed significant positive associations between ecological indicators of residential radon and mortality from malignant and non-malignant respiratory disease. In Canada, mean residential radon concentrations were estimated to range from 33.8 Bq/m³ in Newfoundland and Labrador to 143 Bq/m³ in Manitoba with an overall population-weighted mean value of 45.5 Bq/m³, corresponding to a mean annual effective dose of approximately 1.15 mSv²⁸⁸. In Canada, the guideline value for radon concentrations in homes was recently lowered by Health Canada and the Federal/Provincial/Territorial Radiation Protection Committee from 800 Bq/m³ to 200 Bq/m³ due to increasing scientific evidence of adverse human health effects and the cost-effectiveness of radon mitigation strategies^{289,290}. Currently, it is estimated that 3.3% of homes exceed the revised guideline value increasing to 8.8, 10, and 19% in Saskatchewan, Nova Scotia, and Manitoba respectively²⁸⁸. Interestingly, a recent report of the Independent Advisory Group on Ionizing Radiation in the UK recommended that the concept of a radon affected area should be reviewed since it has lead to beliefs that there exist areas unaffected by radon²⁹².

Results of an evaluation examining the impact of residential radon in Canada reported that 7.8% (95% CI 4.1-13.8%) of the lung cancer burden, or 1,400 lung cancer deaths, can be attributed to residential radon each year, translating to 0.10 (95% CI 0.05-0.17) of one year of life-years lost ²⁹³. In terms of compliance with the revised Canadian guideline value, it was estimated that there would still be over 1,200 radon-induced deaths annually if radon concentrations in all homes met the revised

guideline, since the majority of lung cancer cases will occur among those in homes below the guideline value ²⁹⁴.

Radon Mitigation

Although radon mitigation in homes can be achieved using a variety of active and passive techniques including sub-slab depressurization, block wall or baseboard ventilation, foundation drain suction, heat recovery ventilation, house pressurization, crawl space sealing and ventilation, or sealing or plugging of cracks, joints or holes, it can also be associated with significant cost^{15,295}. Radon mitigation techniques in North America and Europe were summarized by Rahman and Tracy²⁹⁵. A recent economic analysis of the cost-effectiveness of radon mitigation in the UK revealed that extending basic radon prevention measures to all new homes would be cost-effective but that the identification and remediation of existing homes would only be so if the current Action Level was reduced from 200 Bq/m³ and only in high radon regions²⁹⁶. In a recent Quebec analysis, radon screening in primary and secondary schools was found to represent the most effective screening scenario for reducing radon associated lung cancer deaths in the province²⁹⁷.

Results from several US surveys have revealed that few homeowners have measured radon concentrations in their homes. Results from the National Health Interview Survey (1990, 1993-1994) revealed that only 3-7% of homeowners had their homes tested for radon^{298,299}. Results varied according to smoking status, education, income, and geographic region. However awareness of radon was relatively high with 69.1% of respondents (1990 survey) reporting that they had ever heard of the gas²⁹⁹. Similar results were observed in more recent surveys^{300;301}. Results from 4,501 participants in the US Women Physicians' Health Study revealed somewhat higher rates of residential radon testing compared to the general population, however rates overall were still low (18%)³⁰². Results from a UK study revealed higher levels of radon concern, acceptability, and trust in

authorities among participants in high compared to low radon areas possibly due to impact of recent radon risk communications on public perception³⁰³.

There are also studies assessing barriers to radon mitigation. In a telephone survey of 1,209 New York residents (1995-1997), 82% reported that they had ever heard of radon with 15% reporting that they had tested their home³⁰⁴. Barriers to testing included beliefs that there was no radon in their own particular home, radon was not a problem in their area, and that radon risk is exaggerated. An optimistic bias regarding radon associated health risks has also been reported as a barrier to mitigation³⁰⁵. A follow-up study of 62 participants in an Iowa study with high (20 pCi/L \sim 740 Bq/m^3) radon screening measurements revealed that only 39% planned further radon testing due to reasons of unconcern, belief that radon concentrations were low, and either too busy or planning to move³⁰⁶. In a survey of 179 Vermont households who had elevated levels of radon in their home, only 43% indicated that they had mitigated. Factors associated with mitigation included a high level of educational attainment, concern over property values, and a home aged 10 years or less³⁰⁷. Results from other studies have also revealed low levels of recognition that lung cancer was specifically associated with exposure to radon gas^{300;306;307}. Results from a Manitoba study revealed that respondents were willing to mitigate radon concentrations in their homes only at very high concentrations $(>1,100 \text{ Bq/m}^3)^{308}$. In 2010, the National Building Code in Canada was revised to require basic radon prevention measures in new homes as well as a rough-in requirement for a subslab depressurization device should further radon remediation be required in the future³⁰⁹.

It should also be noted that although the relative risk of lung cancer was similar per unit increase in radon concentrations between smokers and never smokers both here and in combined analysis of residential radon case control studies, Darby et al.^{10;11} noted that since higher rates of lung cancer are observed in smokers, radon results in greater increases in the cumulative absolute risk of lung cancer death in smokers. Additionally, in smokers with low residential radon concentrations, greater

reductions in the cumulative absolute risk of lung cancer death would be achieved by reductions in cigarette smoking than reductions in residential radon¹¹.

The WHO International Radon Project recently published a Handbook on Indoor Radon, providing guidance on radon prevention, mitigation and risk communication¹⁵. A reference level of 100 Bq/m³ was proposed for the maximum allowable level of radon concentrations in homes. Multi-level, multi-stakeholder participation in national radon programs was recommended including research scientists, radiation protection and construction standard agencies, measurement laboratories, training providers, and media groups. It was also recommended to link radon policy with tobacco and indoor air quality programs.

Air Pollution in Canada

This thesis also observed significant positive associations between ecological indicators of $PM_{2.5}$ and lung cancer mortality in never smokers, providing further evidence that ambient concentrations of $PM_{2.5}$ measured in recent decades are associated with small but measurable increases in lung cancer mortality. In Canada, mean $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations range from approximately 15 µg/m³ to 20 µg/m³ in most major centres (2001-2005) according to monitoring data collected as part of the National Air Pollution Surveillance network³¹⁰. However $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations in some areas of Southern Ontario and British Columbia were either near or exceeded the 2010 Canada-Wide Standard (CWS) of 30 µg/m³ (24 hour averaging) largely due to transboundary air pollution and forest fire sources respectively³¹⁰. In setting the CWS, the Canadian Council of Ministers of the Environment, an intergovernmental group consisting of Federal/Provincial/Territorial environment ministers, attempted to balance between health protection, feasibility and associated costs^{310,311}. The CWS also aims to support continuous improvement in $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations even in areas where concentrations are currently below the standard. In contrast the 2005 WHO Air Quality Guideline for long-term

103

 $PM_{2.5}$ is 10 µg/m³ representing the lowest concentrations where long-term mortality health effects have been observed.

Hystad et al.³¹² using LUR modeling techniques, recently predicted a mean 2006 national population weighted average $PM_{2.5}$ concentration in Canada of 8.39 µg/m³. In contrast, mean population weighted $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations worldwide were estimated to range from 7 µg/m³ in South America to 44 µg/m³ in Eastern Asia with a worldwide mean of 27 µg/m³ using a satellite-based approach¹⁸. However concentrations exceeding 100 µg/m³ are observed in some areas of Eastern China.

Worldwide, the WHO has estimated that fine particulate matter air pollution is responsible for approximately 5% of all cancers of the trachea, bronchus, and $lung^{22}$. In Canada, 7.4% (95% CI 2.8-11.6%) of lung cancers in major cities can be attributed to $PM_{2.5}^{313}$. Coyle et al.³¹⁴ estimated that each unit reduction in sulfate air pollution concentrations in Canada would yield an overall mean increase of 20,960 quality-adjusted life years per year.

Air Pollution Interventions

An overview of air quality management in Canada is provided by Craig et al.³¹¹. Air quality management is complex, including multiple and transboundary sources, complex mixtures, and various science and policy challenges including links with climate change^{311;315}. Although air quality management has traditionally followed a single-pollutant, emissions-based approach, there is increasing interest in multi-level, multipollutant air quality management strategies^{316;317}. Giles et al.³¹⁸ explored interventions for air pollution at the individual- and community-level including source substitution, technology upgrades, urban planning initiatives, opportunities to reduce individual susceptibility (including reducing underlying cardiovascular risk factors and control of underlying illness), as well as individual behavioural interventions to aid in the avoidance of outdoor and indoor air pollution sources. There may be synergies in urban transport policy for health, behavior, and

environmental quality³¹⁹. There are also community-based participatory approaches for air pollution research and policy^{320;321}.

A large (n = 1,503) 2004 national general risk perception survey revealed that air pollution was perceived as posing a high risk to the health of Canadians³²². A total of 48.5% of respondents reported that air pollution posed a 'high health risk'. Differences in air pollution risk perceptions were observed by age, gender, education, and region. Results from a companion project revealed greater air pollution risk perceptions from members of the general public compared with expert groups (toxicologists and medical doctors)³²³. Results from a US study revealed gender and population group differences in outdoor air pollution risk perceptions as well as different reactions to outdoor air pollution risk communications³²⁴. A UK case-study reported that respondents predominantly attributed respiratory concerns to traffic-related air pollution whereas cancer and heart disease were identified to a lesser extent³²⁵.

Stieb et al.³²⁶ described a recent multipollutant, no-threshold air quality health index (AQHI) for Canada. The AQHI was designed as a risk communication tool, providing hourly information on integrated air pollution levels and associated health messages (such as avoiding outdoor exercise) for the general public, including vulnerable groups. The AQHI was based on short-term mortality associations with NO₂, O₃, and PM_{2.5} observed in twelve major Canadian cities. Limitations include the fact that there is little evidence supporting the health messages provided as part of the AQHI or the effectiveness of the AQHI in achieving intended behavioral modifications. The relevance of the AQHI, or related indices, for lung cancer is also unclear.

Conclusions and Future Research

In conclusion, this thesis has observed positive associations between ecological indicators of residential radon and fine particulate matter air pollution and malignant and non-malignant 105

respiratory disease mortality. Results both support previous associations observed between residential radon and lung cancer in combined analyses of residential radon case-control studies as well as suggestions of increased lung cancer risk associated with $PM_{2.5}$ in studies of both smokers and non-smokers combined. Results also suggest a possible association between residential exposure to radon and mortality from COPD which requires confirmation in further studies. No clear associations were observed between residential radon and non-respiratory mortality.

Further research is required in order to better understand potential adverse population health impacts of residential radon and ambient air pollution including: examination of associations between residential radon and PM_{2.5} and the incidence of malignant and non-malignant disease; further examination of associations using indicators of exposure at finer geographic levels of scale, novel approaches including the assessment of glass-based residential radon concentrations as well as LUR or satellite-based estimates of PM_{2.5} concentrations may be particularly useful in this regard; examination of associations between specific components of PM_{2.5} or specific PM_{2.5} sources with lung cancer; further work to disentangle possible complex inter-relationships between environmental radon and air pollution with chronic lung disease and lung cancer; further work to examine potential interrelationships between inhalable environmental exposures for lung cancer, and further work assessing genetic susceptibility to the adverse health effects of radon and PM_{2.5}.

STATEMENT OF CONTRIBUTIONS OF COLLABORATORS AND/OR CO-AUTHORS

I (MCT) conceived of this thesis project, conducted all statistical analyses, compiled ecological covariates from the 1980, 1990, and 2000 US Census, and drafted all thesis chapters and manuscripts. Thesis co-directors (DK, YC), committee members (CAP, MJT), and other co-authors (SMG), provided input into the design of the project, the analysis and interpretation of results, and participated in the drafting of thesis manuscripts by providing critical comments on initial versions of each manuscript. MJT and SMG also provided access to the CPS-II dataset.

REFERENCE LIST

- 1. Canadian Cancer Society. Canadian Cancer Statistics 2010. Toronto: Canadian Cancer Society, 2010.
- Canadian Cancer Society. Canadian Cancer Statistics 2009. Toronto: Canadian Cancer Society, 2009.
- 3. Alberg AJ, Ford JG, Samet JM. Epidemiology of lung cancer. ACCP evidence-based clinical practice guidelines (2nd edition). Chest 2007;132:29S-55S.
- 4. NRC (National Research Council). Health Effects of Exposure to Radon (BIER VI). Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press, 1999.
- 5. Pope CA III, Burnett RT, Thun MJ, Calle EE, Krewski D, Ito K et al. Lung cancer, cardiopulmonary mortality, and long-term exposure to fine particulate air pollution. JAMA 2002;287:1132-41.
- 6. Sun S, Schiller JH, Gazdar AF. Lung cancer in never smokers--a different disease. Nat Rev Cancer 2007;7:778-90.
- Thun MJ, Hannan LM, Adams-Campbell LL, Boffetta P, Buring JE, Feskanich D et al. Lung cancer occurrence in never-smokers: an analysis of 13 cohorts and 22 cancer registry studies. PLoS Med 2008;5:e185.
- 8. IARC (International Agency for Research on Cancer). Manmade Fibres and Radon. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer, 1988.
- 9. Marcinowski F, Lucas RM, Yeager WM. National and regional distributions of airborne radon concentrations in U.S. homes. Health Phys 1994;66:699-706.
- 10. Darby S, Hill D, Auvinen A, Barros-Dios JM, Baysson H, Bochicchio F et al. Radon in homes and risk of lung cancer: collaborative analysis of individual data from 13 European case-control studies. BMJ 2005;330:223.
- 11. Darby S, Hill D, Deo H, Auvinen A, Barros-Dios JM, Baysson H et al. Residential radon and lung cancer-detailed results of a collaborative analysis of individual data on 7148 persons with lung cancer and 14,208 persons without lung cancer from 13 epidemiologic studies in Europe. Scand J Work Environ Health 2006;32(Suppl 1):1-83.
- 12. Krewski D, Lubin JH, Zielinski JM, Alavanja M, Catalan VS, Field RW et al. Residential radon and risk of lung cancer: a combined analysis of 7 North American case-control studies. Epidemiology 2005;16:137-45.
- 13. Krewski D, Lubin JH, Zielinski JM, Alavanja M, Catalan VS, Field RW et al. A combined analysis of North American case-control studies of residential radon and lung cancer. J Toxicol Environ Health A 2006;69:533-97.

- 14. Ruano-Ravina A, Rodriguez MC, Cerdeira-Carames S, Barros-Dios JM. Residential radon and lung cancer. Epidemiology 2009;20:155-6.
- 15. WHO (World Health Organization). WHO Handbook on Indoor Radon. A Public Health Perspective. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization, 2009.
- 16. Kendall GM, Smith TJ. Doses to organs and tissues from radon and its decay products. J Radiol Prot 2002;22:389-406.
- 17. Brook RD, Rajagopalan S, Pope CA III, Brook JR, Bhatnagar A, Diez-Roux AV et al. Particulate matter air pollution and cardiovascular disease: an update to the scientific statement from the American Heart Association. Circulation 2010;121:2331-78.
- 18. van Donkelaar A, Martin RV, Brauer M, Kahn R, Levy R, Verduzco C et al. Global estimates of ambient fine particulate matter concentrations from satellite-based aerosol optical depth: development and application. Environ Health Perspect 2010;118:847-55.
- 19. Zhang JJ, Smith KR. Household air pollution from coal and biomass fuels in China: measurements, health impacts, and interventions. Environ Health Perspect 2007;115:848-55.
- 20. Laden F, Schwartz J, Speizer FE, Dockery DW. Reduction in fine particulate air pollution and mortality: extended follow-up of the Harvard Six Cities study. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2006;173:667-72.
- 21. Naess O, Nafstad P, Aamodt G, Claussen B, Rosland P. Relation between concentration of air pollution and cause-specific mortality: four-year exposures to nitrogen dioxide and particulate matter pollutants in 470 neighborhoods in Olso, Norway. Am J Epidemiol 2007;165:435-43.
- 22. Cohen AJ, Anderson HR, Ostro B, Pandey KD, Krzyzanowski M, Kuenzli N et al. Urban air pollution. In: Ezzati M, Lopez AD, Rodgers A, Murray CUJL, editors. Volume: 2. Comparative quantification of health risks: global and regional burden of disease due to selected major risk factors. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization, 2004. p. 1353-433.
- 23. Cohen AJ. Air pollution and lung cancer: what more do we need to know? Thorax 2003;58:1010-2.
- 24. Pope CA III, Dockery DW. Health effects of fine particulate air pollution: lines that connect. J Air Waste Manag Assoc 2006;56:709-42.
- 25. Young TK. Population Health Concepts and Methods. New York: Oxford University Press, 1998.
- 26. Choi BC, Pak AW. Multidisciplinarity, interdisciplinarity and transdisciplinarity in health research, services, education and policy: 1. Definitions, objectives, and evidence of effectiveness. Clin Invest Med 2006;29:351-64.
- 27. Commission on the Social Determinants of Health. A Conceptual Framework for Action on the Social Determinants of Health. 2007. Draft discussion paper for the Commission on

Social Determinants of Health. Available from: <u>http://www.who.int/social_determinants/resources/csdh_framework_action_05_07.pdf</u> [Accessed 22 August 2011]

- 28. Evans RG, Barer ML, Marmor TR. Why Are Some People Healthy and Others Not? New York: Aldine de Gruyter, 1994.
- 29. Kindig DA. Understanding population health terminology. Milbank Q 2007;85:139-61.
- Krewski D, Hogan V, Turner MC, Zeman PL, McDowell I, Edwards N et al. An integrated framework for risk management and population health. Hum Ecol Risk Assess 2007;13:1288-312.
- 31. Rose G. Sick individuals and sick populations. Int J Epidemiol 1985;14:32-8.
- 32. Starfield B. State of the art in research on equity in health. J Health Polit Policy Law 2006;31:11-32.
- 33. Federal/Provincial/Territorial Advisory Committee on Population Health. Strategies for Population Health: Investing in the Health of Canadians. Ottawa, Canada: Minister of Supply and Services, 1994.
- 34. Spasoff RA. Epidemiologic Methods for Health Policy. New York: Oxford University Press, 1999.
- 35. Health Canada. The Population Health Template: Key Elements and Actions that Define a Population Health Approach. Ottawa, Canada: Health Canada, 2001.
- 36. Kindig D, Stoddart G. What is population health? Am J Public Health 2003;93:380-3.
- 37. McDowell I, Spasoff RA, Kristjansson B. On the classification of population health measurements. Am J Public Health 2004;94:388-93.
- 38. Wilkinson, R and Marmot, M. Social Determinants of Health: The Solid Facts. Denmark: World Health Organization, 2003.
- 39. Etches V, Frank J, Di Ruggiero E, Manuel D. Measuring population health: a review of indicators. Annu Rev Public Health 2006;27:29-55.
- 40. Berkman LF, Kawachi I, editors. Social Epidemiology. New York: Oxford University Press, 2000.
- 41. Hertzman C, Frank J, Evans RG. Heterogeneities in health status and the determinants of population health. In: Evans RG, Barer ML, Marmor TR, editors. Why are Some People Healthy and Others Not? New York: Aldine de Gruyter, 1994. p. 67-92.
- 42. Krieger N. Proximal, distal, and the politics of causation: what's level got to do with it? Am J Public Health 2008;98:221-30.

- 43. Schwartz S, Diez-Roux AV. Commentary: causes of incidence and causes of cases a Durkheimian perspective on Rose. Int J Epidemiol 2001;30:435-9.
- 44. Diez-Roux AV. Bringing context back into epidemiology: variables and fallacies in multilevel analysis. Am J Public Health 1998;88:216-22.
- 45. Brunner E, Marmot M. Social organization, stress, and health. In: Marmot M, Wilkinson R, editors. Social Determinants of Health. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2006. p. 6-30.
- 46. Grzywacz JC, Fuqua J. The social ecology of health: leverage points and linkages. Behav Med 2000;26:101-5.
- 47. Krieger N. Epidemiology and the web of causation: has anyone seen the spider? Soc Sci Med 1994;39:887-903.
- 48. Kernick D. Wanted -- new methodologies for health service research. Is complexity theory the answer? Fam Pract 2006;23:385-90.
- 49. WHO (World Health Organization). Health Promotion: A Discussion Document on the Concept and Principles. Copenhagen, Denmark: WHO Regional Office for Europe, 1984.
- 50. Evans RG, Stoddart GL. Producing health, consuming health care. In: Evans RG, Barer ML, Marmor TR, editors. Why Are Some People Healthy and Others Not? New York: Aldine de Gruyter, 1994. p. 27-64.
- 51. Commission on the Social Determinants of Health. Closing the Gap in a Generation: Health Equity through Action on the Social Determinants of Health. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization, 2008.
- 52. Turner MC, Krewski D, Chen Y, Pope CA III, Gapstur S, Thun MJ. Residential radon and non-lung cancer mortality in the American Cancer Society Cohort [abstract]. Am J Epidemiol 2011;173:S98.
- 53. Ferlay J, Shin HR, Bray F, Forman D, Mathers C, Parkin DM. GLOBOCAN 2008 v1.2, Cancer Incidence and Mortality Worldwide: IARC CancerBase No. 10. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer, 2010. Available from: <u>http://globocan.iarc.fr</u> [Accessed 22 August 2011]
- 54. Ferlay J, Shin HR, Bray F, Forman D, Mathers C, Parkin DM. Estimates of worldwide burden of cancer in 2008: GLOBOCAN 2008. Int J Cancer 2010;127:2893-917.
- 55. Kreuzer M, Kreienbrock L, Gerken M, Heinrich J, Bruske-Hohlfeld I, Muller KM et al. Risk factors for lung cancer in young adults. Am J Epidemiol 1998;147:1028-37.
- 56. Ramalingham S, Pawlish K, Gadgeel S, Demers R, Kalemkerian GP. Lung cancer in young patients: analysis of a Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results database. J Clin Oncol 1998;16:651-7.
- 57. Adami HO, Hunter D, Trichopoulos D. Textbook of Cancer Epidemiology. New York: Oxford University Press, 2002.

- 58. Canadian Cancer Society. Canadian Cancer Statistics 1988. Toronto, Canadian Cancer Society, 1988.
- 59. Devesa SS, Bray F, Vizcaino AP, Parkin DM. International lung cancer trends by histologic type: male:female differences diminishing and adenocarcinoma rates rising. Int J Cancer 2005;117:294-9.
- 60. Thun MJ. The evolving relationship of social class to tobacco smoking and lung cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 2009;101:285-7.
- 61. Jemal A, Siegel R, Ward E, Hao Y, Xu J, Thun MJ. Cancer statistics 2009. CA Cancer J Clin 2009;59:225-49.
- 62. Mao Y, Hu J, Ugnat AM, Semenciw R, Fincham S, Canadian Cancer Registries Epidemiology Research Group. Socioeconomic status and lung cancer risk in Canada. Int J Epidemiol 2001;30:809-17.
- 63. Parkin DM, Bray F, Ferlay J, Pisani P. Global cancer statistics, 2002. CA Cancer J Clin 2005;55:74-108.
- 64. Chapple A, Ziebland S, McPherson A. Stigma, shame, and blame experienced by patients with lung cancer: qualitative study. BMJ 2004;328:1470.
- 65. LoConte NK, Else-Quest NM, Eickhoff J, Hyde J, Schiller JH. Assessment of guilt and shame in patients with non-small-cell lung cancer compared with patients with breast and prostate cancer. Clin Lung Cancer 2008;9:171-8.
- 66. Marlow LA, Waller J, Wardle J. Variation in blame attributions across different cancer types. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2010;19:1799-805.
- 67. Sjolander C, Bertero C. The significance of social support and social networks among newly diagnosed lung cancer patients in Sweden. Nurs Health Sci 2008;10:182-7.
- 68. Rolke HB, Bakke PS, Gallefoss F. Health related quality of life, mood disorders and coping abilities in an unselected sample of patients with primary lung cancer. Respir Med 2008;102:1460-7.
- 69. Lowe M, Molassiotis A. A longitudinal qualitative analysis of the factors that influence patient distress within the lung cancer population. Lung Cancer 2011;74:344-8.
- 70. Matakidou A, Eisen T, Houlston RS. Systematic review of the relationship between family history and lung cancer risk. Br J Cancer 2005;93:825-33.
- Lissowska J, Foretova L, Dabek J, Zaridze D, Szeszenia-Dabrowska N, Rudnia P et al. Family history and lung cancer risk: international multicentre case-control study in Eastern and Central Europe and meta-analyses. Cancer Causes Control 2010;21:1091-104.
- 72. Carlsten C, Sagoo GS, Frodsham AJ, Burke W, Higgins JP. Glutathione S-transferase M1 (GSTM1) polymorphisms and lung cancer: a literature-based systematic HuGE review and meta-analysis. Am J Epidemiol 2008;167:759-74.

- 73. Cote ML, Chen W, Smith DW, Benhamou S, Bouchardy C, Butkiewicz D et al. Meta- and pooled analysis of GSTP1 polymorphism and lung cancer: a HuGE-GSEC review. Am J Epidemiol 2009;169:802-14.
- 74. Raimondi S, Paracchini V, Autrup H, Barros-Dios JM, Benhamou S, Boffetta P et al. Metaand pooled analysis of GSTT1 and lung cancer: a HuGE-GSEC review. Am J Epidemiol 2006;164:1027-42.
- 75. Shi X, Zhou S, Wang Z, Zhou Z, Wang Z. CYP1A1 and GSTM1 polymorphisms and lung cancer risk in Chinese populations: a meta-analysis. Lung Cancer 2008;59:155-63.
- 76. Kiyohara C, Yoshimasu K, Takayama K, Nakanishi Y. EPHX1 polymorphisms and the risk of lung cancer: a HuGE review. Epidemiology 2006;17:89-99.
- 77. Manuguerra M, Saletta F, Karagas MR, Berwick M, Veglia F, Vineis P et al. XRCC3 and XPD/ERCC2 single nucleotide polymorphisms and the risk of cancer: a HuGE review. Am J Epidemiol 2006;164:297-302.
- 78. Kiyohara C, Yoshimasu K, Takayama K, Nakanishi Y. NQO1, MPO, and the risk of lung cancer: a HuGE review. Genet Med 2005;7:463-78.
- 79. Vineis P, Anttila S, Benhamou S, Spinola M, Hirvonen A, Kiyohara C et al. Evidence of gene gene interactions in lung carcinogenesis in a large pooled analysis. Carcinogenesis 2007;28:1902-5.
- Hung RJ, McKay JD, Baborieau V, Boffetta P, Hashibe M, Zaridze D, et al. A susceptibility locus for lung cancer maps to nicotinic acetylcholine receptor subunit genes on 15q25. Nature 2008;452:633-7.
- 81. Taioli E, Benhamou S, Bouchardy C, Cascorbi I, Cajas-Salazar N, Dally H et al. Myeloperoxidase G-463A polymorphism and lung cancer: a HuGE genetic susceptibility to environmental carcinogens pooled analysis. Genet Med 2007;9:67-73.
- 82. Turner MC, Chen Y, Krewski D, Calle EE, Thun MJ. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease is associated with lung cancer mortality in a prospective study of never smokers. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2007;176:285-90.
- 83. Turner MC, Chen Y, Krewski D, Ghadirian P. An overview of the association between allergy and cancer. Int J Cancer 2006;118:3124-32.
- 84. Turner MC. Epidemiological evidence: IgE and solid tumors. In: Penichet ML, Jensen-Jarolim E, editors. Cancer and IgE: Introducing the Concept of AllergoOncology. New York: Springer, 2010. p. 47-77.
- 85. Santillan AA, Camargo CA Jr, Colditz GA. A meta-analysis of asthma and risk of lung cancer (United States). Cancer Causes Control 2003;14:327-34.
- 86. Brown DW, Young KE, Anda RF, Felitti VJ, Giles WH. Re: asthma and the risk of lung cancer. findings from the Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACE). Cancer Causes Control 2006;17:349-50.

- Gorlova OY, Zhang Y, Schabath MB, Lei L, Zhang Q, Amos CI et al. Never smokers and lung cancer risk: a case-control study of epidemiological factors. Int J Cancer 2006;118:1798-804.
- Seow A, Ng DP, Choo S, Eng P, Poh WT, Ming T et al. Joint effect of asthma/atopy and an IL-6 gene polymorphism on lung cancer risk among lifetime non-smoking Chinese women. Carcinogenesis 2006;27:1240-4.
- 89. Brown DW, Young KE, Anda RF, Giles WH. Asthma and risk of death from lung cancer: NHANES II Mortality Study. J Asthma 2005;42:597-600.
- 90. Turner MC, Chen Y, Krewski D, Ghadirian P, Thun MJ, Calle EE. Cancer mortality among US men and women with asthma and hay fever. Am J Epidemiol 2005;162:212-21.
- 91. Alavanja MC, Brownson RC, Boice JD Jr, Hock E. Preexisting lung disease and lung cancer among nonsmoking women. Am J Epidemiol 1992;136:623-32.
- 92. Brownson RC, Alavanja MC. Previous lung disease and lung cancer risk among women (United States). Cancer Causes Control 2000;11:853-8.
- 93. Mayne ST, Buenconsejo J, Janerich DT. Previous lung disease and risk of lung cancer among men and women nonsmokers. Am J Epidemiol 1999;149:13-20.
- 94. Osann KE. Lung cancer in women: the importance of smoking, family history of cancer, and medical history of respiratory disease. Cancer Res 1991;51:4893-7.
- 95. Samet JM, Humble CG, Pathak DR. Personal and family history of respiratory disease and lung cancer risk. Am Rev Respir Dis 1986;134:466-70.
- 96. Schabath MB, Delclos GL, Martynowicz MM, Greisinger AJ, Lu C, Wu X et al. Opposing effects of emphysema, hay fever, and select genetic variants on lung cancer risk. Am J Epidemiol 2005;161:412-22.
- 97. Wu AH, Yu MC, Thomas DC, Pike MC, Henderson BE. Personal and family history of lung disease as risk factors for adenocarcinoma of the lung. Cancer Res 1988;48:7279-84.
- 98. Wu AH, Fontham ET, Reynolds P, Greenberg RS, Buffler P, Liff J et al. Previous lung disease and risk of lung cancer among lifetime nonsmoking women in the United States. Am J Epidemiol 1995;141:1023-32.
- 99. Brenner AV, Wang Z, Kleinerman RA, Wang L, Zhang S, Metayer C et al. Previous pulmonary diseases and risk of lung cancer in Gansu Province, China. Int J Epidemiol 2001;30:118-24.
- 100. Gao YT, Blot WJ, Zheng W, Ershow AG, Hsu CW, Levin LI et al. Lung Cancer among Chinese women. Int J Cancer 1987;40:604-9.
- 101. Wu-Williams AH, Dai XD, Blot W, Xu ZY, Sun XW, Xiao HP et al. Lung Cancer among women in north-east China. Br J Cancer 1990;62:982-7.

- 102. Kleinerman RA, Wang Z, Wang L, Metayer C, Zhang S, Brenner AV et al. Lung cancer and indoor exposure to coal and biomass in rural China. J Occup Environ Med 2002;44:338-44.
- 103. Luo RX, Wu B, Yi YN, Huang ZW, Lin RT. Indoor burning coal air pollution and lung cancer: a case-control study in Fuzhou, China. Lung Cancer 1996;14(Suppl 1):s113-9.
- 104. Wang TJ, Zhou BS, Shi JP. Lung cancer in nonsmoking Chinese women: a case-control study. Lung Cancer 1996;14(Suppl 1):s93-8.
- 105. Xu ZY, Blot WJ, Xiao HP, Wu A, Feng YP, Stone BJ et al. Smoking, air pollution, and the high rates of lung cancer in Shenyang, China. J Natl Cancer Inst 1989;81:1800-6.
- 106. Zhang Y, Chen K, Zhang H. Meta-analysis of risk factors on lung cancer in non-smoking Chinese female [in Chinese]. Zhonghua Liu Xing Bing Xue Za Zhi 2001;22:119-21.
- 107. Zhao Y, Wang S, Aunan K, Seip HM, Hao J. Air pollution and lung cancer risks in China -- a meta-analysis. Sci Total Environ 2006;366:500-13.
- 108. Zhou BS, Wang TJ, Guan P, Wu JM. Indoor air pollution and pulmonary adenocarcinoma among females: a case-control study in Shenyang, China. Oncol Rep 2000;7:1253-9.
- 109. Dai XD, Lin CY, Sun XW, Shi YB, Lin YJ. The etiology of lung cancer in nonsmoking females in Harbin, China. Lung Cancer 1996;14(Suppl 1):s85-91.
- 110. Wasswa-Kintu S, Gan WQ, Man SF, Pare PD, Sin DD. Relationship between reduced forced expiratory volume in one second and the risk of lung cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Thorax 2005;60:570-5.
- Wu X, Lin J, Etzel CJ, Dong Q, Gorlova OY, Zhang Q et al. Interplay between mutagen sensitivity and epidemiological factors in modulating lung cancer risk. Int J Cancer 2007;120:2687-95.
- 112. Castaing M, Youngson J, Zaridze D, Szeszenia-Dabrowska N, Rudnai P, Lissowska J et al. Is the risk of lung cancer reduced among eczema patients? Am J Epidemiol 2005;162:542-7.
- 113. Wang H, Rothenbacher D, Low M, Stegmaier C, Brenner H, Diepgen TL. Atopic diseases, immunoglobulin E and risk of cancer of the prostate, breast, lung and colorectum. Int J Cancer 2006;119:695-701.
- 114. Eriksson NE, Mikoczy Z, Hagmar L. Cancer incidence in 13811 patients skin tested for allergy. J Investig Allergol Clin Immunol 2005;15:161-6.
- 115. Hospers JJ, Postma DS, Rigcken B, Weiss ST, Schouten JP. Histamine airway hyperresponsiveness and mortality from chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a cohort study. Lancet 2000;356:1313-7.
- 116. Lindelof B, Granath F, Tengvall-Linder M, Ekbom A. Allergy and cancer. Allergy 2005;60:1116-20.
- 117. Talbot-Smith A, Fritschi L, Divitini ML, Mallon DF, Knuiman MW. Allergy, atopy, and cancer: a prospective study of the 1981 Busselton cohort. Am J Epidemiol 2003;157:606-12.

- 118. Srinivasan M, Taioli E, Ragin CC. Human papillomavirus type 16 and 18 in primary lung cancers a meta-analysis. Carcinogenesis 2009;30:1722-8.
- Chaturvedi AK, Engels EA, Gilbert ES, Chen BE, Storm H, Lynch CF et al. Second cancers among 104,760 survivors of cervical cancer: evaluation of long-term risk. J Natl Cancer Inst 2007;99:1634-43.
- 120. Simen-Kapeu A, Surcel HM, Koskela P, Pukkala E, Lehtinen M. Lack of association between human papillomavirus type 16 and 18 infections and female lung cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2010;19:1879-81.
- 121. Liang HY, Li XL, Yu XS, Guan P, Yin ZH, He QC et al. Facts and fiction of the relationship between preexisting tuberculosis and lung cancer risk: a systematic review. Int J Cancer 2009;125:2936-44.
- 122. Zhan P, Suo LJ, Qian Q, Shen XK, Qiu LX, Yu LK et al. Chlamydia pneumoniae infection and lung cancer risk: a meta-analysis. Eur J Cancer 2011;47:742-7.
- 123. Zhuo WL, Zhu B, Xiang ZL, Zhuo XL, Cia L, Chen ZT. Assessment of the relationship between Helicobater pylori and lung cancer: a meta-analysis. Arch Med Res 2009;40:406-10.
- 124. Chen B, Liu S, Xu W, Wang X, Zhao W, Wu J. IGF-I and IGFBP-3 and the risk of lung cancer: A meta-analysis based on nested case-control studies. J Exp Clin Cancer Res 2009;28:89.
- 125. Renehan AG, Zwahlen M, Minder C, O'Dwyer ST, Shalet SM, Egger M. Insulin-like growth factor (IGF)-I, IGF binding protein-3, and cancer risk: systematic review and meta-regression analysis. Lancet 2004;363:1346-53.
- 126. Alavanja MC. Biologic damage resulting from exposure to tobacco smoke and from radon: implication for preventive interventions. Oncogene 2002;21:7365-75.
- 127. Lubin JH, Boice JD Jr, Edling C, Hornung RW, Howe GR, Kunz E et al. Lung cancer in radon-exposed miners and estimation of risk from indoor exposure. J Natl Cancer Inst 1995;87:817-27.
- 128. Lubin JH, Tomasek L, Edling C, Hornung RW, Howe G, Kunz E et al. Estimating lung cancer mortality from residential radon using data for low exposures of miners. Radiat Res 1997;147:126-34.
- 129. Kreuzer M, Grosche B, Schnelzer M, Tschense A, Dufey F, Walsh L. Radon and risk of death from cancer and cardiovascular diseases in the German uranium miners cohort study: follow-up 1946-2003. Radiat Environ Biophys 2010;49:177-85.
- 130. Lane RS, Frost SE, Howe GR, Zablotska LB. Mortality (1950-1999) and cancer incidence (1969-1999) in the cohort of Eldorado uranium workers. Radiat Res 2010;174:773-85.
- Schubauer-Berigan MK, Daniels RD, Pinkerton LE. Radon exposure and mortality among white and American Indian uranium miners: an update of the Colorado Plateau cohort. Am J Epidemiol 2009;169:718-30.

- 132. Vacquier B, Caer S, Rogel A, Feurprier M, Tirmarche M, Luccioni C et al. Mortality risk in the French cohort of uranium miners: extended follow-up 1946-1999. Occup Environ Med 2008;65:597-604.
- 133. Cohen BL. Test of the linear-no threshold theory of radiation carcinogenesis for inhaled radon decay products. Health Phys 1995;68:157-74.
- 134. Cohen BL. A test of the linear-no threshold theroy of radiation carcinogenesis. Environ Res 1990;53:193-220.
- 135. Cohen BL, Colditz GA. Tests of the linear-no threshold theory for lung cancer induced by exposure to radon. Environ Res 1994;64:65-89.
- 136. Gilbert ES. Smoking as an explanation for the negative relationship between exposure to radon and certain types of cancer. Health Phys 1994;67:197-8.
- 137. Greenland S, Robbins J. Invited commentary: ecologic studies--biases, misconceptions, and counterexamples. Am J Epidemiol 1994;139:747-60.
- 138. Stidley CA, Samet JM. A review of ecological studies of lung cancer and indoor radon. Health Phys 1994;65:234-51.
- 139. Cohen BL. Updates and extensions to tests of the linear-no threshold theory. Technology 2000;7:657-72.
- 140. Puskin JS. Smoking as a confounder in ecologic correlations of cancer mortality rates with average county radon levels. Health Phys 2003;84:526-32.
- 141. Puskin JS, James AC, Nelson NS. Response to Cohen. Health Phys 2004;86:204-5.
- 142. Darby S, Deo H, Doll R, Whitley E. A parallel analysis of individual and ecologic data on residential radon and lung cancer in south-west England. J R Stat Soc A 2001;164:193-203.
- 143. Lagarde F, Pershagen G. Parallel analyses of individual and ecologic data on residential radon, cofactors, and lung cancer in Sweden. Am J Epidemiol 1999;149:268-74.
- 144. Field RW, Krewski D, Lubin JH, Zielinski JM, Alavanja M, Catalan VS et al. An overview of the North American residential radon and lung cancer case-control studies. J Toxicol Environ Health A 2006;69:599-631.
- 145. Lubin JH, Wang ZY, Boice JD Jr, Xu ZY, Blot WJ, De Wang L et al. Risk of lung cancer and residential radon in China: Pooled results of two studies. Int J Cancer 2004;109:132-7.
- Bonner MR, Bennett WP, Xiong W, Lan Q, Brownson RC, Harris CC et al. Radon, secondhand smoke, glutathione-S-transferase M1 and lung cancer among women. Int J Cancer 2006;119:1462-7.
- 147. Archer VE, Gillam JD, Wagoner JK. Respiratory disease mortality among uranium miners. Ann NY Acad Sci 1976;271:280-93.

- Mapel DW, Coultas DB, James DS, Hunt WC, Stidley CA, Gilliland FD. Ethnic differences in the prevalence of nonmalignant respiratory disease among uranium miners. Am J Public Health 1997;87:833-8.
- 149. Archer VE, Renzetti AD, Doggett RS, Jarvis JQ, Colby TV. Chronic diffuse interstitial fibrosis of the lung in uranium miners. J Occup Environ Med 1998;40:460-74.
- 150. Archer VE. Radon, silicosis, and lung cancer. Health Phys 1996;70:268-9.
- 151. Darby SC, Whitley E, Howe GR, Hutchings SJ, Kusiak RA, Lubin JH et al. Radon and cancers other than lung cancer in underground miners: a collaborative analysis of 11 studies. J Natl Cancer Inst 1995;87:378-84.
- 152. Nusinovici S, Vacquier B, Leuraud K, Metz-Flamant C, Caer-Lorho S, Acker A et al. Mortality from circulatory system diseases and low-level radon exposure in the French cohort study of uranium miners, 1946-1999. Scand J Work Environ Health 2010;36:373-83.
- Kreuzer M, Walsh L, Schnelzer M, Tschense A, Grosche B. Radon and risk of extrapulmonary cancers: results of the German uranium miners' cohort study, 1960-2003. Br J Cancer 2008;99:1946-53.
- 154. Rericha V, Kulich M, Rericha R, Shore DL, Sandler DP. Incidence of leukemia, lymphoma, and multiple myeloma in Czech uranium miners: a case-cohort study. Environ Health Perspect 2006;114:818-22.
- 155. Laurier D, Valenty M, Tirmarche M. Radon exposure and the risk of leukemia: a review of epidemiological studies. Health Phys 2001;81:272-88.
- 156. Wagner SE, Burch JB, Bottai M, Puett R, Porter D, Bolick-Aldrich S et al. Groundwater uranium and cancer incidence in South Carolina. Cancer Causes Control 2011;22:41-50.
- 157. Auvinen A, Kurttio P, Pekkanen J, Pukkala E, Ilus T, Salonen L. Uranium and other natural radionuclides in drinking water and risk of leukemia: a case-cohort study in Finland. Cancer Causes Control 2002;13:825-9.
- 158. Auvinen A, Salonen L, Pekkanen J, Pukkala E, Ilus T, Kurttio P. Radon and other natural radionuclides in drinking water and risk of stomach cancer: a case-cohort study in Finland. Int J Cancer 2005;114:109-13.
- 159. Kurttio P, Salonen L, Ilus T, Pekkanen J, Pukkala E, Auvinen A. Well water radioactivity and risk of cancers of the urinary organs. Environ Res 2006;102:333-8.
- 160. Stocks P, Campbell JM. Lung cancer death rates among non-smokers and pipe and cigarette smokers. Br Med J 1955;2:923-9.
- 161. Speizer FE. Assessment of the epidemiological data relating lung cancer to air pollution. Environ Health Perspect 1983;47:33-42.
- 162. Pearce J, Boyle P. Is the urban excess in lung cancer in Scotland explained by patterns of smoking? Soc Sci Med 2005;60:2833-43.

- 163. IARC (International Agency for Research on Cancer). Some Non-Heterocyclic Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons and Some Related Exposures. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer, 2010.
- 164. IARC (International Agency for Research on Cancer). Diesel and Gasoline Engine Exhausts and Some Nitroarenes. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer, 1989.
- 165. Barbone F, Bovenzi M, Cavallieri F, Stanta G. Air pollution and lung cancer in Trieste, Italy. Am J Epidemiol 1995;141:1161-9.
- 166. Biggeri A, Barbone F, Lagazio C, Bovenzi M, Stanta G. Air pollution and lung cancer in Trieste, Italy: Spatial analysis of risk a function of distance from sources. Environ Health Perspect 1996;104:750-4.
- 167. Petrauskaite R, Pershagen G, Gurevicius R. Lung cancer near an industrial site in Lithuania with major emissions of airway irritants. Int J Cancer 2002;99:106-11.
- 168. Parodi S, Stagnaro E, Casella C, Puppo A, Daminelli E, Fontana V et al. Lung cancer in an urban area in Northern Italy near a coke oven plant. Lung Cancer 2005;47:155-64.
- 169. Besso A, Nyberg F, Pershagen G. Air pollution and lung cancer mortality in the vicinity of a nonferrous metal smelter in Sweden. Int J Cancer 2003;107:448-52.
- 170. Michelozzi P, Fusco D, Forastiere F, Ancona C, Dell'Orco V, Perucci CA. Small area study of mortality among people living near multiple sources of air pollution. Occup Environ Med 1998;55:611-5.
- 171. Belli S, Benedetti M, Comba P, Lagravinese D, Martucci V, Martuzzi M et al. Case-control study on cancer risk associated to residence in the neighbourhood of a petrochemical plant. Eur J Epidemiol 2004;19:49-54.
- 172. Greaves WW, Rom WN, Lyon JL, Varley G, Wright DE, Chiu G. Relationship between lung cancer and distance of residence from nonferrous smelter stack effluent. Am J Ind Med 1981;2:15-23.
- 173. Yang CY, Cheng MF, Chiu JF, Tsai SS. Female lung cancer and petrochemical air pollution in Taiwan. Arch Environ Health 1999;54:180-5.
- 174. Chang CC, Tsai SS, Chiu HF, Wu TN, Yang CY. Traffic air pollution and lung cancer in females in Taiwan: petrol station density as an indicator of disease development. J Toxicol Env Health A 2009;72:651-7.
- 175. Moolgavkar SH. A review and critique of the EPA's rationale for a fine particle standard. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 2005;42:123-44.
- 176. NRC (National Research Council). Research Priorities for Airborne Particulate Matter: IV. Continuing Research Progress. Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press, 2004.
- 177. Valavanidis A, Fiotakis K, Vlachogianni T. Airborne particulate matter and human health: toxicological assessment and importance of size and composition of particles for oxidative

damage and carcinogenic mechanisms. J Environ Sci Health C Environ Carcinog Ecotoxical Rev 2008;26:339-62.

- 178. Vena JE. Air pollution as a risk factor in lung cancer. Am J Epidemiol 1982;116:42-56.
- Katsouyanni K, Trichopoulos D, Kalandidi A, Tomos P, Riboli E. A case-control study of air pollution and tobacco smoking in lung cancer among women in Athens. Prev Med 1991;20:271-8.
- Jockel KH, Ahrens W, Wichmann HE, Becher H, Bolm-Audorff U, Jahn I et al. Occupational and environmental hazards associated with lung cancer. Int J Epidemiol 1992;21:202-13.
- 181. Jedrychowski W, Becher H, Wahrendorf J, Basa-Cierpialek Z. A case-control study of lung cancer with special reference to the effect of air pollution in Poland. J Epidemiol Community Health 1990;44:114-20.
- 182. Chiu HF, Cheng MH, Tsai SS, Wu TN, Kuo HW, Yang CY. Outdoor air pollution and female lung cancer in Taiwan. Inhal Toxicol 2006;18:1025-31.
- 183. Liu CC, Tsai SS, Chiu HF, Wu TN, Yang CY. Ambient exposure to criteria air pollutants and female lung cancer in Taiwan. Inhal Toxicol 2008;20:311-7.
- 184. Pisani P, Srivatanakul P, Randerson-Moor J, Vipasrinimit S, Lalitwongsa S, Unpunyo P et al. GSTM1 and CYP1A1 polymorphisms, tobacco, air pollution, and lung cancer: a study in rural Thailand. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2006;15:667-74.
- 185. Nyberg F, Gustavsson P, Jarup L, Bellander T, Berglind N, Jakobsson R et al. Urban air pollution and lung cancer in Stockholm. Epidemiology 2000;11:487-95.
- 186. Abbey DE, Nishino N, McDonnell WF, Burchette RJ, Knutsen SF, Beeson W et al. Longterm inhalable particles and other air pollutants related to mortality in nonsmokers. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1999;159:373-82.
- Beeson WL, Abbey DE, Knutsen SF. Long-term concentrations of ambient air pollutants and incident lung cancer in California adults: results from the AHSMOG study. Environ Health Perspect 1998;106:813-23.
- McDonnell WF, Nishino-Ishikawa N, Petersen FF, Chen LH, Abbey DE. Relationships of mortality with the fine and coarse fractions of long-term ambient PM₁₀ concentrations in nonsmokers. J Expo Anal Environ Epidemiol 2000;10:427-36.
- Hoek G, Brunekreef B, Goldbohm S, Fischer P, van den Brandt PA. Association between mortality and indicators of traffic-related air pollution in the Netherlands: a cohort study. Lancet 2002;360:1203-9.
- 190. Yorifuji T, Kashima S, Tsuda T, Takao S, Suzuki E, Doi H et al. Long-term exposure to traffic-related air pollution and mortality in Shizuoka, Japan. Occup Environ Med 2010;67:111-7.

- 191. Dockery DW, Pope CA III, Xu X, Spengler JD, Ware JH, Fay ME et al. An association between air pollution and mortality in six U.S. cities. New Engl J Med 1993;329:1753-9.
- 192. Nafstad P, Haheim LL, Oftedal B, Gram F, Holme I, Hjermann I et al. Lung cancer and air pollution: a 27 year follow up of 16 209 Norwegian men. Thorax 2003;58:1071-6.
- 193. Nafstad P, Haheim LL, Wisloff T, Gram F, Oftedal B, Holme I et al. Urban air pollution and mortality in a cohort of Norwegian men. Environ Health Perspect 2004;112:610-5.
- 194. Filleul L, Rondeau V, Vandentorren S, Le Moual N, Cantagrel A, Annesi-Maesano I et al. Twenty five year mortality and air pollution: results from the French PAARC survey. Occup Environ Med 2005;62:453-60.
- 195. Vineis P, Hoek G, Krzyzanowski M, Vigna-Taglianti F, Veglia F, Airoldi L et al. Air pollution and risk of lung cancer in a prospective study in Europe. Int J Cancer 2006;119:169-74.
- Beelen R, Hoek G, van den Brandt PA, Goldbohm RA, Fischer P, Schouten LJ et al. Longterm exposure to traffic-related air pollution and lung cancer risk. Epidemiology 2008;19:702-10.
- 197. Beelen R, Hoek G, van den Brandt PA, Goldbohm RA, Fischer P, Schouten LJ et al. Longterm effects of traffic-related air pollution on mortality in a Dutch cohort (NLCS-AIR Study). Environ Health Perspect 2008;116:196-202.
- 198. Raaschou-Nielsen O, Bak H, Sorensen M, Jensen SS, Ketzel M, Hvidberg M et al. Air pollution from traffic and risk for lung cancer in three Danish cohorts. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2010;19:1284-91.
- 199. Hart JE, Garshick E, Dockery DW, Smith TJ, Ryan L, Laden F. Long-term ambient multipollutant exposures and mortality. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2011;183:73-8.
- Raaschou-Nielsen O, Andersen ZJ, Hvidberg M, Jensen SS, Ketzel M, Sorensen M et al. Lung cancer incidence and long-term exposure to air pollution from traffic. Environ Health Perspect 2011;119:860-5.
- 201. Pope CA III, Thun MJ, Namboodiri MM, Dockery DW, Evans JS, Speizer FE et al. Particulate air pollution as a predictor of mortality in a prospective study of U.S. adults. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1993;151:669-74.
- 202. Krewski D, Burnett RT, Goldberg MS, Hoover K, Siemiatycki J, Jerrett M, et al. Reanalysis of the Harvard Six Cities Study and the American Cancer Society Study of Particulate Air Pollution and Mortality. Cambridge, MA: Health Effects Institute, 2000.
- 203. Krewski D, Jerrett M, Burnett RT, Ma R, Hughes E, Shi Y, et al. Extended Follow-up and Spatial Analysis of the American Cancer Society Study Linking Particulate Air Pollution and Mortality. Boston, MA: Health Effects Institute, 2009.

- 204. (WHO) World Health Organization. WHO Air Quality Guidelines for Particulate Matter, Ozone, Nitrogen Dioxide and Sulfur Dioxide. Global Update 2005. Summary of Risk Assessment. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization, 2006.
- 205. Taylor R, Najafi F, Dobson A. Meta-analysis of studies of passive smoking and lung cancer: effects of study type and continent. Int J Epidemiol 2007;36:1048-59.
- 206. Siemiatycki J, Richardson L, Straif K, Latreille B, Lakhani R, Campbell S et al. Listing occupational carcinogens. Environ Health Perspect 2004;112:1447-59.
- 207. Stayner L, Bena J, Sasco AJ, Smith R, Steenland K, Kreuzer M et al. Lung cancer risk and workplace exposure to environmental tobacco smoke. Am J Public Health 2007;97:545-51.
- 208. Straif K, Baan R, Grosse Y, Secretan B, El Ghissassi F, Cogliano V et al. Carcinogenicity of household solid fuel combustion and of high-temperature frying. Lancet Oncol 2006;7:977-8.
- 209. Hosgood HD III, Wei H, Sapkota A, Choudhury I, Bruce N, Smith KR et al. Household coal use and lung cancer: systematic review and meta-analysis of case-control studies, with an emphasis on geographic variation. Int J Epidemiol 2011;40:719-28.
- 210. Lan Q, He X, Shen M, Tian L, Liu L, Lai H et al. Variation in lung cancer risk by smoky coal subtype in Xuanwei, China. Int J Cancer 2008;123:2164-9.
- 211. Celik I, Gallicchio L, Boyd K, Lam TK, Matanoski G, Tao X et al. Arsenic in drinking water and lung cancer: a systematic review. Environ Res 2008;108:48-55.
- 212. World Cancer Research Fund, American Institute for Cancer Research. Food, Nutrition, Physical Activity, and the Prevention of Cancer: a Global Perspective. Washington, D.C.: American Institute for Cancer Research, 2007.
- Marshall G, Ferreccio C, Yuan Y, Bates MN, Steinmaus C, Selvin S et al. Fifty-year study of lung and bladder cancer mortality in Chile related to arsenic in drinking water. J Natl Cancer Inst 2007;99:920-8.
- Heck JE, Andrew AS, Onega TR, Rigas JP, Jackson BR, Karagas MJ et al. Lung cancer in a U.S. population with low to moderate arsenic exposure. Environ Health Perspect 2009;117:1718-23.
- 215. Chen CL, Chiou HY, Hus LI, Hsueh YM, Wu MM, Chen CJ. Ingested arsenic, characteristics of well water consumption and risk of different histological types of lung cancer in northeastern Taiwan. Environ Res 2010;110:455-62.
- 216. Preston DL, Ron E, Tokuoka S, Funamoto S, Nishi N, Soda K et al. Solid cancer incidence in atomic bomb survivors: 1958-1998. Radiat Res 2007;168:1-64.
- Furukawa K, Preston DL, Lonn S, Funamoto S, Yonehara S, Matsuo T et al. Radiation and smoking effects on lung cancer incidence among atomic bomb survivors. Radiat Res 2010;174:72-82.

- 218. Shuryak I, Sachs RK, Brenner DJ. Cancer risks after radiation exposure in middle age. J Natl Cancer Inst 2010;102:1628-36.
- 219. NRC (National Research Council). Health Risks from Exposure to Low Levels of Ionizing Radiation: BEIR VII Phase 2. Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press, 2006.
- 220. Berrington de Gonzalez A, Curtis RE, Kry SF, Gilbert E, Lamart S, Berg CD et al. Proportion of second cancers attributable to radiotherapy treatment in adults: a cohort study in the US SEER cancer registries. Lancet Oncol 2011;12:353-360.
- 221. Rajaraman P, Sigurdson AJ, Doody MM, Freedman DM, Hauptmann M, Ron E et al. Lung cancer risk among US radiologic technologists, 1983-1998. Int J Cancer 2006;119:2481-6.
- 222. Cardis E, Vrijheid M, Blettner M, Gilbert E, Hakama M, Hill C et al. The 15-Country Collaborative Study of Cancer Risk among Radiation Workers in the Nuclear Industry: estimates of radiation-related cancer risks. Radiat Res 2007;167:396-416.
- 223. Gilbert ES, Koshurnikova NA, Sokolnikov ME, Shilnikova NS, Preston DL, Ron E et al. Lung cancer in Mayak workers. Radiat Res 2004;162:505-16.
- 224. Smith AH, Ercumen A, Yuan Y, Steinmaus CM. Increased lung cancer risks are similar whether arsenic is ingested or inhaled. J Expo Anal Environ Epidemiol 2009;19:343-8.
- 225. Lenters V, Basinas I, Beane-Freeman L, Boffetta P, Checkoway H, Coggon D et al. Endotoxin exposure and lung cancer risk: a systematic review and meta-analysis of the published literature on agriculture and cotton textile workers. Cancer Causes Control 2010;21:523-55.
- 226. IARC (International Agency for Research on Cancer). Tobacco Smoke and Involuntary Smoking. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer, 2004.
- 227. Gandini S, Botteri E, Iodice S, Boniol M, Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P et al. Tobacco smoking and cancer: a meta-analysis. Int J Cancer 2008;122:155-64.
- 228. Doll R, Peto R. Cigarette smoking and lung cancer: dose and time relationships among regular smokers and lifelong non-smokers. J Epidemiol Community Health 1978;32:303-13.
- 229. Flanders WD, Lally CA, Zhu BP, Henley SJ, Thun MJ. Lung cancer mortality in relation to age, duration of smoking, and daily cigarette consumption: results from Cancer Prevention Study II. Cancer Res 2003;63:6556-62.
- 230. Hazelton WD, Clements MS, Moolgavkar SH. Multistage carcinogenesis and lung cancer mortality in three cohorts. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2005;14:1171-81.
- 231. Thun MJ, Henley SJ, Calle EE. Tobacco use and cancer: an epidemiologic perspective for geneticists. Oncogene 2002;21:7307-25.
- 232. Halpern MT, Gillespie BW, Warner KE. Patterns of absolute risk of lung cancer mortality in former smokers. J Natl Cancer Inst 1993;85:457-64.

- 233. Khuder SA. Effect of cigarette smoking on major histological types of lung cancer: a metaanalysis. Lung Cancer 2001;31:139-48.
- 234. Goodman GE, Thornquist MD, Balmes J, Cullen MR, Meyskens FL Jr, Omenn GS et al. The Beta-Carotene and Retinol Efficacy Trial: incidence of lung cancer and cardiovascular disease mortality during 6-year follow-up after stopping beta-carotene and retinol supplements. J Natl Cancer Inst 2004;96:1743-50.
- 235. Omenn GS, Goodman GE, Thornquist MD, Balmes J, Cullen MR, Glass A et al. Effects of a combination of beta carotene and vitamin A on lung cancer and cardiovascular disease. N Engl J Med 1996;334:1150-5.
- 236. The Alpha-Tocopherol Beta Carotene Cancer Prevention Study Group. The effect of vitamin E and beta carotene on the incidence of lung cancer and other cancers in male smokers. N Engl J Med 1994;330:1029-35.
- 237. Virtamo J, Pietinen P, Huttunen JK, Korhonen P, Malila N, Virtanen MJ et al. Incidence of cancer and mortality following alpha-tocopherol and beta-carotene supplementation: a postintervention follow-up. JAMA 2003;290:476-85.
- 238. Hennekens CH, Buring JE, Manson JE, Stampfer M, Rosner B, Cook NR et al. Lack of effect of long-term supplementation with beta carotene on the incidence of malignant neoplasms and cardiovascular disease. N Engl J Med 1996;334:1145-9.
- Lee IM, Cook NR, Manson JE, Buring JE, Hennekens CH. Beta-carotene supplementation and incidence of cancer and cardiovascular disease: the Women's Health Study. J Natl Cancer Inst 1999;91:2102-6.
- 240. Satia JA, Littman A, Slatore CG, Galanko JA, White E. Long-term use of beta-carotene, retinol, lycopene, and lutein supplements and lung cancer risk: results from the VITamins And Lifestyle (VITAL) study. Am J Epidemiol 2009;169:815-28.
- 241. Gallicchio L, Boyd K, Matanoski G, Tao XG, Chen L, Lam TK et al. Carotenoids and the risk of developing lung cancer: a systematic review. Am J Clin Nutr 2008;88:372-83.
- 242. Stram DO, Yuan JM, Chan KK, Gao YT, Ross RK, Yu MC. Beta-cryptoxanthin and lung cancer in Shanghai, China--an examination of potential confounding with cigarette smoking using urinary cotinine as a biomarker for true tobacco exposure. Nutr Cancer 2007;57:123-9.
- 243. Smith-Warner SA, Spiegelman D, Yaun SS, Albanes D, Beeson WL, van den Brandt PA et al. Fruits, vegetables and lung cancer: a pooled analysis of cohort studies. Int J Cancer 2003;107:1001-11.
- Lam TK, Gallicchio L, Lindsley K, Shiels M, Hammond E, Tao XG et al. Cruciferous vegetable consumption and lung cancer risk: a systematic review. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2009;18:184-95.
- 245. Cho E, Hunter DJ, Spiegelman D, Albanes D, Beeson WL, van den Brandt PA et al. Intakes of vitamins A, C and E and folate and multivitamins and lung cancer: a pooled analysis of 8 prospective studies. Int J Cancer 2006;118:970-8.

- 246. Satia JA, Littman A, Slatore CG, Galanko JA, White E. Associations of herbal and specialty supplements with lung and colorectal cancer risk in the VITamins And Lifestyle study. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2009;18:1419-28.
- 247. Bosetti C, Gallus S, La Vecchia C. Aspirin and cancer risk: an updated quantitative review to 2005. Cancer Causes Control 2006;17:871-88.
- 248. Feskanich D, Bain C, Chan AT, Pandeya N, Speizer FE, Colditz GA. Aspirin and lung cancer risk in a cohort study of women: dosage, duration and latency. Br J Cancer 2007;97:1295-9.
- 249. Friedenreich CM, Neilson HK, Lynch BM. State of the epidemiological evidence on physical activity and cancer prevention. Eur J Cancer 2010;46:2593-604.
- 250. Leitzmann MF, Koebnick C, Abnet CC, Freedman ND, Park Y, Hollenbeck A et al. Prospective study of physical activity and lung cancer by histologic type in current, former, and never smokers. Am J Epidemiol 2009;169:542-53.
- 251. Rundle A, Richie J, Steindorf K, Peluso M, Overvad K, Raaschou-Nielsen O et al. Physical activity and lung cancer among non-smokers: a pilot molecular epidemiological study within EPIC. Biomarkers 2010;15:20-30.
- 252. Renehan AG, Tyson M, Egger M, Heller RF, Zwahlen M. Body-mass index and incidence of cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective observational studies. Lancet 2008;371:569-78.
- 253. Thun MJ, Hannan LM, DeLancey JO. Alcohol consumption not associated with lung cancer mortality in lifelong nonsmokers. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2009;18:2269-72.
- 254. Tang N, Wu Y, Ma J, Wang B, Yu R. Coffee consumption and risk of lung cancer: a metaanalysis. Lung Cancer 2010;67:17-22.
- 255. Gasperino J. Gender is a risk factor for lung cancer. Med Hypotheses 2011;76:328-31.
- 256. Greiser CM, Greiser EM, Doren M. Menopausal hormone therapy and risk of lung cancer systematic review and meta-analysis. Maturitas 2010;65:198-204.
- 257. La Vecchia C. Hormone replacement therapy in menopause and lung cancer: an update. Eur J Cancer Prev 2006;15:283-4.
- 258. Heiss G, Wallace R, Anderson GL, Aragaki A, Beresford SA, Brzyski R et al. Health risks and benefits 3 years after stopping randomized treatment with estrogen and progestin. JAMA 2008;299:1036-45.
- 259. Hulley S, Furberg C, Barrett-Conner E, Cauley J, Grady D, Haskell W et al. Noncardiovascular disease outcomes during 6.8 years of hormone therapy: Heart and Estrogen/progestin Replacement Study follow-up (HERS II). JAMA 2002;288:58-66.
- 260. Chlebowski RT, Schwartz AG, Wakelee H, Anderson GL, Stefanick ML, Manson JE et al. Oestrogen plus progestin and lung cancer in postmenopausal women (Women's Health

Initiative trial): a post-hoc analysis of a randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2009;374:1243-51.

- 261. Chlebowski RT, Anderson GL, Manson JE, Schwartz AG, Wakelee H, Gass M et al. Lung cancer among postmenopausal women treated with estrogen alone in the women's health initiative randomized trial. J Natl Cancer Inst 2010;102:1413-21.
- 262. Slatore CG, Chien JW, Au DH, Satia JA, White E. Lung cancer and hormone replacement therapy: association in the Vitamins and Lifestyle Study. J Clin Oncol 2010;28:1540-6.
- 263. Paulus JK, Asomaning K, Kraft P, Johnson BE, Lin X, Christiani DC. Parity and risk of lung cancer in women. Am J Epidemiol 2010;171:557-63.
- 264. Koushik A, Parent ME, Siemiatycki J. Characteristics of menstruation and pregnancy and the risk of lung cancer in women. Int J Cancer 2009;125:2428-33.
- 265. Weiss JM, Lacey JV Jr, Shu XO, Ji BT, Hou L, Yang G et al. Menstrual and reproductive factors in association with lung cancer in female lifetime nonsmokers. Am J Epidemiol 2008;168:1319-25.
- 266. Kabat GC, Miller AB, Rohan TE. Reproductive and hormonal factors and risk of lung cancer in women: a prospective cohort study. Int J Cancer 2007;120:2214-20.
- 267. Seow A, Koh WP, Wang R, Lee HP, Yu MC. Reproductive variables, soy intake, and lung cancer risk among nonsmoking women in the Singapore Chinese Health Study. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2009;18:821-7.
- Siemiatycki J, Krewski D, Shi Y, Goldberg MS, Nadon L, Lakhani R. Controlling for potential confounding by occupational exposures. J Toxicol Environ Health A 2003;66:1591-603.
- 269. Merrill RM, Richardson JS. Validity of self-reported height, weight, and body mass index: findings from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 2001-2006. Prev Chronic Dis 2009;6:A121.
- Field RW, Smith BJ, Steck DJ, Lynch CF. Residential radon exposure and lung cancer: variation in risk estimates using alternative exposure scenarios. J Expo Anal Environ Epidemiol 2002;12:197-203.
- 271. Calle EE, Rodriguez C, Jacobs EJ, Almon ML, Chao A, McCullough ML et al. The American Cancer Society Cancer Prevention Study II Nutrition Cohort: rationale, study design, and baseline characteristics. Cancer 2002;94:2490-501.
- 272. Armstrong BG. Effect of measurement error on epidemiological studies of environmental and occupational exposures. Occup Environ Med 1998;66:651-6.
- Kim HM, Yasui Y, Burstyn I. Attenuation in risk estimates in logistic and cox proportionalhazards models due to group-based exposure assessment strategy. Ann Occup Hyg 2006;50:623-35.

- 274. Mallick R, Fung F, Krewski D. Adjusting for measurement error in the Cox proportional hazards regression model. J Cancer Epidemiol Prev 2002;7:155-64.
- 275. Jerrett M, Burnett RT, Ma R, Pope CA III, Krewski D, Newbold KB et al. Spatial analysis of air pollution and mortality in Los Angeles. Epidemiology 2005;16:727-36.
- 276. Turner MC, Krewski D, Chen Y, Pope CA IIIA, Gapstur S, Thun MJ. Radon and lung cancer in the American Cancer Society cohort. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2011;20:438-48.
- 277. Schisterman EF, Cole SR, Platt RW. Overadjustment bias and unnecessary adjustment in epidemiologic studies. Epidemiology 2009;20:488-95.
- Boffetta P, Trichopoulos D. Cancer of the lung, larynx, and pleura. In: Adami HO, Hunter D, Trichopoulos D, editors. Textbook of Cancer Epidemiology. New York: Oxford University Press, 2002. p. 248-80.
- 279. Greenland S, Rothman K. Concepts of Interaction. In: Rothman K, Greenland S, editors. Modern Epidemiology. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 1998. p. 329-42.
- 280. Ahlbom A, Alfredsson L. Interaction: a word with two meanings creates confusion. Eur J Epidemiol 2005;20:563-4.
- 281. Rothman K, Greenland S. Causation and causal inference. In: Rothman K, Greenland S, editors. Modern Epidemiology. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 1998. p. 7-28.
- 282. Kodell RL, Krewski D, Zielinski JM. Additive and multiplicative relative risk in the twostage clonal expansion model of carcinogenesis. Risk Anal 1991;11:483-90.
- 283. Krewski D, Cardis E, Zeise L, Feron VJ. Empirical approaches to risk estimation and prediction. In: Moolgavkar S, Krewski D, Zeise L, Cardis E, Moller H, editors. Quantitative Estimation and Prediction of Human Cancer Risks. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer, 1999. p. 131-78.
- 284. Zielinski J, Kodell R, Krewski D. Interaction between two carcinogens in the two-stage clonal expansion model of carcinogenesis. J Epidemiol Biostat 2001;6:219-28.
- 285. Baias P, Hofmann W, Winkler-Heil R, Duliu O. Chronic smoker lung dosimetry of radon progeny . Romanian Reports in Physics 2009;61:669-75.
- 286. Lagarde F, Falk R, Almren K, Nyberg F, Svensson H, Pershagen G. Glass-based radonexposure assessment and lung cancer risk. J Expo Anal Environ Epidemiol 2002;12:344-54.
- 287. Porstendorfer J, Reineking A. Radon: characteristics in air and dose conversion factors. Health Phys 1999;76:300-5.
- 288. Chen J, Moir D. An updated assessment of radon exposure in Canada. Radiat Prot Dosimetry 2010;140:166-70.
- 289. Radon Working Group. Report of the radon working group on a new radon guideline for Canada. Rev 03-10-2006. 2006. Available from:

http://www.cbc.ca/news/background/health/pdf/WG_Report_2006-03-10_en.pdf [Accessed 22 August 2011]

- 290. Tracy BL, Krewski D, Chen J, Zielinski JM, Brand KP, Meyerhof D. Assessment and management of residential radon health risks: a report from the Health Canada radon workshop. J Toxicol Env Health A 2006;69:735-58.
- 291. Chambers D, Zielinski JM. Residential radon levels around the world. In: Nriagu JO, editor. Encyclopedia of Environmental Health. Elsevier, 2011. p. 828-39.
- 292. Independent Advisory Group on Ionising Radiation. Radon and Public Health. RCE-11. Oxfordshire, United Kingdom: Health Protection Agency, 2009.
- 293. Brand KP, Krewski D, Zielinski JM. Residential radon in Canada: an uncertainty analysis of population and individual lung cancer risk. Risk Anal 2005;25:253-69.
- 294. Pelley, J. Radon guidelines miss the mark. Environ Sci Technol 2007;41:670-1.
- 295. Rahman NM, Tracy BL. Radon control systems in existing and new construction: a review. Radiat Prot Dosimetry 2009;135:243-55.
- 296. Gray A, Read S, McGale P, Darby S. Lung cancer deaths from indoor radon and the cost effectiveness and potential of policies to reduce them. BMJ 2009;338:a3110.
- 297. Gagnon F, Courchesne M, Levesque B, Ayotte P, Leclerc JM, Belles-Isles JC et al. Assessment of the effectiveness of radon screening programs in reducing lung cancer mortality. Risk Anal 2008;28:1221-30.
- 298. CDC (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention). Radon testing in households with a residential smoker--United States, 1993-1994. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 1999;48:683-6.
- 299. Eheman CR, Ford E, Garbe P, Staehling N. Knowledge about indoor radon in the United States: 1990 National Health Interview Survey. Arch Environ Health 1996;51:245-7.
- 300. Duckworth LT, Frank-Stromborg M, Oleckno WA, Duffy P, Burns K. Relationship of perception of radon as a health risk and willingness to engage in radon testing and mitigation. Oncol Nurs Forum 2002;29:1099-107.
- 301. Hill WG, Butterfield P, Larsson LS. Rural parents' perceptions of risks associated with their children's exposure to radon. Public Health Nurs 2006;23:392-9.
- Baldwin G, Frank E, Fielding B. U.S. women physicians' residential radon testing practices. Am J Prev Med 1998;15:49-53.
- 303. Poortinga W, Cox P, Pidgeon NF. The perceived health risks of indoor radon gas and overhead powerlines: a comparative multilevel approach. Risk Anal 2008;28:235-48.
- 304. Wang Y, Ju C, Stark AD, Teresi N. Radon awareness, testing, and remediation survey among New York State residents. Health Phys 2000;78:641-7.

- 305. Weinstein ND, Lyon JE. Mindset, optimistic bias about personal risk and health-protective behaviour. Br J Health Psychol 1999;4:289-300.
- 306. Field RW, Kross BC, Vust LJ. Radon testing behavior in a sample of individuals with high home radon screening measurements. Risk Anal 1993;13:441-7.
- 307. Riesenfeld EP, Marcy TW, Reinier K, Mongeon JA, Trumbo CW, Wemple BE et al. Radon awareness and mitigation in Vermont: a public health survey. Health Phys 2007;92:425-31.
- 308. Spiegel JM, Krewski D. Using willingness to pay to evaluate the implementation of Canada's residential radon exposure guideline. Can J Public Health 2002;93:223-8.
- 309. Canadian Commission on Building and Fire Codes. National Building Code of Canada 2010. Ottawa: Institute for Research in Construction, National Research Council Canada, 2010.
- Canadian Council of Ministers of the Environment. Canada-Wide Standards for Particulate Matter and Ozone: Five Year Report: 2000-2005. Winnipeg, MB; Canadian Council of Ministers of the Environment, 2006.
- 311. Craig L, Brook JR, Chiotti Q, Croes B, Gower S, Hedley A et al. Air pollution and public health: a guidance document for risk managers. J Toxicol Environ Health A 2008;71:588-698.
- 312. Hystad P, Setton E, Cervantes A, Poplawski K, Deschenes S, Brauer M et al. Creating national air pollution models for population exposure assessment in Canada. Environ Health Perspect 2011;119:1123-9.
- 313. Almaskut A, Farrell P, Krewski D. Statistical methods for estimating the environmental burden of disease in Canada, with applications to mortality from fine particulate matter. University of Ottawa, unpublished manuscript, 2011.
- Coyle D, Stieb D, Burnett RT, DeCivita P, Krewski D, Chen Y et al. Impact of particulate air pollution of quality-adjusted life expectancy in Canada. J Toxicol Environ Health A 2003;66:1847-63.
- 315. Smith KR, Jerrett M, Anderson HR, Burnett RT, Stone V, Derwent R et al. Public health benefits of strategies to reduce greenhouse-gas emissions: health implications of short-lived greenhouse pollutants. Lancet 2009;374:2091-103.
- 316. Dominici F, Peng RD, Barr CD, Bell ML. Protecting human health from air pollution: shifting from a single-pollutant to a multipollutant approach. Epidemiology 2010;21:187-94.
- 317. Mauderly JL, Burnett RT, Castillejos M, Ozkaynak H, Samet JM, Stieb DM et al. Is the air pollution health research community prepared to support a multipollutant air quality management framework? Inhal Toxicol 2010;22(Suppl 1):1-19.
- 318. Giles LV, Barn P, Kunzli N, Romieu I, Mittleman MA, van Eeden S et al. From good intentions to proven interventions: effectiveness of actions to reduce the health impacts of air pollution. Environ Health Perspect 2011;119:29-36.

- 319. de Nazelle A, Nieuwenhuijsen MJ, Anto JM, Brauer M, Briggs D, Braun-Fahrlander C et al. Improving health through policies that promote active travel: a review of evidence to support integrated health impact assessment. Environ Int 2011;37:766-77.
- 320. Gonzalez P, Minkler M, Garcia A, Gordon M, Garzon C, Palaniappan M et al. Communitybased participatory research and policy advocacy to reduce diesel exposure in West Oakland, California. Am J Public Health 2011;101(Suppl 1):S166-75.
- 321. O'Neill MS, Kinney PL, Cohen AJ. Environmental equity in air quality management: local and international implications for human health and climate change. J Toxicol Environ Health A 2008;71:570-7.
- 322. Krewski D, Lemyre L, Turner MC, Lee JEC, Dallaire C, Bouchard L et al. Public perception of population health risks in Canada: health hazards and sources of information. Hum Ecol Risk Assess 2006;12:626-44.
- 323. Krewski D, Turner MC, Lemyre L, Lee JEC. Expert vs public perception of population health risks in Canada. Journal of Risk Research; in press.
- Johnson BB. Gender and race in beliefs about outdoor air pollution. Risk Anal 2002;22:725-38.
- 325. Day R. Traffic-related air pollution and perceived health risk: lay assessment of an everyday hazard. Health Risk Society 2006;8:305-22.
- 326. Stieb DM, Burnett RT, Smith-Doiron M, Brion O, Shin HH, Economou V. A new multipollutant, no-threshold air quality health index based on short-term associations observed in daily time-series analyses. J Air Waste Manag Assoc 2008;58:435-50.
- 327. Mills PK, Abbey D, Beeson WL, Petersen F. Ambient air pollution and cancer in California Seventh-day Adventists. Arch Environ Health 1991;46:271-80.
- 328. Abbey DE, Mills PK, Petersen FF, Beeson WL. Long-term ambient concentrations of total suspended particulates and oxidants as related to incidence of chronic disease in California Seventh-Day Adventists. Environ Health Perspect 1991;94:43-50.
- 329. Brunekreef B, Beelen R, Hoek G, Schouten L, Bausch-Goldbohm S, Fischer P, et al. Effects of Long-Term Exposure to Traffic-Related Air Pollution on Respiratory and Cardiovascular Mortality in the Netherlands: The NLCS-AIR Study. Boston, MA: Health Effects Institute, 2009.

TABLES
Table 1. Risk factors for lung cancer.

Genetics and Biology	Environment and Occupation	Social and Behavioural
Family history	Radon	Cigarette smoking
Specific genetic polymorphisms	Air pollution	β -carotene supplements
Chronic lung disease	Environmental tobacco smoke	Low dietary carotenoid, fruit,
Infection	Indoor air pollution (coal, biomass)	cruciferous vegetable consumption
	Arsenic in drinking water	Low physical activity
	Occupational and medical radiation	Hormonal replacement therapy
	Occupational carcinogens and	
	carcinogenic circumstances	

Table 2. Previous case-control and cohort studies examining the association between air pollution and lung cancer.

Reference, Country	Subjects	Follow-up	% Non-smokers	Air Pollution	No. lung cancer cases/deaths	Unit of analysis	RR (95% CI)	Comments
CASE-CONTR	ROL STUDIES							
Vena ¹⁷⁸ , USA	417 prevalent white male lung cancer cases and 752 non- cancer/infectious disease/respiratory disease controls from Erie County, New York admitted to Roswell Park Memorial Institute 1957- 1965 aged 30 years or older	-	?	High/medium, low air pollution zones based on TSP monitoring data (1961-63) and historical stack emissions inventory	417 prevalent lung cancer cases	>= 50 years in high/medium air pollution area vs < 50 years or low air pollution	1.09 (0.66-2.20)	Age adjusted Possible evidence for synergy between air pollution, smoking, occupation
Jedrychowski et al. ¹⁸¹ , Poland	1,099 lung cancer deaths and 1,073 age, sex matched non- respiratory deaths in Cracow Poland 1980-1985	-	5-25% never smoker males 39-84% never smoker females	High, medium, low air pollution zones based on TSP and SO ₂ monitoring data (1973- 1980)	1,099 lung cancer deaths	High (TSP > $150 \text{ and } SO_2$ > $104 \mu g/m3)$, medium (TSP > $150 \text{ or } SO_2 > 104 \mu g/m^3 \text{ but not } both$), low (TSP < $150 \text{ and } SO_2 < 104 \mu g/m^3$)	Males 1.46 (1.06-1.99) high vs low overall 1.45 (0.74-2.87) high vs low non-smokers Females 1.17 (0.70-1.96) medium/high vs low 1.16 (0.48-2.80) high vs low non-smokers	Age adjusted Proxy completed questionnaire Possible evidence for synergy between air pollution, smoking, occupation
Katsouyanni et al. ¹⁷⁹ , Greece	101 prevalent female lung cancer cases and 89 orthopedic controls from Athens hospitals aged 35 years or greater who were permanent Athens residents 1987-1989	-	48-75% non smokers	Air pollution quartiles for each borough based on smoke and NO ₂ monitoring data (1983-85)	101 prevalent lung cancer cases	Quartiles	1.22 (0.91-1.63) upper 2 vs lower 2 quartiles 0.81 in non-smokers, highest vs lowest quartile	Possible evidence for synergy between air pollution and smoking
Jockel et al. ¹⁸⁰ , Germany	194 incident lung cancer cases from 7 hospitals and 194 hospital (diagnosis unrelated to smoking) and 194 population (residence registry) age-gender matched controls	-	2-14% non smoker	Estimated SO ₂ emissions by county (1955-1980), semiquantitative index based on BaP, TSP, SO ₂ emissions, coal, and urbanization by county (1895-1984)	194 lung cancer cases	High vs low	1.01 (0.53-1.91) emission index 1.16 (0.34-2.13) semiquantitative index	Age, smoking, occupation adjusted

Barbone et al. ¹⁶⁵ , Italy	755 male lung cancer deaths from Trieste Cancer Registry (1979-1981/1985-1986) and 755 age-matched controls who had died during similar time period from other chronic diseases excluding lung diseases or cancers of the upper aerodigestive tract, urinary tract, pancreas, liver, gastrointestinal system	-	3-26% non smokers	Average value of total particulate from nearest monitoring station from 1972- 1977 at last residence	755 lung cancer deaths	Highest vs lowest tertile	1.2 (0.8-1.7) squamous cell 1.7 (1.1-2.5) small cell 1.7 (0.9-3.0) large cell 1.3 (0.8-2.0) adenocarcinoma 1.4 (1.1-1.8) all lung cancer 3.7 (1.0-15) all lung cancer, non-smokers	Age, smoking, occupational exposure, social level adjusted Proxy completed questionnaire Examined histologic subtypes of lung cancer
Nyberg et al. ¹⁸⁵ , Sweden	1,042 incident male lung cancer cases and 2,364 age- matched population-based controls (1,274 from population register, 1,090 from cause of death registry) aged 40-75 years, and stable residents of Stockholm County 1985-1990	-	3-30% never smokers	NO _x , NO ₂ , SO ₂ , indicators of air pollution using dispersion modeling at residential addresses (1950-1990)	1,042 lung cancer cases	per 10 µg/m ³	30 year average $1.05 (0.93-1.18) NO_2$ $1.00 (0.96-1.05) SO_2$ 10 year average, lagged 20 years $1.10 (0.97-1.23) NO_2$ $1.01 (0.98-1.03) SO_2$ $1.68 (0.67-4.19) NO_2$ never smokers 90 th percentile	Age, selection year, smoking, radon, socioeconomic group, occupational exposure adjusted Time-weighted average air pollution exposure Multipollutant models
Chiu et al. ¹⁸² , Taiwan	972 female lung cancer deaths and 972 age, year of death matched non- cancer/respiratory death controls 1994-2003, Taiwan, aged 50-69, housewives	-	No smoking data, but very low prevalence overall	Municipality-based aggregate index of long-term exposure to air pollution by dividing annual average values for each pollutant (PM_{10} , O_3 , CO, NO ₂ , SO ₂) by national standard for the pollutant, and averaged together (1994-2003)	972 lung cancer deaths	highest vs lowest tertile	1.28 (1.02-1.61)	Urbanization adjusted
Pisani et al. ¹⁸⁴ , Thailand	211 prevalent lung cancer cases diagnosed from 1993- 1995 and 211 hospital controls (admitted for non-tobacco related disease) recruited from Lampang Provincial Hospital and 202 age, sex matched	-	7-33% never smokers	Air pollution index calculated for each village/township based on linear distance from electrical generating plants, SO ₂ , NO ₂ , TSP, and wind (1978-1994)	211 lung cancer cases	highest vs lowest tertile	1.2 (0.7-2.0) cumulative SO ₂ or NO ₂ exposure 1.1 (0.7-1.8) cumulative TSP exposure 3.4 (0.7-23.3)	Age, sex, smoking adjusted Using population controls only 134

	population controls						cumulative SO ₂ or NO ₂ exposure non smokers	
Liu et al. ¹⁸³ , Taiwan	1,676 female lung cancer deaths and 1,676 age, year of death matched non- cancer/respiratory death controls from 1995-2005, Taiwan, aged 50-69, housewives	-	No smoking data, but very low prevalence overall	Measured levels of PM ₁₀ , O ₃ , CO, NO ₂ , SO ₂ (1995-2005)	1,676 lung cancer deaths	highest vs lowest tertile	1.34 (1.12-1.60) NO ₂ 1.38 (1.16-1.66) CO 1.05 (0.88-1.25) SO ₂ 0.95 (0.80-1.13) PM ₁₀ 0.78 (0.65-0.92) O ₃	
COHORT STU	UDIES							~
Mills et al. ³²⁷ ; Abbey et al. ³²⁸ , USA	6,340 nonsmoking California Seventh-Day Adventists (AHSMOG) aged atleast 25 years, non-Hispanic white, lived at least 10 years at current residence, residents of San Francisco, Los Angeles, or San Diego primarily	1977-1982	100% nonsmokers (14- 36% former smokers)	Average annual TSP, O_3 (1973-1977) concentrations at zip code centroid	17 incident lung cancers	Exceedance frequencies (each 1000 h/y TSP > 200 mg/m ³ , each 500 h/y in excess of 10 pphm ozone)	1.72 (0.81-3.65) TSP 2.25 (0.96-5.31) O ₃	Gender, education, smoking, occupation adjusted
Dockery et al. ¹⁹¹ ; Krewski et al. ²⁰² , USA	8,111 randomly selected white subjects, aged 25-74, spirometric tested, from six US cities 1974-1977	1974-1991	35-42% never smokers	Total particles, SO_2 , NO ₂ , ozone (1977- 1985), inhalable fine particles (1979-1985), SO_4 (1979-1984), aerosol acidity (1985- 1988), from study- specific central monitors	120 lung cancer deaths	Most polluted to least polluted city (18.6 µg/m ³)	1.37 (0.81-2.31) fine particles	Age, sex, smoking, education, BMI adjusted
Pope et al. ²⁰¹ ; Krewski et al. 202, USA	552,138 CPS-II participants in 151 US metropolitan areas, atleast 30 years of age and at least one individual in the household of atleast 45 years of age	1982-1989	49% never smokers	PM _{2.5} (1979-1983) and SO ₄ (1980) from central monitors at the MSA level	2,001 lung cancer deaths (see Krewski et al. 2009)	Most polluted to least polluted city (19.9 µg/m ³ SO ₄ , 24.5 µg/m ³ PM _{2.5})	1.36 (1.11-1.66) SO ₄ 1.03 (0.80-1.33) PM2.5	Age, sex, race, smoking, passive smoking, BMI, alcohol, education, occupational exposure adjusted
Beeson et al. ¹⁸⁷ ,	6,338 nonsmoking California Seventh-Day Adventists	1977-1992	100% nonsmokers (14-	Mean monthly PM ₁₀ , TSP, SO ₂ , O ₃ , NO ₂ ,	36 incident lung cancer	IQR	Males 1.65 (0.72-3.80) O ₃	Age, smoking, education, alcohol

USA	(AHSMOG) aged atleast 25 years, non-Hispanic white, lived at least 10 years at current residence, residents of San Francisco, Los Angeles, or San Diego primarily		36% former smokers)	and SO ₄ (1973-1992) from central monitors interpolated to participant zip codes at work and at home	cases		5.21 (1.94-13.99) PM_{10} 2.66 (1.62-4.39) SO ₂ 1.45 (0.67-3.14) NO ₂ 4.48 (1.25-16.04) O ₃ (100) never smokers 2.90 (1.49-5.62) $PM_{10}(100)$ never smokers Females 2.14 (1.36-3.37) SO ₂	adjusted 3 year lag in average annual exposure Multipollutant models also explored
Abbey et al. ¹⁸⁶ , USA	6,338 nonsmoking California Seventh-Day Adventists (AHSMOG) aged atleast 25 years, non-Hispanic white, lived at least 10 years at current residence, residents of San Francisco, Los Angeles, or San Diego primarily	1977-1992	100% nonsmokers (14- 36% former smokers)	Mean monthly PM ₁₀ , TSP, SO ₂ , O ₃ , NO ₂ , and SO ₄ for the years 1973-1992 from central monitors interpolated to participant zip codes at work and at home	30 lung cancer deaths	IQR	$\begin{array}{l} \mbox{Males} \\ 3.36 (1.57-7.19) \mbox{PM}_{10} \\ 1.99 (1.24-3.20) \mbox{SO}_2 \\ 2.10 (0.99-4.44) \mbox{O}_3 \\ 6.94 (1.12-43.08) \mbox{O}_3 \\ never smokers \\ 1.82 (0.93-3.57) \mbox{NO}_2 \\ \mbox{Females} \\ 1.33 (0.60-2.96) \mbox{PM}_{10} \\ 3.01 (1.88-4.84) \mbox{SO}_2 \\ 2.99 (1.66-5.40) \mbox{SO}_2 \\ never smokers \\ 0.77 (0.37-1.61) \mbox{O}_3 \\ 2.81 (1.15-6.89) \mbox{NO}_2 \\ \end{array}$	Age, smoking, education, alcohol adjusted 3 year lag in average annual exposure Multipollutant models also explored
McDonnell et al. ¹⁸⁸ , USA	3,769 California Seventh-Day Adventists (AHSMOG) aged 27-95 years who lived near an airport	1977-1992	100% nonsmokers (14- 37% former smokers)	Mean monthly fine ($PM_{2.5}$) and coarse ($PM_{2.5}$ - ₁₀) PM_{10} fractions estimated from airport visibility for the years 1973- 1977 and mean monthly PM_{10} , SO_2 , O_3 , NO_2 , and SO_4 from central monitors	24 lung cancer deaths	IQR	Males 2.23 (0.56-8.94) PM _{2.5} 1.84 (0.59-5.67) PM ₁₀ 1.25 (0.63-2.49) PM _{2.5} 10	Age, smoking, education, alcohol adjusted Multipollutant models also explored
Hoek et al. ¹⁸⁹ , Netherlands	4,492 participants from the NLCS aged 55-69 years	1986-1994	23-38% never smokers	BS, NO ₂ estimated at home address (1987- 1990) as a function of regional, urban, and local sources	60 lung cancer deaths	5-95 percentile (10 μg/m ³ BS, 30 μg/m ³ NO ₂)	1.06 (0.43-2.63) BS 1.25 (0.42-3.72) NO ₂	Age, sex, education, Quetelet-index, occupation, active and passive smoking, neighbourhood socioeconomic score, 136

fat and vegetable consumption adjusted

Pope et al. ⁵ , USA	\sim 500,000 CPS-II participants in 116 US metropolitan areas (PM _{2.5}), atleast 30 years of age and at least one individual in the household of atleast 45 years of age	1982-1998	not provided	$PM_{2.5}$ (1979-1983), $PM_{2.5}$ (2000) as well as data on PM_{10} , PM_{15} , TSP , SO_4 , SO_2 , NO_2 , CO , O_3 from central monitors at the MSA level at different time periods	8,754 lung cancer deaths (see Krewski et al. 2009)	10 μg/m ³ (PM _{2.5})	1.08 (1.01-1.16) PM _{2.5} (1979-1983) 1.13 (1.04-1.22) PM _{2.5} (1999-2000) 1.14 (1.04-1.23) Average	Age, sex, race, smoking, education, marital status, BMI, alcohol, occupational exposure, diet adjusted Numerical HRs for other pollutants not provided
Nafstad et al. ¹⁹² , Norway	16,209 Olso men aged 40-49 from cardiovascular disease study	1972-1998	19% nonsmoker	Individual mean SO_2 and NO_x exposures from GIS (1974-1998)	418 incident lung cancer cases	10 μg/m ³	1.08 (1.02-1.15) NO _x (1974-1978) 1.20 (0.70-2.03) NO _x (1974-1978) in non- smokers 1.01 (0.94-1.08) SO ₂	Age, smoking, education adjusted Also computed HRs from two pollutant models
Nafstad et al. ¹⁹³ , Norway	16,209 Olso men aged 40-49 from cardiovascular disease study	1972-1998	19% nonsmoker	Individual mean SO_2 and NO_x exposures from GIS (1974-1998)	382 lung cancer deaths	10 μg/m ³	1.11 (1.03-1.19) NO _x 1.00 (0.93-1.08) SO ₂	Education, occupation, smoking, physical activity, cardiovascular risk group, age adjusted
Filleul et al. ¹⁹⁴ , France	14,284 adults (25-59 years) in 24 areas from 7 French towns, PAARC study, lived in area for 3 years or more, excluded if head of family was manual worker	1974-1998	50.4% non or passive smoker	Mean SO ₂ , TSP, BS, NO ₂ , NO from central monitors (1974-1976)	178 lung cancer deaths	10 μg/m ³	1.00 (0.91-1.11) SO ₂ 0.95 (0.88-1.02) Acidimetric method 1.00 (0.92-1.10) TSP 1.03 (0.92-1.15) BS 1.48 (1.05-2.05) NO ₂ 1.06 (0.87-1.29) NO	Age, smoking, BMI, education, occupation, sex adjusted
Jerrett et al. ²⁷⁵ , USA	22,905 Los Angeles CPS-II participants, atleast 30 years of age and at least one individual in the household of atleast 45 years of age	1982-2000	not provided	PM _{2.5} interpolated (kriged) from 23 central monitors, O ₃ from 42 central monitors	434 lung cancer deaths	10 μg/m ³	1.44 (0.98-2.11)	Age, sex, race, smoking, education, marital status, BMI, alcohol, occupational exposure, diet adjusted
Laden et al. ²⁰ , USA	8,096 randomly selected white subjects, aged 25-74, spirometric tested, from six US cities 1974-1977	1974-1998	35-42% never smokers	PM _{2.5} from central monitors (1979-1987) and estimated via regression equation (1985-1998)	226 lung cancer deaths	10 μg/m ³	1.27 (0.96-1.69)	Age, sex, smoking, education, BMI adjusted
								137

Vineis et al. ¹⁹⁵ ,	Nested in EPIC, aged 35-74, former (past 10 years) and never smokers, recruited 1993- 1998, 271 incident cases and 737 gender, age, smoking, country, time period matched controls	-	53-55% never smokers 45-47% former smokers	Proximity to heavy traffic roads and NO ₂ , PM ₁₀ , SO ₂ from central monitors (1980-1999) at residence at enrollment	271 lung cancer cases	10 μg/m ³	1.46 (0.89-2.40) heavy traffic roads 1.14 (0.78-1.67) NO ₂ 0.91 (0.70-1.18) PM ₁₀ 1.08 (0.89-1.30) SO ₂	Age, gender, smoking, time since recruitment, country, BMI, education, fruit, vegetable, meat, alcohol consumption, physical activity adjusted
Naess et al. ²¹ , Norway	All (143,842) inhabitants of Olso, 51-90 years of age, from population and death register	1992-1998	Smoking status unknown	NO ₂ , PM _{2.5} , PM ₁₀ from air dispersion model (1992-1995) for 470 neighborhoods	1,453 lung cancer deaths	IQR	$\begin{array}{l} \text{Men, 51-70 years} \\ 1.07 (0.97-1.18) \text{NO}_2 \\ 1.07 (0.97-1.18) \text{PM}_{2.5} \\ 1.07 (0.97-1.18) \text{PM}_{10} \\ \text{Women, 51-70 years} \\ 1.23 (1.10-1.38) \text{NO}_2 \\ 1.27 (1.13-1.43) \text{PM}_{2.5} \\ 1.27 (1.13-1.43) \text{PM}_{10} \\ \text{Men, 71-90 years} \\ 1.09 (0.98-1.20) \text{NO}_2 \\ 1.07 (0.97-1.18) \text{PM}_{2.5} \\ 1.08 (0.98-1.20) \text{PM}_{10} \\ \text{Women, 71-90 years} \\ 1.12 (0.98-1.27) \text{NO}_2 \\ 1.16 (1.02-1.32) \text{PM}_{2.5} \\ 1.17 (1.03-1.33) \text{PM}_{10} \end{array}$	Occupational class and education adjusted
Beelen et al. ¹⁹⁶ , Brunekreef et al. ³²⁹ , Netherlands	114,378 in the NLCS aged 55 to 69 years, without prevalent cancer at baseline	1986-1997	13.5-41.1% never smokers	Sum of regional, urban, and local air pollution for 1987- 1996 (BS, PM _{2.5} , NO ₂ , SO ₂ , traffic intensity) estimated at home address (1976- 1985/1986-1996)	1,940 incident lung cancer cases	5-95 percentiles (30 µg/m ³ NO ₂ , 10 µg/m ³ BS, 20 µg/m ³ SO ₂ , 10 µg/m ³ PM _{2.5})	0.96 (0.83-1.11) BS 0.86 (0.70-1.07) NO ₂ 0.81 (0.63-1.04) PM _{2.5} 0.90 (0.72-1.11) SO ₂ 1.05 (0.94-1.16) traffic nearest road 1.05 (0.9-1.19) traffic in a 100m buffer 1.11 (0.91-1.34) live near major road Never smokers 1.47 (1.01-2.16) BS 1.11 (0.88-1.41) traffic nearest road 1.36 (0.99-1.87) traffic 100m 1.55 (0.98-2.43) live	Age, sex, smoking, area socioeconomic status adjusted

near major road

Beelen et al. ¹⁹⁷ , Brunekreef et al. ³²⁹ , Netherlands	117,582 in the NLCS aged 55 to 69 years	1987-1996	30-43% never smokers	Sum of regional, urban, and local air pollution for 1987- 1996 (BS, PM _{2.5} , NO ₂ , SO ₂ , traffic intensity) estimated at home address (1976- 1985/1986-1996)	1,888 lung cancer deaths	5-95 percentiles (30 μg/m ³ NO ₂ , 10 μg/m ³ BS, 20 μg/m ³ SO ₂ , 10 μg/m ³ PM _{2.5})	1.03 (0.88-1.20) BS 1.48 (0.97-2.25) BS never smokers 1.06 (0.82-1.38) $PM_{2.5}$ 0.91 (0.72-1.15) NO_2 1.00 (0.79-1.26) SO ₂ 1.07 (0.96-1.19) traffic nearest road 1.07 (0.93-1.23) traffic 100m buffer 1.20 (0.98-1.47) major road	Age, sex, smoking, area socioeconomic status adjusted
Krewski et al. ²⁰³ , USA	\sim 500,000 CPS-II participants in 116 US metropolitan areas (PM _{2.5}), atleast 30 years of age and at least one individual in the household of atleast 45 years of age	1982-2000	48% never smokers	PM _{2.5} (1979-1983), PM _{2.5} (2000) as well as data on SO ₄ , SO ₂ , PM ₁₅ , TSP, O ₃ , NO ₂ , CO from central monitors at the MSA level at different time periods	9,788 lung cancer deaths	10 μg/m ³ (PM _{2.5})	1.08 (1.03-1.14) PM _{2.5} (1979-1983) 1.11 (1.04-1.18) PM _{2.5} (1999-2000) 1.05 (1.02-1.09) SO ₄ (1980)	Age, sex, race, smoking, education, marital status, BMI, alcohol, occupational exposure, diet adjusted No significant association with other pollutants
Raaschou- Nielsen et al. ¹⁹⁸ , Denmark	679 incident lung cancer cases from Danish Cancer Registry in the Diet Cancer Health Cohort, the Copenhagen City Heart Study, and the Copenhagen Male Study and 3,481 controls weighted on cohort, gender, smoking duration, and year of birth (1971-2001)	-	2.4-3.1% never smokers	NO _x at residence from dispersion models (1971-2001)	679 lung cancer cases	100 μg/m ³	1.37 (1.06-1.76) 2.58 (0.39-17.20) in never smokers 1.53 (1.02-2.28) small cell 2.01 (1.27-3.43) squamous cell 0.95 (0.57-1.58) adenocarcinoma 1.18 (0.68-2.03) other	Cohort, gender, smoking, period of birth, education, BMI, intake adjusted
Yorifuji et al. ¹⁹⁰ , Japan	14,001 participants from the Shizuoka elderly cohort, aged 65-84 years	1999-2006	68% never smokers	Individual mean NO ₂ exposures from LUR model for the years 2000-2006 at baseline home address	86 lung cancer deaths	10 μg/m ³	0.95 (0.78-1.17) NO ₂ 1.30 (0.85-1.93) never smokers	Age, sex, smoking, BMI, hypertension, diabetes, financial capability adjusted
Hart et al. ¹⁹⁹ , USA	53,814 men employed in 1985 in four US trucking companies, mean age 42 years	1985-2000	Smoking status unknown	Individual mean PM_{10} , NO_2 , and SO_2 (1985-2000) concentrations	800 lung cancer deaths	IQR	1.00 (0.92-1.08) PM ₁₀ 1.09 (0.98-1.21) SO ₂ 1.06 (0.97-1.15) NO ₂	Results attenuated in multipollutant models with the exception of

				at last known home address from spatial smoothing and LUR, PM _{2.5} (2000) from nearest monitor			1.02 (0.95-1.10) PM _{2.5}	NO ₂
Raaschou- Nielsen et al. ²⁰⁰ , Denmark	52,907 members of the Diet Cancer and Health Cohort (1993-1997), aged 50-64 years in Copenhagen and Aarhus	1993-2006	64% non-smokers	Individual mean NO_x and NO_2 concentrations at home address using traffic data and dispersion model (1971-2006), presence of a major road, and traffic load	592 incident lung cancer cases	100 μg/m ³ NO _x 10 ⁴ vehicle km/day traffic load	1.09 (0.79-1.51) NO _x 1.51 (0.72-3.16) NO _x non smoker 1.21 (0.95-1.55) major road 1.83 (1.04-3.23) major road non smoker 1.03 (0.90-1.19) traffic load 1.21 (0.88-1.67) traffic load non smoker	Age, smoking, environmental tobacco smoke, education, fruit intake, occupation adjusted

Note: benzo(a)pyrene (BaP), interquartile range (IQR), particulate matter of ≤ 15 microns in diameter (PM₁₅).

 Table 3. Comparison of main features of thesis manuscripts.

	Article 1	Article 2	Article 3	Article 4
Study population	Entire CPS-II	Entire CPS-II	Entire CPS-II	CPS-II never smokers
Follow-up time	1982-1988	1982-2006	1982-2006	1982-2008
Number of subjects	811,961	811,961	811,961	188,699
Exposure of interest, scale	Radon, county-level	Radon, county-level	Radon, county-level	PM _{2.5} , MSA level
Outcome of interest	Lung cancer	Non-malignant respiratory	Non-respiratory (excluding lung cancer and non-malignant	Lung cancer
			respiratory)	
Number of deaths	3,493	28,300	265,477	1,100
Covariate adjustment, final	Age, race, gender, state	Age, race, gender, state	Age, race, gender, state	Age, race, gender stratified and
fully-adjusted model	stratified and adjusted for	stratified and adjusted for	stratified and adjusted for	adjusted for education, marital
	education, marital status, BMI,	education, marital status, BMI,	education, marital status, BMI,	status, BMI, BMI squared,
	BMI squared, cigarette smoking	BMI squared, cigarette smoking	BMI squared, cigarette smoking	passive smoking,
	status, cigarettes per day (and	status, cigarettes per day (and	status, cigarettes per day (and	vegetable/fruit/fiber
	squared), duration of smoking	squared), duration of smoking	squared), duration of smoking	consumption, fat consumption,
	(and squared), age started	(and squared), age started	(and squared), age started	industrial exposures, occupation
	smoking, passive smoking,	smoking, passive smoking,	smoking, passive smoking,	dirtiness index, mean county-
	vegetable/fruit/fiber	vegetable/fruit/fiber	vegetable/fruit/fiber	level residential radon
	consumption, fat consumption,	consumption, fat consumption,	consumption, fat consumption,	concentrations
	industrial exposures, occupation	industrial exposures, occupation	industrial exposures, occupation	
	dirtiness index	dirtiness index	dirtiness index	
Ecological covariates	1980	1990	-	1980, 1990, 2000

Chamatanistia	North as at	Carath	Midauent	West
Characteristic	Northeast $n = 170.281$	South $= 257.242$	Midwest $r = 224.052$	west $r = 140.485$
Delas	n = 1/0,281	n = 237,243	n = 234,932	n = 149,485
Kadon	50 2 (17 0 2 (5 7)	25 (((2 142 0)	72 7 (10 0 221 ()	1(0(0,0,0,0,0))
(Mean, Range)	58.3 (17.8-265.7)	35.6 (6.3-143.9)	/3./ (18.9-221.6)	46.9 (9.6-232.0)
Person Years	00(0000	1 504 ((0 (1 277 242 7	075 014 0
1982-1988	996,028.9	1,504,669.6	1,3//,243./	8/5,214.2
1982-2006	3,4/8,618.7	5,213,160.7	4,827,357.2	3,035,480.2
Age at Enrollment	55.0	- ((5()	57 0
(Years)	55.9	56.6	56.3	57.3
Sex	44.0	12 7	45.0	15.0
Male (%)	44.8	43.7	45.2	45.2
Kace	07.1	02.2	06.0	02.0
White (%)	97.1	92.2	96.8	93.9
Education $\sum_{i=1}^{N} \sum_{j=1}^{N} \sum_{i=1}^{N} (0/i)$	50.0	55.0	10.0	(\mathcal{D})
> Hign School (%)	50.9	55.8	49.9	03.0
$BMI(kg/m^{-})$	25.4	25.0	25.5	24.9
Married (%)	84.0	84.1	87.0	85.2
Smoking Status (%)	10.2	16.5	47.1	40.0
Never	42.3	46.5	4/.1	48.8
Current	19.8	19.6	18.8	15.9
Former	26.6	24.4	23.7	26.4
Pipe/Cigar	11.3	9.6	10.4	8.8
Passive Smoke (Mean Hours/Day)	3.3	3.1	3.1	2.5
Industrial Exposures (%)	21.6	18.4	21.5	21.6
Fat Consumption	15.1	20.5	20.7	16.0
Upper quartile (%)	15.1	20.5	20.7	16.8
Vegetable, Fruit, Fiber Consumption	10.1	165	17.0	22.7
Upper quartile (%)	18.1	16.5	17.9	23.7
Asthma (%)	4.0	4.6	4.1	5.7
COPD (%)	4.4	5.4	4.4	4.9
No. All Cause Deaths	0.525	14.410	10 100	0.100
1982-1988	9,537	14,418	12,180	8,188
1982-2006	64,493	101,578	88,589	59,651
All Cause Death Rate	057.5	059.2	0044	025.5
1982-1988	957.5	958.2	884.4	935.5
1982-2006	1,854.0	1,948.5	1,835.1	1,965.1
Age at Death	70.0	70.0	(0.9	715
1982-1988	/0.0	/0.0	69.8 77.2	/1.5
1982-2006 No. Long Concer Deethe	//.1	//.0	11.3	/8./
No. Lung Cancer Deaths	710	1.246	054	592
1982-1988	/10	1,246	954	283
1982-2000	4,314	/,041	5,807	3,312
Lung Cancer Death Rate	71.2	02.0	(0.2)	(((
1982-1988	/1.5	82.8 125.1	09.5	00.0
1982-2000 A so at Lung Concer Death	124.0	155.1	121.3	109.1
Age at Lung Cancer Death	66.6	67.2	66 1	67.0
1982-1988	00.0	07.5	00.4	07.0
1982-2000 No. COPD Deaths	12.5	12.1	12.5	/3.3
1082 1088	224	512	208	247
1702-1700	224 2646	J12 4 250	2605	24/ 2011
1702-2000 COPD Dooth Pate	2,040	4,339	5,095	2,041
1092 1099	22.5	21.11	20 0	20.6
1702-1700	52.5 76 1	02 C	20.9 76 5	02 C
1702-2000 Age at COPD Death	/0.1	03.0	/0.3	73.0
1082 1088	717	72 4	717	776
1702-1700	/1./ 77 6	12.4	/1./ ר רר	12.0 70 A
1702-2000	//.0	11.9	//./	/ 0.4

 Table 4. Selected participant characteristics at enrollment (1982) by region, CPS-II cohort.

Table 5. Three measures of additive interaction^{*} (95% CIs) between mean $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations, residential radon, passive smoking, and industrial exposures for lung cancer mortality, follow-up 1982-2008[†], never-smokers, CPS-II cohort, US.

	RERI (95% CI)	AP (95% CI)	S (95% CI)
Radon	0.64 (-0.13, 1.59)	0.41 (-0.21, 0.63)	-7.00
Passive Smoke	-0.25 (-0.68, 0.16)	-0.23 (-0.77, 0.08)	0.25 (0.01, 7.18)
Industrial Exposures	-0.20 (-0.56, 0.16)	-0.22 (-0.80, 0.10)	-1.12

Relative excess risk due to interaction (RERI), attributable proportion (AP), synergy index (S).

[†] Exposures categorized as: mean PM_{2.5} concentrations: $<14.8 \ \mu g/m^3$; $\ge 14.8 \ \mu g/m^3$; mean county-level residential radon concentrations: $<148 \ Bq/m^3$; $\ge 148 \ Bq/m^3$; passive smoking in home: none, any; industrial exposures: no, yes. Cox proportional hazards regression models were fitted with the baseline hazard stratified by age, race, gender and adjusted for education, marital status, body mass index, body mass index squared, passive smoking, vegetable/fruit/fiber consumption, fat consumption, industrial exposures, occupation dirtiness index, and mean county-level residential radon concentrations where appropriate.

FIGURES



Figure 1. An integrated framework for risk management and population health

Source: Krewski D, Hogan V, Turner MC, Zeman P, McDowell I, Edwards N, Losos J. An integrated framework for risk management and population health. Hum Ecol Risk Assess 2007;13:1288-312. Reprinted by permission of the publisher (Taylor & Francis Ltd, <u>www.taylorandfrancis.com</u>).



Figure 2. Observed (solid line) and hypothesized (dotted line) associations between radon/PM_{2.5}, chronic lung disease, and lung cancer.



Figure 3. HRs for cigarette smoking (current smokers at enrollment) with increasing follow-up time for lung cancer mortality (solid line) and non-malignant respiratory disease mortality (dotted line) in men, CPS-II cohort.



Figure 4. HRs for cigarette smoking (current smokers at enrollment) with increasing follow-up time for lung cancer mortality (solid line) and non-malignant respiratory disease mortality (dotted line) in women, CPS-II cohort.









Figure 5. Distribution (%) of residential radon concentrations by region, CPS-II cohort.